South Dakota State University Open PRAIRIE: Open Public Research Access Institutional Repository and Information Exchange

Theses and Dissertations

2016

Role of Exopolymeric Substances in Biofilm Formation on Dairy Separation Membranes

Nuria Garcia-Fernandez South Dakota State University

Follow this and additional works at: https://openprairie.sdstate.edu/etd Part of the <u>Dairy Science Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Garcia-Fernandez, Nuria, "Role of Exopolymeric Substances in Biofilm Formation on Dairy Separation Membranes" (2016). *Theses and Dissertations*. 958. https://openprairie.sdstate.edu/etd/958

This Dissertation - Open Access is brought to you for free and open access by Open PRAIRIE: Open Public Research Access Institutional Repository and Information Exchange. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Open PRAIRIE: Open Public Research Access Institutional Repository and Information Exchange. For more information, please contact michael.biondo@sdstate.edu.

ROLE OF EXOPOLYMERIC SUBSTANCES IN BIOFILM FORMATION ON

DAIRY SEPARATION MEMBRANES

BY

NURIA GARCIA-FERNANDEZ

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the

Doctor of Philosophy

Major in Biological Sciences

Specialization in Dairy Science

South Dakota State University

2016

ROLE OF EXOPOLYMERIC SUBSTANCES IN BIOFILM FORMAITON ON DAIRY SEPARATION MEMBRANES

This dissertation is approved as a creditable and independent investigation by a candidate for the Doctor of Philosophy in Biological Science degree and is acceptable for meeting the dissertation requirements for this degree. Acceptance of this does not imply that the conclusions reached by the candidate are necessarily the conclusions of the major department.

Sanjeev K. Anand, Ph.D. Dissertation Advisor

Date

Vikram V. Mistry, Ph.D. Head, Department of Dairy Science Date

Dean, Graduate School

Date

To my family.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This investigation was completed at the Department of Dairy Science of South Dakota State University under the co-guidance of Drs. Ashraf Hassan and Sanjeev Anand.

I want to acknowledge the Midwest Dairy Research Center and the Agricultural experiment station of SDSU for sponsoring my assistantship and for funding this project.

I would like to gratefully and sincerely thank Dr. Ashraf Hassan, for giving me the opportunity to join his group and starting this investigation, his teaching about biofilms and exopolysaccharides was generous, always providing stimulating challenges, and inspiring me to chase original paths without fear to fail or make mistakes.

I also want to express my appreciation to Dr. Sanjeev Anand, for always having his door open for my questions, and his guidance during my beginning stages providing new ideas and thoughts on my biofilm research work, and during final stages of compilation, and writing this dissertation.

I thank Dr. Lloyd Metzger and Dr. Vikram Mistry for participating in my Advisory Committee, challenging me with technical and philosophical questions and interpretations that enhanced my critical thinking.

I am also grateful for the advice received by Dr. Fathi Halaweish on analytical methods for characterization of exopolymeric material, and protein purification.

I thank my lab mates for making lab work very enjoyable. It sure was fun to get to know so many international cultures and traditions. Lastly but by no means least, I thank my dear husband, Fernando, for his unconditional support and encouragement throughout this time without which this research would not have been completed.

CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	xi
CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND	
INFORMATION	1
1. Dairy processing membranes	1
2. The problem of biofilms on filtration membranes	3
3. Mechanisms of bacterial adhesion	5
3.1 Cell / substrate surface characteristics	5
3.2 Biopolymers as adhesives	7
4. EPS producing cultures in the dairy industry	8
5. Slime-producing endospore forming bacilli in the dairy industry	9
6. Characterization of microbial exopolymeric substances (EPS)	12
6.1 Methods of isolation and purification of bacterial EPS	12
6.2 Methods of analysis of bacterial EPS	14
6.2.1 Analysis of total carbohydrate content and total protein	
content of EPS	14
6.2.2 Monosaccharide analysis	15
6.2.3 Amino acid analysis	18
7. Control strategies for biofilm formation of RO membranes	19
7.1. Cleaning-in-place procedures (CIP)	19
7.2. Antimicrobial approach to inactivate the embedded cells	21
7.3. Enzymatic degradation of the biofilm matrix	22
CHAPTER 2. ROLE OF EXOPOLYSACCHARIDES PRODUCED BY	
DAIRY STARTER CULTURES IN FORMATION OF WHEY	
CONCENTRATION MEMBRANE BIOFILMS	24
Abstract	24
Introduction	25
Materials and methods	27
Source of EPS producing bacteria and other cultures	27
Selection of the EPS(-) mutants	27

Preparation of RO membranes for in vitro biofilm studies	28
Study of attachment and biofilm formation	29
Microscopic observations	29
Transmission Electron Microscopy (TEM) observation of bacterial	
cell surface structures.	30
Confocal Laser Scanning Microscopy (CLSM) observation of	
bacterial capsules	30
Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM) observations of biofilms on	
RO membranes.	31
Cell surface hydrophobicity	31
Zeta-potential of bacterial cells	32
Influence of EPS producing cultures on biofilm formation by potential	
food pathogens	33
Effects of surfactants on cell attachment and biofilm formation	33
Statistical analysis	34
Results	35
Study of attachment and biofilm formation	35
Cell surface hydrophobicity and charge	35
Microscopic observations	36
Influence of EPS producing cultures on biofilm formation by potential	
food pathogens	37
Effects of surfactants on cell attachment and biofilm formation	37
Discussion	38
Evaluation of attachment and biofilm formation as affected by EPS	
production	38
Influence of EPS on biofilm formation by potential food pathogens	39
Role of hydrophobicity on cell attachment and biofilm formation by EPS	
producing bacteria	40
Conclusions	42
Tables and Figures	43

CHAPTER 3. INFLUENCE OF SLIME PRODUCED BY BACILLUS	
SPP. ON MEMBRANE BIOFILM FORMATION	54
Abstract	54
Introduction	55
Materials and methods	56
Source of bacterial cultures	56
Selection of slime-negative mutants	57
Attachment and biofilm development on RO membranes	58
Evaluation of biofilm formation	58
Study of the role of slime production on biofilm formation	59
Modification of cell surface hydrophobicity by surfactants	60
Characterization of the slime of Bacillus strains	61
Statistical analysis	63
Results	63
Attachment and biofilm formation by slime-producing Bacillus strains	63
Hydrophobicity and surface charge	63
Microscopic observations	65
Bacillus slime composition	65
Discussion	67
Conclusions	73
Tables and Figures	75
CHAPTER 4. A NOVEL APPLICATION OF A FUNGAL CATALASE	
PREPARATION TO CONTROL SPORE-FORMING BACTERIA IN	
THE DAIRY INDUSTRY	84
Abstract	84
Introduction	85
Materials and methods	87
Bacterial strains	87
Enzymes	87
Spore preparation	88

Inhibition of spores in milk	88
Agar diffusion test on vegetative cells	89
Determination of MIC by microdilution testing	90
Effect of catalase on biofilm formed by slime-producing Bacillus	90
Characterization of the antimicrobial activity	92
Effect of heat on the antimicrobial properties of catalase	92
Sporostatic test	93
Identification of the major proteins of Cat preparations	93
Results	94
Inhibition of spores in milk	94
Determination of the MIC of Cat	95
Effect of catalase on biofilm formed by slime-producing Bacillus	96
Characterization of the antimicrobial activity	96
Discussion	97
Conclusions	101
Tables and Figures	102
CHAPTER 5. EVALUATION OF NATURAL DEPOLYMERASES	
ISOLATED FROM BACTERIOPHAGES AND BACTERIA ON	
DISRUPTING THE BIOFILM MATRIX – A PROOF OF CONCEPT	116
Abstract	116
Introduction	118
Materials and methods	120
Isolation of bacteriophages infecting EPS degrading bacteria	120
Partial purification of EPS degrading enzymes from bacteriophages	121
Application of crude enzymes from bacteriophages	122
Application of crude enzymes from EPS producing culture after long	
fermentation	124
Application of crude enzymes from amylolytic bacteria to biofilms	
formed on RO membranes	125
Statistical analysis	127

Results and discussion	127
Bacteriophage crude-enzymes	127
Depolymerases from EPS producing culture that degrades its own EPS	129
Application of crude enzymes from amylolytic Bacillus strain to biofilms	
formed on RO membranes	132
Conclusions	133
Tables and Figures	135
CHAPTER 6. SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS	141
BIBLIOGRAPHY	147

ABSTRACT

ROLE OF EXOPOLYMERIC SUBSTANCES IN BIOFILM FORMATION ON DAIRY SEPARATION MEMBRANES

NURIA GARCIA-FERNANDEZ

2016

In the concentration of cheese whey by membrane filtration processes, fouling is a major limiting factor that leads to flux decline and affects product quality. The growth of biofilms on membranes contributes to biofouling. Biofilms are very difficult to eliminate, and will serve as the seed for additional biofilm development and product contamination. The biofilm matrix is composed mainly of microbial exopolymeric substances (EPS), and therefore EPS is thought to help bacteria to adhere and form biofilms by acting as a cementing agent.

The first research project under this study was conducted with the aim of elucidating the role of the EPS produced by lactic acid starter cultures on reverse osmosis (RO) membranes. A second study was designed to investigate the role of EPS produced by spore forming bacteria on RO membrane biofilms. A third study was conducted to evaluate the application of Catalase (Cat) on spores and biofilms formed by spore forming bacteria that produce EPS. Finally, the fourth study evaluated the application of natural depolymerases from bacteriophages and bacteria to disrupt biofilms.

In the first research project we observed that the EPS of *Streptococcus thermophilus* strain 3534 enhanced biofilm formation but the EPS of *Lactococcus lactis* ssp. *cremoris* strain JFR inhibited the attachment and biofilm formation to RO membranes. This was associated to the cell-surface hydrophobicity of the strains, which was affected by the EPS production. In the second study a greater biofilm formation was observed for a *Bacillus* strain that produced poly glutamic acid, and it was established that hydrophobicity of the EPS, regardless of whether it is composed of polysaccharides or poly-amino acids, played an important role in biofilm formation on RO membranes. Food grade Cat preparations significantly reduced the number of spores in milk and the viable counts of EPS producing *Bacillus* cells on RO biofilms, showing a great potential in antimicrobial cleaning formulations in the dairy industry. In our final study the application of crude enzymes from different EPS degrading microorganisms although resulted in poor reductions, when they were applied to biofilm formed by single resistant species, revealed the importance of choosing compatible hydrolytic enzymes due to strong specificity for greater effectiveness.

Chapter 1

INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND INFORMATION

1. Dairy processing membranes

The use of membrane separation processes allows concentration and fractionation of whey components to obtain valuable ingredients for food and other applications. Manufacturers employ a number of different membrane separation techniques including ultrafiltration (UF), microfiltration (MF), nanofiltration (NF), and reverse osmosis (RO), to separate out the different components of whey and create whey products to the exact specifications of the end user (Kumar et al., 2013). Different whey products such as whey powder, whey protein concentrate (WPC), whey protein isolate (WPI), whey protein fractions, whey protein hydrolysate, reduced-lactose whey, and demineralized or reduced-mineral whey, are achieved by varying protein, mineral, and lactose levels, as well as various functional properties (Mollea et al., 2013). The product's value increases with protein concentration. The main difference between MF, UF, NF and RO membranes is their selectivity. The retention factor (Rf) is a measure of the membrane's ability to separate components of the feed solution as it reflects the membrane selectivity (Tamime, 2012). The pore size (determined by the structure of the membrane material) will define which molecules are retained and which molecules flow right through. As the molecular cut-off is lower the operating pressure needed is greater. The membranes consist of semi-permeable polymeric or ceramic materials. Inorganic ceramic tubular membranes have great pore size uniformity and good selectivity, and are very resistant to temperature and chemicals (Tamime, 2012). They are also easy to clean, and their lifetime is over 10 years, however, their cost is 3-10 times more than organic spiralwound polymeric membranes, come in a limited range of pore sizes, and are normally only used for microfiltration and in some cases ultrafiltration processes (GEA, 2012). Spiral-wound polymeric membranes consist of several layers of membrane materials rolled around a permeate tube and is one of the most common materials because of larger surface area, limited floor space, high packing density, high permeate flows and lower replacement cost. Some of the disadvantages are limited life, susceptible to fouling, difficult cleaning, extensive pretreatment required, less suitable for viscous feed solutions, limited pH and temperature tolerances for cleaning and operating (Tamime, 2012).

The ideal separation conditions would be continuous flow of the liquid at the applied pressure. However, membrane performance is compromised by fouling or the buildup of adsorbed macromolecules, gels and deposited particles on or in the membrane surface, which cause concentration polarization, and affects membrane selectivity. To control fouling, and reduce the problem of pore blocking, filtration is run at increased cross-flow velocities and low trans membrane pressure (Tamime, 2012). Fouling is one critical issue in membrane filtration technology, especially in polymeric membranes that are relatively hydrophobic and facilitate protein adhesion when compared with ceramic membranes (Baruah et al., 2006). Fouling in general has a significantly detrimental effect on the efficiency of the separation processes causing flux decline, pressure drop, increased pumping energy required (and associated cost), reduced membrane lifetime, inconsistent product composition and quality.

Whey is the liquid by-product of cheese making and casein manufacturing processes and it is composed mainly by water (93g/100g), lactose and whey proteins.

Whey concentration by reverse osmosis (RO) is frequently used to reduce volumes and increase solids content prior to transportation or further processing. RO consist of a pressure-driven membrane separation technique in which a membrane which has pore sizes less than 0.001 micron is employed to separate different components in a fluid mixture. Biofouling, or the buildup of suspended particles is one of the critical issues in membrane filtration technology (Peinemann, 2010), as it has a significantly detrimental effect on the efficiency of the separation processes causing flux decline, pressure drop, reduced membrane lifetime, and inconsistent product composition and quality. Biofilms play a major role in biofouling, but in the dairy environment, the main area of concern is the proliferation of pathogenic bacteria in biofilms, which contribute to product contamination with potentially pathogenic bacteria and possible threat to public health.

The composition and texture of the membrane surface is going to have an impact on bacterial initial attachment. Factors that can affect the development of biofilms are a source of utilizable carbon, temperature, production of exopolysaccharides, inefficient cleaning and disinfection, and the hydrodynamics of the fluid distribution system (Florjanic and Kristl, 2011).

2. The problem of biofilms on filtration membranes

Through the nature, bacteria thrive predominantly in multicellular communities or biofilms attached to surfaces and embedded in a self-produced matrix of extracellular polymeric substances (EPS) (Characklis and Marshall, 2001). This is a non-trivial lifestyle choice and it has great consequences for cell physiology and survival (Romeo, 2008). In many industrial and domestic domains biofilms are detrimental, causing corrosion, pipe blockages, equipment failures, unpleasant appearance and odors, product spoilage and infections, resulting in heavy costs of cleaning and maintenance (Garrett et al., 2008). Biofilms play a major role in membrane biofouling and contribute to product contamination with potentially pathogenic bacteria and possible threat to public health. To restore flux membrane processes have to be stopped after being running continuously for at least 20 hours, and cleaning in place (CIP) is applied.

Biofilms are well known for resistance to cleaning agents and biocides. Within biofilms, the bacteria cells that are located in the deeper layers are protected from toxic substances and have a better access to nutrients. The pervasiveness and importance of biofilms have driven considerable research efforts in trying to develop materials that prevent bacterial adhesion in addition to new cleaning agents or strategies to remove the existing persistent biofilms.

Our knowledge on the structure of biofilms and their formation has extended remarkably in the last decade, but even after all the molecular and genetic mechanisms and mathematical models that have been studied in detail (Blaschek et al., 2007), many industries struggle with the eradication of this problem. In dairy filtration systems, some questions remained to be addressed: (i) whether using starter cultures that produce exopolysaccharides during cheese making, would enhance the formation of biofilms in the whey processing membranes due to the presence of these polymers that would act as a "glue", (ii) whether the exopolymeric substances (EPS) produced by the organisms that are typically living in those membranes would have an effect on the initial attachment of the cells to the membrane or rather they support the cell-cell cohesion or both, (iii) whether there could be a strategy to reduce biofilm formation on dairy filtration membranes targeting the bacterial EPS that holds cells together. The structure of a biofilm is not uniform in time or space (Characklis and Marshall, 2001). It is important to study the interactions between bacteria and the surfaces in a specific food-processing environment to provide more effective measures for prevention of biofilm formation and for its removal (Wong, 1998). Understanding the mechanism of bacterial attachment is fundamental in the development of antifouling technologies for membrane systems.

3. Mechanisms of bacterial adhesion

The conditioning layer is the foundation on which a biofilm grows. Attachment of a cell to a substrate is termed adhesion, and cell-to-cell attachment is termed cohesion. The mechanisms behind these forms of attachment, ultimately determine the adhesive and cohesive properties a biofilm will exhibit (Garrett et al., 2008). Adhesion refers to the state in which two dissimilar bodies are held together by intimate interfacial contact such that mechanical force or work can be transferred across the interface (Wu, 1982). The interfacial forces holding the two phases together can be van der Waals forces, chemical bonding or electrostatic attraction.

Biofilms are initiated when bacterial cells attach to a surface and they develop into different stages of maturation as bacteria grow (Ridgway et al., 1999). The first phase of bacterial adhesion involves physicochemical interactions, after which molecular and cellular interactions take place (Vadillo-Rodriguez et al., 2005). Multiple factors influence the adhesion of cells to a substratum including environmental factors such as nutrients availability, flow conditions or surface characteristics of microorganisms and substratum (Palmer et al., 2007).

3.1 Cell / substrate surface characteristics

In the initial attachment of bacterial cells to surfaces certain physicochemical interactions between their surfaces and the substratum occur, which are described by the extended Derjaguin, Landau, Verwey, and Overbeek theory (van Loosdrecht et al., 1989). Such forces include Lifshitz-van der Waal's, acid/base, and electrostatic interactions.

It has been observed that hydrophobic cells adhere to a greater extent than hydrophilic cells to polystyrene disks on a rotary shaker (van Loosdrecht et al., 1987). It was first noted that the extent of microbial colonization appears to increase as the surface roughness increases, because on rough surfaces the surface area is greater and the attached cells are protected from the shear forces, having more time for the initial attachment (Characklis, 1990). For biomaterials consideration should be given to basic surface characterization, such as surface roughness, physical configuration, hydrophobicity, or even chemical composition (An and Friedman, 1997). There are evidences that show that microbial adhesion strongly depends on the hydrophobichydrophilic properties of the interacting surfaces (Liu et al., 2004). Now it is commonly recognized that membranes with smooth, hydrophilic, and electrically neutral surfaces are less prone to biofouling than rough, hydrophobic, and charged surfaces (Mansouri et al., 2010). Membrane manufacturers apply coatings of hydrophilic materials to the surface of membranes to reduce biofouling. Polyamide RO membrane has a contact angle of $55 \pm$ 1.8 at neutral pH (Hurwitz et al., 2010) and is coated to increase the surface hydrophilicity, however, Hassan et al. observed that less than 50% of the surface of a new membrane was covered by this hydrophilic layer (Hassan et al., 2010).

The physical appendages of some bacteria (flagella, fimbriae and pili) may stimulate irreversible adhesion to a surface (De Weger et al., 1987). Other non-piliated bacteria express adhesins on the cell wall which play a role in host-microbe colonization (Kline et al., 2009).

3.2 Biopolymers as adhesives

Some Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria can produce biopolymers as capsules and slime layers, which form the glycocalyx. Capsule is a well-defined polysaccharide layer attached to the cells, while slime layer is la unorganized layer of polysaccharides located outside the bacteria cells. The presence of these two structures is not exclusive (Mesnage et al., 1998).

Biofilms are composed primarily of microbial cells and EPS. After the first attachment, a strengthening of the bonds occurs often involving the formation of polymer bridges between the organism and the surface. These sticky polymers form the matrix network, providing mechanical stability to the biofilm (Garrett et al., 2008). EPS account for 50-90% of the total organic carbon of biofilms (Flemming et al., 2000). Scientists have found that the EPS in biofilms are composed by exopolysaccharides, glycoproteins, glycolipids and e-DNA (Flemming et al., 2007). Seven categories of EPS have been proposed: structural, sorptive, surface-active, active, informative, redox-active and nutritive EPS (Flemming et al., 2007). Structural EPS are neutral polysaccharides that act as architectural component in the matrix, facilitates retention of water and nutrients, and provides protection. Sorptive EPS are charged polymers that attach to other charged molecules involved in cell-surface interactions. Surface-active EPS are molecules with an amphiphilic behavior that have different chemical structures and surface properties. These molecules are involved in biofilm formation and some of them have antibacterial or antifungal properties. The active EPS group includes extracellular proteins and

enzymes required for biofilm formation and architecture.

Adhesives are substances that act as bridges between surfaces and help them to stick together. For a strong adhesive bond the establishment of intimate molecular contact is necessary. An ideal adhesive will have a contact angle of zero or near zero, low viscosity (a few centipoises) and is able to spread over the surface and assist in the displacement of trapped air and other particles that may be present (Kinloch, 1987). Adhesive secretions are produced in aquatic and terrestrial live organisms with different functions. The large diversity of these adhesive biopolymers and their significant complexity makes their characterization a difficult task, and often a combination of classical chemical and molecular techniques are needed (Hennebert et al., 2015).

4. EPS producing cultures in the dairy industry

The first chapter of this dissertation involves the study of biofilm formation ability of different EPS producing lactic acid bacteria (LAB) that are relevant for the dairy industry. Fermented milks produced with ropy starters cultures have been traditionally used in northern Europe. These products have a characteristic viscous consistency and ropiness that is stable when stored in a cool room for weeks or even months (Fuquay et al., 2011). Nowadays the use of ropy cultures is popular especially for the manufacturing of low fat products. The EPS of most mesophilic and thermophilic LAB consist of a polysaccharide slime material that is produced in abundance during the late exponential and early stationary phases of growth, and modify the physical properties of fermented milk by increasing viscosity, reducing syneresis (due to its water holding capacity), and modifying texture in general by interference with protein-protein interactions. These properties together improve smoothness and mouthfeel (Hassan, 2008).

The majority of EPS produced by LAB that are used in the dairy industry are heteropolysaccharides consisting of a backbone of repeated subunits of sugars (e.g. glucose, galactose, rhamnose, N-acetyl-galactosamine, N-acetyl-glucosamine), and with a wide variation in structure (De Vuyst et al., 2001, Vaningelgem et al., 2004).

Over the last few years significant work has been done to relate production of exopolymeric substances by bacteria to biofilm formation, however, the participation of exopolysaccharides produced by LAB used as starters on biofilm formation in the dairy industry is still unknown. Since EPS is thought to be important for biofilm formation the hypothesis is that when EPS producing LAB are used in the manufacturing of cheese, some EPS will be released in the whey, and this will increase the risk of biofilm formation on the dairy separation membranes used for the processing of whey. There is a need for evidence towards whether bacterial exopolysaccharides produced by LAB have a role in cell adhesion and biofilms formed on dairy separation membranes using different substrate mediums for bacterial growth and to elucidate physical and chemical interactions between cells, and membrane solids. This type of characterization of the current EPS producing cultures is of interest for the dairy industry and has been a focus of discussion between dairy manufacturers and culture companies in the last decade.

5. Slime-producing endospore forming bacilli in the dairy industry

Bacteria from genus *Bacillus* spp. are Gram-positive rods that produce heatresistant endospores and are among the most predominant species isolated from biofilms of commercial dairy plants (Sharma and Anand, 2002). Endospores are best verified by testing the culture survival after a temperature of 70-80°C for 10 minutes followed by cultivation under suitable conditions (Holt, 1994). Spore forming bacteria are known to produce food spoilage. Their spores survive extreme heat and other stresses, such as radiation, desiccation and disinfectants, making them troublesome contaminants in the food industry challenging preservation of food. The majority of *Bacillus* species has little or no pathogenic potential and is rarely associated with diseases in humans or animals. Some exceptions are *Bacillus anthracis* (anthrax), *Bacillus cereus* (food poisoning due to various toxins produced and opportunistic infections), and *Bacillus thuringiensis* (pathogenic to invertebrates) (Vos, 2011).

Spores are formed by two membranes that surround the forespore, the inner and outer forespore membranes. These membranes derive from the mother cell membrane, and eventually, the inner membrane will constitute the cytoplasmic membrane once the spore germinates. The spore coats take up to 50 % of the spore volume, and are made of protein and some complex carbohydrates, lipid and phosphorous (Block, 2001). Not all strains will readily form spores when grown in a routine growth medium if stored in the incubator or on the laboratory bench, but most of them will sporulate on a routine or nutritionally weaker solid medium supplemented with 5mg/L manganese sulfate incubated for a few days. After most of the cells have sporulated the culture can be store refrigerated for many years (Vos, 2011).

Different exopolysaccharides have been reported in *B. subtilis* strains such as strain FT-3 in which are known to be comprised of glucose, galactose, fucose, glucuronic acid and O-acetyl groups in an approximate molar ratio of 2:2: 1:1:1.5 (Morita et al., 1979), although specific roles for these polysaccharides have not been elucidated. *Bacillus* capsules have been studied and its composition analyzed. *B. licheniformis* and *B*. *subtilis* may synthesize a water-soluble viscous slime containing non polysaccharides but D and L-glutamic acid residues polymerized via amide linkages between the alpha-amino and gamma-carboxylic groups. This polyglutamic acid (PGA) is the main responsible of the characteristic texture of the traditional Japanese food "Itohiki-natto", a dish prepared with fermented soybeans using *B. subtilis*, but it is also produced by the pathogen *B. anthracis*, and is particularly non-immunogenic contributing to virulence as help to escape host recognition (Hanby and Rydon, 1946). PGA can be thermal depolymerized above 200°C by an unzipping mechanism with generation of pyroglutamic acid (Portilla-Arias et al., 2007, Portilla, 2008). In *B. subtilis*, a robust pellicle in liquid culture and colonies on plates with web-like structures (i.e. bundled structures) has been described in EPS producing wild-strains (Branda et al., 2001).

Despite an extensive study of the EPS genes and their roles, the structure and function of the EPS produced by *Bacillus* resulting from the expression of these genes remain unexplored (Marvasi et al., 2010). After observing differences in the hydrophobicity of EPS producing LAB that affected their biofilm formation ability, we decided to pursue the study of biofilm formation by slime-producing sporeforming species which differ on their surface hydrophobicity properties (described in the Chapter 3 of this dissertation). One of the targeted organisms is a strongly hydrophobic slime-producing *Bacillus mojavensis* (strain Bc) which is phenotypically virtually indistinguishable from *Bacillus subtilis* and *Bacillus vallismortis*, and the practical distinction of this species are questionable (Vos, 2011). Perfect spherical water drops were observed over agar cultures of this strain in our lab, indicating contact angles as high as Teflon. Another slime-producing strain used in our work is *B. licheniformis*

(strain K1), which displayed hydrophilic contact angles, and is one of the most common spore forming species isolated from dairy powders in the Midwest and across the US (Buehner et al., 2014, Buehner et al., 2015).

6. Characterization of microbial exopolymeric substances (EPS)

Most lactic acid bacteria produce EPS consisting of complex carbohydrates of high molecular weight composed of polymers of monosaccharides with glycosidic bonds. The majority of polysaccharides from microbial origin are heteropolysaccharides composed of two to five different types of monosaccharides (Sutherland, 1990). There is a wide range of possible structures and differences in the properties of EPSs due to the many possible linkages and configurations. Each hexose can be alpha or beta-linked (in the pyranose or furanose form), and the links can be through the 2, 3, 4, or 6 positions. Most of the reported EPS are formed by two or three sugars and various acyl substituents (esters or amidas) (Dumitriu, 1998). Having this in mind, one can decide on what methodology is the most appropriate to quantify and elucidate the structure of EPS.

6.1 Methods of isolation and purification of bacterial EPS

Any characterization method requires a preceding isolation method. The amount of EPS detected depends on the method of extraction, but often, the analyst finds the problem of compromise between sufficient yield and adequate purity. Purification methods often require precipitation of the polymeric material with a solvent, and separation by centrifugation, dialysis against water to remove small molecules from the fermentation medium, and freeze-drying (Dumitriu, 1998). The separation of microbial cells from EPS in the viscous culture broth is a limiting step, which also depends on the degree of association of the EPS to the microbial cells (as slime or capsule). EPS (and capsular EPS after a dissociation step) can be recovered by solvent precipitation (ethanol or acetone) of the culture supernatant. The precipitate is harvested by centrifugation, filtration, or settling. Proteins and salts of the medium are also precipitated along with the EPS, and therefore deproteinization with proteinase treatment (Xu, 2007) and dialysis with a molecular mass cutoff of 3,500 Da (Vaningelgem et al., 2004) may be needed for pure exopolysaccharides. This is of special importance for the recovery of EPS produced by dairy starters using milk or whey as the growth medium. These mediums are rich in case in and whey proteins that must be removed prior to EPS isolation, which involves culture dilution, digestion with proteolytic enzyme for 16-24h at $37-40^{\circ}$ C at pH 7.5 in the presence of a growth inhibitor, followed heat treatment at 100°C to inactivate the enzyme (Dumitriu, 1998). The residual peptides are removed by precipitation with 10% Trichloroacetic acid (TCA) followed by centrifugation at 6,000-16,000 xg for 20-30 min at 4°C. Then the supernatant is concentrated by vacuum evaporation or ultrafiltration, and EPS is precipitated by adding 3-4 volumes of cold ethanol, storing overnight at 4°C, and centrifugation at 6,000-20,000 xg for 30 minutes at 4°C. Pellet is dissolved in distilled water and dialyzed for at least 24 h at 4°C to remove residual sugars and small molecules. This dialysate is then freeze-dried and stored at 4° C (Dumitriu, 1998). This method, although allows for the extraction of highly pure EPS, have nonetheless some important drawbacks. One of them is the need for TCA treatment, which will precipitate up to 50% of EPS along with proteins, reducing considerably the yield. The second is, that the dilution of the medium will increase the amount of solvent needed raising significantly the cost of extraction. When the EPS is suspected to be of protein nature, TCA precipitation and protein digestion are skipped.

6.2 Methods of analysis of bacterial EPS

Here we describe some of the recommended techniques to analyze and characterize pure EPS. The quantification of total EPS produced by a culture is usually achieved by extracting and purifying the EPS from the fermentation medium and determining the total carbohydrate and total protein content in the purified sample.

The structural characterization of exopolysaccharides is a very complex process, due to the diversity in sugar monomers, linkages, and unique structures present in the carbohydrate fraction (Flemming et al., 2007). A structural investigation of a polysaccharide often starts with sugar analysis. Not only is the identity of the carbohydrate components in a polysaccharide important for its interaction with other molecules in a giving system but also its three-dimensional structure. Once the identities of the monosaccharide units have been revealed, next step is to determine their relative amounts, their connectivity, if the chain is branched etc. Unfortunately, there is no single method that will give complete information about monomer composition, sequence and linkage. Contrarily, a combination of complex physical methods (high resolution nuclear magnetic resonance, mass spectrometry, polarimetry, ultraviolet and infrared spectroscopy, X-Ray) and separation techniques (gel filtration and affinity chromatography, ion exchange, high performance liquid chromatography, gas chromatography, electrophoresis) are necessary, and the output can be time consuming and costly.

6.2.1 Analysis of total carbohydrate content and total protein content of EPS

To quantify EPS in a sample the total carbohydrate content is generally analyzed

by colorimetric techniques. The most utilized and probably most reliable method for determination of sugars and related substances is the Phenol–Sulfuric Acid method described by Dubois (1951).

Total protein can be determined by the universal method of Khejdahl to determine nitrogen content (FAO, 2003). Nitrogen content has to be multiplied by a factor to arrive at protein content, which depends on the sample nature. The Lowry method (Lowry et al., 1951) is best used for cell fractions with protein concentrations of 0.01–1.0 mg/mL, as the Bradford method (Bradford, 1976), but the later must be used with caution, especially in homopolyamino acids as the dye has poor affinity for some amino acids.

6.2.2 Monosaccharide analysis

A standard method used to analyze exopolysaccharides is gas chromatography in tandem with mass spectrometry (GC-MS), which will offer information about monosaccharide composition. Peaks from the gas chromatogram are assigned a tentative identity based on standards and these identities are confirmed with MS analysis (Pottier, 2012). For linkage analysis, the EPS is first permethylated and the methylatedpolysaccharide is later hydrolyzed by treatment with 2 M TFA (120°C for 2 h) and the methylated monosaccharides converted to their corresponding methylated alditol acetates. The identity of the variously methylated alditol acetates is determined by GC-MS and by analysis of the individual fragmentation patterns observed in the MS. Because it is coupled with mass spectrometer, the molecular mass of the compounds that are separated with the GC chromatographer can be measured and therefore the compounds are identified. If appropriate standards are included, a quantification of the monomers can be achieved. One of the disadvantages of this method is that it requires a pre-treatment consisting of digestion of the EPS sample with an acid at high temperatures to obtain single monomers that will be later separated. Also, volatility of sample is a requirement for GC analysis, which can be achieved by derivatization to modify the analyte's functionality in order to enable chromatographic separations and will render highly polar materials to be sufficiently volatile so that they can be eluted at reasonable temperatures without thermal decomposition or molecular re-arrangement. A suitable way to derivatize a variety of functional groups prior to GC analysis is through Trimethylsilyl (TMS) ethers. One reagent commonly used that reacts quickly and quantitatively with alcohols, acids, and amines is bis (trimethylsilyl) trifluoroacetamide (BSTFA), giving by-products that are volatile and therefore can be injected directly into the GC without extraction. Pyridine, a basic catalyst, is added with the aim of speeding the reaction with sterically hindered groups (Sessions, 2009).

Once the separate monosaccharide units have been assigned, the substitution pattern within the repeating unit is established using Nuclear Magnetic Resonance (NMR) (Jonsson, 2010). NMR is the most powerful and non-destructive tool for use in structural determination (Jacobsen, 2007). It can be applied to hydrated samples of polysaccharides that gives rise to conformational stabilization, which is reflected in spectra by narrowing and splitting of resonance lines, or dry samples with solid-state NMR spectroscopy that preserves the 3D structure of the analyzed polymer (Saito et al., 1989). One-Dimensional (1-D) experiments can offer quick insight into the presence or absence of carbohydrate material, presence of certain non-sugar moieties, chemical modifications to the polysaccharides, and alpha or beta anomeric configurations. For a more comprehensive picture of the structure of a complex carbohydrate, 2- dimensional (2-D) NMR spectroscopy can be implemented. Samples are exchanged thrice with deuterium oxide (99.9% D_2O) in order to deuterate all free hydroxyl groups thus eliminating these signals from the resulting spectra. The exchange is performed by dissolving the polysaccharide sample (usually 1-3 mg) in a few drops of D_2O and freezedrying. Once fully exchanged, the sample is dissolved in 590 µL of D_2O and ready for analysis. Trimethylsilyl-tetradeutero sodium propionate (TSP) is used as an external standard for both proton and carbon experiments.

Nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) gives information about the number and types of atoms in a molecule, for example, hydrogen atoms in ¹H-NMR, or carbon atoms using ¹³C-NMR, phosphorous atoms using ³¹P-NMR. NMR signals are in the form of peaks, which can be split into doublet, triplet, quartet, multiplet, etc, by the influence of neighboring nonequivalent hydrogens. NMR spectrum is of help in determining linkage of monosaccharides within the polysaccharide chain. ¹H, ¹H-NOESY NMR experiments, allows connecting protons close in space, and a ¹H, ¹³C-HMBC NMR experiment, shows long-range couplings over the glycosidic linkage (Jonsson, 2010). Polysaccharides are different from other biological polymers such as proteins, nucleic acids, glycoproteins and glycolipids because they contain repetitive structural features (Aspinall, 1983). As a result of these repetitive structures, NMR spectrums are extremely hard to interpret, since there are multiple signals that overlap in the same region of the spectrum. By comparing the chemical shifts of the carbons in the EPS with the respective carbons in the unique monosaccharides the glycosylation shifts are revealed. They are usually in the range of 2-10 ppm (region of spectra) and indicate the connection points (Jonsson, 2010). NMR presents a big challenge to EPS researchers as most polysaccharide NMR spectra suffer

from peak overlapping in the ring region (δ H 3.1-4.4) due to the similarity of the carbonyl groups that exist in the different monosaccharide molecules, and therefore the NMR spectra of EPS are extremely difficult to interpret. To overcome this, multiple experiments with 2D NMR techniques are often applied and the interpretation by an expert with advanced knowledge in stereochemistry is required.

6.2.3 Amino acid analysis

Not all EPS produced by microorganisms of interest in dairy biofilms are polysaccharides. For instance, *Bacillus* species have been reported to produce a variety of polymers such as polyamino acids, polylactic acid, polydroxyalcanoates (Sansinenea, 2012). Polyamino acids, which have been related to biofilm formation, are linear polymers of amino acids connected by peptide bonds. To analyze the composition of proteins and of polyamino acid polymers the amino acids are first separated and then detected and quantified. Amino acid (acid) hydrolysis using HCl is the basic method of choice to separate amino acids (Stein and Moore, 1950, Kambourova et al., 2001). One classical technique used was paper chromatography. Hydrophilic interaction liquid chromatography (HILIC) provides an effective method to separate amino acids over other chromatographic methods for its suitability to analyze compounds that always elute near the void, and offers good solubility in the aqueous mobile phase and it can be conveniently coupled to mass spectrometry (MS). MS is a more efficient (requires very small amounts of sample material) and accurate technology used in the amino acid analysis and is currently applied in protein sequencing (Bork, 2000, Rutherfurd and Gilani, 2009). Concentrations of amino acids are calculated using an external calibration curve and expressed in weight percentage.

7. Control strategies for biofilm formation of RO membranes

The spiral wound membrane elements are the most common membrane design used in dairy and other beverage industries due to their attractive low investment required, and to the fact that they allow the installation of multiple elements in a bundle in parallel or in series in a small floor space. This configuration however is very difficult to clean and prone to biofilm formation and once the flux is irreversibly compromised they require a replacement of the complete hardware of the membrane module (Wagner, 2001). The dairy industry continues to invest in efforts to develop improved methods to control biofilms in dairy filtration membranes, but in order to create a good disruptive technique, the elements that hold the microbial cells together need to be fully understood.

7.1. Cleaning-in-place procedures (CIP)

Membrane systems require periodical cleaning to ensure optimal operation, and the cleaning protocol has to be carefully designed to obtain maximum fouling removal with the minimum cost of chemicals and avoiding adverse effects on the life of the membrane surface and on the food product. The compact membrane units can be cleaned without having to dismantle them thanks to CIP procedures. The cleaning regime will vary considering the type of membrane (Tamime, 2008). RO membranes have the tightest pores (less than 0.002 µm) of all membrane processes in dairy filtration, and only water can pass through, while the rest of suspended materials are rejected in the retentate. The cleaning process is an important part of the production cost and involves time, energy, chemicals and water consumption (Anand et al., 2014). RO permeate can be used for flushing the product until the retentate appears clean, and even for rinsing and cleaning reducing cost of cleaning. A CIP procedure used to clean RO dairy membranes consists of a minimum of five stages, which include an alkaline wash, an acid wash, a alkaline wash, an enzyme wash and a final antimicrobial or membrane preservative wash (Tamime, 2008). The membrane is rinsed with water in between stages with the objective of removing gross residual dairy products (proteins and fats) and biofilm debris. The actual composition of commercial cleaning solutions is unknown however it has been reported that favorable cleaning conditions of RO membranes include a metal chelating agent (EDTA) to help reduce calcium-induced foulant-foulant interactions (Ang et al., 2006) and the inclusion of surfactants to help dissolve food residues by emulsification of fats, reduction of the surface tension, and protein denaturation (Mosteller and Bishop, 1993, Maukonen et al., 2003). The effectiveness of cleaning and sanitation of the membrane system depends on temperature, mechanical design, turbulence, and nature of various chemicals. A combination of chemical, mechanical and enzymatic methods have been developed to detach the bacterial aggregates from the surface, however the efficacy of these methods relies basically on the power on the cleaning agents due to access restriction for mechanical cleaning of the compact membrane modules. Mechanical forces can be induced by a turbulent flow that can be achieved through modification of velocity of circulation of the fluids and pressure (Tamime, 2012). Due to the limited resistance of the organic polymeric materials, special consideration is needed when designing a cleaning protocol, as high temperature and corrosive chemicals considerably reduce the lifetime of the membranes. Use of adequate temperatures and time, flow and chemical strength are the basic features that operators can modify to improve cleaning efficiency. However, microorganism can always recolonize the membrane surfaces and sometimes plants run for longer periods before cleaning, which allows time to grow and

form stronger biofilms that are more resistant to cleaning agents.

7.2. Antimicrobial approach to inactivate the embedded cells

Antimicrobials or disinfecting agents are substances that control, prevent or destroy harmful microorganisms. A biocide (bactericide, virucide or sporicide) refers to a chemical agent that kills microorganism, as opposed to bacteriostatics, virostatics and sporostatics, which merely inhibit growth or prevent multiplication (Dvorak, 2005). Sanitizers are formulations that reduce the number of microbial contamination to levels considered safe for public health (Dvorak, 2005). Biofilms are difficult to eradicate, and require oxidative cleaners and sanitizing chemicals for their removal (Folsom and Frank, 2006). After many attempts to control biofilm development in different industries from medical to food industries, investigators have realized that the use of antimicrobials and biocides (which are very effective in planktonic cells) are not effective against biofilms given that only the exposed areas of surface-attached cells are susceptible to biocidal activity (Bower and Daeschel, 1999). This is why the application of an effective disinfectant at the appropriate level can only achieve a decrease in viable bacterial counts of biofilms that remain after the cleaning procedures have been applied (Spreer, 1998, Walstra et al., 2006). However it has been recognized that a periodic treatment with sanitizers should be sufficient to control early stages of biofilms, as more mature and well-established biofilms would be more difficult to remove (Anwar et al., 1992). A range of chemicals is known to produce bacterial injury and decrease viability of cells in biofilms. These biocides are classified generally in two major groups: oxidants and nonoxidants (Wiencek and Chapman, 1999). Some of the oxidizing agents commonly used in disinfection of membrane systems include sodium hypochlorite, hydrogen peroxide and

peracetic acid (Zeman and Zydney, 1996). The disadvantage of using these chemicals in organic polymeric membranes is that they reduce their life due to their corrosive action. In example, chlorine can remove the sensitive polyamide layer from polysulphone RO and NF (Tamime, 2008). However, non-oxidizing biocides such as quaternary ammonium compounds or formaldehyde are often less used due to the lower cost of the oxidizing agents such as chlorine.

7.3. Enzymatic degradation of the biofilm matrix

The use of chemical cleaning agents can have a big environmental impact, and food and dairy sectors are in need to find alternative solutions that are mostly organic and biodegradable. Enzymes have several advantages over chemicals including specificity, high efficiency and compatibility with the environment (Schäfer et al., 2005). Also, since they are not corrosive, they can be used in RO and NF membrane systems. The actual choice of enzymatic cleaners depends of the nature of the soiling matter to be removed (Tamime, 2008). The biofilm matrix is composed of a mixture of polymers that provide mechanical stability to the biofilm (Garrett et al., 2008). Therefore, the specific degradation of the main polymers that support the structure of biofilms should render microorganisms free, helping in removal of biofilms. Enzymatic cleaners have been used mostly to remove proteinaceous fouling in membranes and they consist of proteolytic enzymes (proteases) (Tamime, 2012). Proteases are a group of enzymes that hydrolyze the peptide bonds of proteins, releasing polypeptides or free amino acids (Casas-Godoy and Sandoval, 2015). Besides, typical enzymatic cleaners contain amylases used to cleave glucose linkages in large polysaccharide macromolecules releasing smaller soluble polysaccharides that can be easily removed (Zeman and Zydney, 1996). To make the use

of these enzymes economically feasible, most enzymatic cleaners are produced by microorganisms that are genetically modified to produce large quantities of the enzyme of interest. An effective enzymatic formulation for whey filtration membranes must be able to degrade the proteinaceous whey residue and the exopolymeric substances produced by starter cultures and spoiling bacteria. During this research work, several attempts have been done to isolate enzymes from natural sources (starter cultures, spoiling bacteria, and bacteriophages) with the objective of degrading specifically the EPS produced by microorganisms of importance in biofilms formed on whey processing membranes. Enzymes involved in polymer degradation such as hydrolases (and less frequently other enzymes such as lyases) are abundant in biofilms, producing lowmolecular weight products that can be potential carbon and energy sources for bacteria within the biofilms (Wingender et al., 1999). The specificity of these enzymes makes them very attractive as biofilm removal agents.
Chapter 2

Role of exopolysaccharides produced by dairy starter cultures in formation of whey concentration membrane biofilms

ABSTRACT

EPS producing starters used in cheese making intensify biofouling and are thought to increase the risk of biofilm formation on whey separation membranes due to the cementing action of EPS. Two different EPS(+) starters and their isogenic EPS(-)variants were used to study attachment of bacterial cells in the absence of growth (at 4°C) and biofilm formation (at 37°C) on Reverse Osmosis (RO) membranes. M17 broth and a 10% solution of whey protein concentrate 35 were used as growth media for biofilm formation under static conditions. Streptococcus thermophilus ST3534 EPS(+) showed significantly greater counts (cfu/cm²) of ST3534 cells in biofilm than those of ST5842 EPS(-) (P<0.05) whilst counts of cells attached to the membrane in the absence of growth did not differ between the isogenic pair. Interestingly, *Lactococcus lactis ssp. cremoris* JFR(+) EPS(+) counts were significantly lower than those of its EPS- mutant (JFR–) under all conditions. These findings indicate that EPS produced by ST3534 may play a role building up the three dimensional structure of the biofilm rather than assisting in the attachment to the membrane at the initial steps of biofilm formation while EPS produced by JFR(+) interfere mainly with the initial attachment. While no differences were observed in cells surface charge between the EPS producing cultures, surface hydrophobicity could be associated to the different adhesive properties of these microorganisms. Furthermore, modification of cell surface hydrophobicity by surfactants had an impact on attachment and biofilm formation. In conclusion, EPS produced by

starter cultures vary in their role in bacterial attachment and biofilm formation due to variations in their molecular characteristics, and hydrophobicity is the leading feature that dictates the adhesive behavior to RO membranes.

INTRODUCTION

The EPS producing lactic acid bacteria (LAB) are relevant for the dairy industry and have been used as starters for the manufacturing of low fat products. The EPS modify the physical properties of fermented milk as they increase viscosity and water holding capacity, reduce syneresis, and interfere with protein-protein interactions. These properties together improve smoothness and mouthfeel (Hassan, 2008). Over the last several years significant work has been done to relate production of exopolymeric substances by bacteria to biofilm formation, however, the participation of exopolysaccharides produced by LAB used as starters on biofilm formation in the dairy industry is still unknown. Whey, the liquid by-product of cheese making and casein manufacturing processes that is composed mainly of water (93g/100g), lactose and whey proteins, is frequently concentrated by reverse osmosis (RO) to reduce volumes and increase solids content prior to transportation or further processing. Biofouling, or the buildup of suspended particles is one of the critical issues in membrane filtration technology (Field, 2010), as it has a significantly detrimental effect on the efficiency of the separation processes causing flux decline, pressure drop, reduced membrane lifetime, and inconsistent product composition and quality. Biofilms play a major role in biofouling and contribute to product contamination with potentially pathogenic bacteria and possible threat to public health.

Biofilms are initiated when bacterial cells attach to a surface and they develop

into different stages of maturation as bacteria grow (Ridgway et al., 1999). The first phase of bacterial adhesion involves physicochemical interactions, after which molecular and cellular interactions take place (Vadillo-Rodriguez et al., 2005). Multiple factors influence the adhesion of cells to a substratum including environmental factors, surface characteristics of microorganisms and substratum (De Weger et al., 1987, An and Friedman, 1997, Palmer et al., 2007, Kline et al., 2009). There are evidences that show that microbial adhesion strongly depends on the hydrophobic-hydrophilic properties of the interacting surfaces (Liu et al., 2004). After the first attachment, a strengthening of the bonds occurs often involving the formation of polymer bridges between the organism and the surface. These sticky polymers form the matrix network, providing mechanical stability to the biofilm (Liu et al., 2004). Scientists have found that the extracellular polymeric substances in biofilms are composed by exopolysaccharides (EPS), glycoproteins, glycolipids and e-DNA (Flemming et al., 2007).

Since EPS is thought to be important for biofilm formation there is a concern that when EPS producing LAB are used as cheese starters in the manufacturing of cheese, some EPS will be released in the whey, and this will increase the risk of biofilm formation on the dairy separation membranes used for the processing of whey. We hypothesized that EPS production affects cell surface characteristics and the ability of bacteria to attach and form biofilm; therefore EPS producing LAB will form greater biofilm than their respective EPS(–) mutants, which are genetically identical except for the EPS phenotype. To test this hypothesis two EPS producing LAB with different rheological properties and their respective EPS(–) mutants were selected to study their adhesion behavior and biofilm forming abilities. The extracellular matrix has been described as an essential part of biofilm formation by many different organisms, but there is a significant variety in the composition of exopolymeric substances produced by microorganisms (Vu et al., 2009). For that reason, two different ropy organisms were selected for this study. The objective of this research was to provide new insights on the role of bacterial exopolysaccharides produced by LAB on cell adhesion and biofilms formed on RO membranes using different substrate mediums for bacterial growth and to elucidate physical and chemical interactions between cells, and membrane solids. The ultimate goal of the findings of this project is to help developing biofilm-free membrane separation processing systems.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Source of EPS producing bacteria and other cultures

Streptococcus thermophilus strain ST3534 [EPS(+)] was provided by Chr Hansen (Hoersholm, Denmark). *Lactococcus lactis ssp. cremoris* strain JFR(+) [EPS(+)] was isolated from a retail ropy buttermilk. *Bacillus* spp. strain 10/1 was isolated from a biofilm on a 10 month used dairy RO membrane from a local dairy plant. This strain was selected for being beta-hemolytic and showing low attachment and biofilm ability to RO membranes.

Selection of the EPS(–) mutants

The EPS(-) mutant *Streptococcus thermophilus* strain ST5842 [EPS(-)] was provided by Chr Hansen.

A spontaneous mutant *Lactococcus lactis* ssp. *cremoris* strain JFR(-) [EPS(-)] was isolated in our laboratory by serial passages in non-selective medium M17 (Bergman, 2011). Three replicate clones of strain JFR were inoculated into tubes with 10

mL of M17 broth and incubated to stationary phase at 30°C under static conditions. One loop full of the top layer of the liquid cultures was collected and aseptically transferred to another tube with 10 mL of fresh medium, which was incubated under the same conditions. This was repeated during a period of 10 days and the cultures were checked for colony morphology daily. Eventually, colonies of the same morphology but lacking ropiness, were observed and isolated. This mutant lost the ability to ferment lactose [Lac(-)].

The loss of plasmid of this strain was validated by plasmid profile comparison (Figure 1) between JFR(+) and JFR(-). Plasmid DNA was extracted using a rapid miniprep procedure recommended for lactococci (O'Sullivan D and Klaenhammer, 1993), and digested with 1µl of Eco RI in 15 µl of total volume. Fifteen µl of DNA was loaded onto a 0.7% agarose gel and an electrophoresis was conducted for 2 h at 90 mV using a horizontal electrophoresis system (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA). A MALDITOF analysis conducted at the Animal Disease Research and Diagnostic Laboratory of South Dakota State University (Brookings, SD) confirmed the strain identity. Culture samples from the EPS– culture were stored frozen (-80°C in 5% glycerol).

Growth curves were performed using M17 with 5% lactose [or with 2.5% glucose for JFR(-)] and no significant differences were observed between the EPS(+) and negative mutants. TEM images of EPS(+) and negative mutants were obtained as described below to detect presence of protruding filamentous structures in their surface that could potentially affect their adhesion properties, including capsule, fimbria or flagella.

Preparation of RO membranes for in vitro biofilm studies

Five pieces of a Reverse Osmosis (RO) membrane (Toray membranes, Poway, CA) were used in our experiments. This membrane was made of cross-linked aromatic polyamide, had a negative net charge and was hydrophilic. Each piece, consisting of 2 membrane squares (2 x 2 cm) glued together to expose the retentate side was pretreated by soaking in sterile distilled water for 5 days with daily water changes and then sanitized with hydrogen peroxide (0.5% solution of H_2O_2), rinsed in sterile distilled water three times and placed in a sterile petri dish.

Study of attachment and biofilm formation

Fifty mL of M17 with 5% lactose or 10% solution of WPC 35 were inoculated with 1 mL of the culture in late exponential phase containing 10^8 cfu/mL of the test strain, and added to the petri dish containing the membrane pieces as described above, which was then incubated for 24 h under static conditions at 30 °C [(JFR(+)/JFR(-))] or 35 °C (ST3534/ST5842) for biofilm formation experiments. Fifty mL of M17 with 5% lactose containing 10⁸ cfu/mL of the test strain was incubated for 24 h under static conditions at 4 °C to study attachment in the absence of growth. M17 or WPC containing 2.5 % glucose were used as growth media for JFR(-) [EPS(-), Lac(-)]. No significant differences were found in the growth rate between JFR(+) and its genetic variant in all media used (not shown). For the quantification of viable bacteria attached to RO membranes, the membrane pieces were rinsed three times in distilled water to remove loosely attached cells (Hinsa-Leasure et al., 2013) and embedded cells were detached from membranes by stomaching at 230 rpm for 2 min. Counts of attached viable cells were determined by enumeration of microorganisms on M17 agar after incubation for 24 h at the respective growth temperatures.

Microscopic observations

Structures of the EPS(+)/EPS(-) cultures surface associated with attachment (pilli, fimbriae, flagella and capsule) were examined microscopically. In addition, biofilm structure of 3 days old and 1 month old membranes were observed.

Transmission Electron Microscopy (TEM) observation of bacterial cell surface structures. The EPS(+) and EPS(-) cultures were inoculated in separated sterile tubes with 10 mL of M17 broth and incubated overnight at their respective growth temperatures. Then 0.1 mL of each culture was suspended in 1 mL of fresh broth in separated sterile cryovials and sent overnight for analysis of cell surface by TEM to the University of Georgia (Athens, GA). Samples were prepared as follows. A drop containing the bacterial cells were placed on Formvar coated 100 mesh copper grids (Electron Microscopy Sciences, Hatfield PA) and left to settle for 5 min. The excess liquid and any unbound cells were wicked off with a #1 Whatman filter wedge. A drop of 1 % aqueous uranyl acetate was placed on each grid and grids were air dried before imaging on a FEI Tecnai20 TEM (FEI, Inc, Hillsboro OR) operating at 200 KeV and images were taken digitally with an Advanced Microscopy Techniques (AMT) camera (AMT, Woburn MA).

Confocal Laser Scanning Microscopy (CLSM) observation of bacterial capsules. Overnight individual cultures separately grown in M17 broth were suspended at 10 % (vol/vol) in reconstituted skim milk that was heat treated at 95°C for 15 min and one drop of each milk suspension was deposited in a glass slide and observed with an Olympus Fluoview FV300 CSLM (Olympus Corporation of the Americas, Center Valley PA) in its reflectance mode as previously described (Hassan et al., 1995). Strains with no capsules are not visible in the milk suspensions since caseins and cells are reflective, but encapsulated cells are revealed by observing a black area around the cells due to the lack of light reflection of capsules.

Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM) observations of biofilms on RO membranes. Three days old, and one month old biofilms were developed on RO membrane pieces as described above, by inoculating individual cultures of ST3534, ST ST5842, JFR EPS(+) and EPS– mutants in M17 broth with 5 % lactose as the growth medium. In the case of JFR(-) [EPS(-) lac(-)] mutant, the lactose was substituted by 2.5 % glucose. Membrane pieces were incubated under static conditions at 36°C (ST cultures) or 30 °C (JFR cultures) in aerobiosis under static conditions. For SEM observations of membrane biofilms, each membrane piece with 3 days old or 1 month old biofilm was rinsed 3 times with water, and air dried at 22°C under laminar air flow for 24 h to minimize possible structural damage to the biofilm (Hassan et al., 2010). After dehydration, membranes were sputter coated with a 5 nm layer of gold using a CRC-150 sputtering system (Plasma Science, Inc. Lorton, VA). Specimens were observed using Hitachi scanning electron microscope model S-3400N (Hitachi Sci. Systems Ltd., Tokio, Japan) at 5 to 10 kv.

Cell surface hydrophobicity

Microbial adhesion to hydrocarbons (MATH) was performed to determine cell surface hydrophobicity (Rosenberg, 1984). One mL of xylene was added to 4 mL of cells of overnight cultures suspended in PBS, vortexed for 2 min and equilibrated at 37°C for 30 min. OD600 nm before and after treatment with xylene of a portion of the aqueous lower layer was determined using a Cary 50 Bio spectrophotometer (Varian, Palo alto, CA). Hydrophobicity was calculated as follows: MATH values (%) = (OD600 before treatment - OD600 after treatment) x100 /OD600 before treatment.

Absolute cell surface hydrophobicity was determined by measuring contact angle on intact colonies grown on M17 agar plates by the sessile drop technique (Woodward, 1999). A lawn of cells was created by plating 1 mL of an overnight culture and incubating the plate for 12 h at the appropriate growth temperature. Then a cross section of 75 by 25 mm of the agar was cut with a scalpel and placed on a glass slide. A drop of 10 µl of sterile distilled water was placed on the surface of the agar plate and an image was taken with a camera angle of 0 °C so that it looked exactly horizontally at the drop using a Canon EOS Rebel T1i camera with a EF-S 18-200mm f/3.5-5.6 IS Standard Zoom Lens (Tokio, Japon). The static contact angle was measured using ImageJ software by manual points selection. If the contact angle was lower than 90°, the cells surface was considered hydrophilic, if the contact angle is wider than 90°, the cells surface is named hydrophobic. Reported values are the averages of triplicate contact angle measurements.

Zeta-potential of bacterial cells

The four cultures were grown in M17 incubated at 35°C (ST cultures) or 30°C (JFR cultures). Media contained 0.5% lactose for ST3534 and ST5842, 5% lactose for JFR (+) and 2.5% glucose for JFR(–). Cells were washed in PBS twice. Last suspension was prepared right before the measurement. Surface charges at different ionic strengths were measured for cells obtained from overnight cultures in M17 (10^7 cfu/mL) suspended in 1, 5 or 10 mM solutions of PBS at pH 7.4 (Hassan and Frank, 2004). Eight hundred µL of the cell suspension freshly prepared was pipetted into a disposable capillarity cell. Zeta potentials were measured at 25°C using Zetasizer Nano series instrument (Malvern

Instruments Ltd, Worcestershire, UK).

Influence of EPS producing cultures on biofilm formation by potential food pathogens

Biofilm formation by a β -hemolytic *Bacillus* spp. strain 10/1 (isolated from a used whey RO membrane) co-cultured with JFR(+) or JFR(-) was studied. Membranes pieces were incubated with sterilized milk containing 10⁸ cfu/mL of each of *Bacillus* and JFR(+) or JFR(-) cultures at 30 °C for 24 h under shaking conditions. The pH was maintained between 6.5 and 6.7 by changing the milk medium; once pH dropped to 6.5, membrane pieces were rinsed in sterile distilled water and transferred to fresh medium. Membranes were rinsed in distilled water and stomached at 230 rpm for 2 min. Viable cell counts of JFR(+) and JFR(-) were determined in M17 agar incubated under anaerobic conditions while *Bacillus* spp. was counted on M17 containing Bromocresol green as a pH indicator (pK 4.6) under aerobic conditions (McDonald et al., 1987).

Effects of surfactants on cell attachment and biofilm formation

The study of effect of surfactants on cell adhesion was inspired by our observations of biofilm formation and cell surface hydrophobicity. It has been demonstrated that anionic surfactants are adsorbed to the surface of bacteria cells (Noda and Kanemasa, 1986) and can modify the cell surface tension parameters including Lifshitz-van der Waals (γ (LW)), electron-donor (γ (-)) and electron-acceptor (γ (+)) and thereby the bacterial cell hydrophobicity, depending on the surfactant type and concentration and the bacterial surface characteristics (Feng et al., 2013). Therefore, we studied the effect of two anionic surfactants, one Tween 20 that has high HLB and Span 80 with low HLB on cell adhesion of the two genetic pairs of LAB under different

temperature conditions: a) attachment in absence of growth, b) biofilm formation, and c) biofilm formation after pre-attachment. For attachment in absence of growth (a) cells were suspended in a conical tube containing 20 mL of cold M17 broth that was previously stored at 4°C with 5% lactose (or 2.5% glucose for JFR-) at a final concentration of 10^8 cells/mL. An excess of the surfactant (0.1 %) was added to the bacterial suspension and the tube was agitated by mechanical stirring in a vortex for 30 s and let stand for 1 min. Then the suspension was transferred to a sterile Petri dish containing 3 RO pretreated membrane pieces (2x2x2cm) and the plate was incubated for 24 h at 4°C in static conditions. For biofilm formation (b) cells were prepared in a similar manner and plates incubated at the right growth temperature for each culture. In addition, cells were allowed to form biofilm after a previous incubation at 4°C for pre-attachment to the membrane (c) in the presence of the surfactant so that cells form biofilm on a membrane that is covered with cells to evaluate whether the ability of EPS to help in biofilm or not, was due to a cell-membrane or cell-cell interaction. A control without surfactant was used in every experimental condition. The number of viable cells attached to the membranes was determined as described above.

Statistical analysis

All experiments were performed in three replicates. Statistical analysis was completed using computer program SAS 9.3 TS LEVEL 1M0 W32_7PRO platform (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC). The pair-wise comparisons between treatments using a Student's T-test were performed to examine whether biofilm formed by cheese starters was significantly different among EPS producing/non-EPS groups. ANOVA test was performed to determine significant differences between means. The significance level was set at 5%.

RESULTS

Study of attachment and biofilm formation

The exopolysaccharide-producing strain of *S. thermophilus* (S3534) formed greater biofilm than its EPS(-) mutant. Contrarily, JFR(+) formed less biofilm than its mutant lacking EPS production (Table 1). The growth medium did not affect the adherence behaviors observed for the two isogenic pairs although the differences between each EPS(+) and EPS(-) strains within species were less dramatic in WPC compared with M17 broth. This could be explained by our previous observation that whey and WPC sterilized by autoclaving or filtration support less growth than broth media. When only attachment of bacterial cells to RO membranes was studied in absence of growth, no significant difference (P<0.05) was observed for *S. thermophilus* (Table 2), indicating that the EPS produced by this strain influenced cell-cell cohesion rather than cell-membrane adhesion. Interestingly, EPS produced by JFR(+) seem to interfere with attachment, as we observed a significantly greater number of cells of JFR(-) attached to the RO membrane (Table 2), what suggest that the EPS produced by this strain interferes with both, cell-surface adhesion and cell-cell cohesion.

Cell surface hydrophobicity and charge

Because the physicochemical characteristics of the bacterial cell surfaces are critical features that will determine cell adhesion to a particular surface, we studied the cell surface charge and hydrophobicity of the four lactic acid cultures and compared them with their attachment and biofilm behavior. All four strains were negatively charged and both EPS positive cultures had a greater negative charge compared with their EPS negative genetic variants (Table 3), so no correlation was found with the different adhesion properties observed on RO membrane. Contact angle revealed the hydrophilic character of all the strains surfaces, however, different degrees of water affinity were observed between the LAB pairs (Table 3). JFR(+) is strongly hydrophilic (low adhesion to xylene) compared to its genetic variant, while ST3534 significantly less hydrophilic than its negative mutant (P<0.05). MATH results were in agreement with contact angles showing greater adhesion to xylene for ST3534 and JFR(–) that their respective mutants, however JFR(–) showed a remarkable hydrophobic character by this technique compared with contact angle (Table 3). Also, cell aggregation or clumping could be observed visually in liquid M17 cultures of JFR(–) and ST3534 but not in JFR(+) nor ST5842 after biofilm formation assays on petri dishes (Figure 2), which was consistent with the hydrophobicity of the cells.

Cell hydrophobicity was associated with our biofilm findings and could explain the differences between the two EPS(+) cultures. The strong hydrophilicity characteristic of JFR(+) cultures clarifies why the EPS produced by JFR inhibits biofilm formation by interfering with attachment of the cells to the membrane. This strain has a stronger affinity for the liquid medium, and cells gets washed off the membrane during the rinsing process, preventing the strengthening of the bonds with the membrane and between cells during biofilm formation.

Microscopic observations

The differences observed between genetic pairs were attributed to only EPS. No macroscopic attachment organelles were found on the cell wall of any of the four LAB studied by TEM (Figure 3). Capsule of EPS (cell-associated EPS) was present only on

both EPS positive cultures, and was absent in their respective mutants. In addition, no growth rate differences were found between genetic pairs (not shown).

The biofilm model used served to study the ability of EPS positive and EPS negative cells to attach to RO membranes and this was confirmed by SEM micrographs of three days old and one month old biofilms (Figures 4 and 5). After 3 days, the conditioned film formed by ST3534 consisted of a monolayer of cocci embedded within EPS, while the biofilm of its negative mutant was less abundant giving the larger uncovered membrane area. Biofilm formed y JFR(+) showed significantly larger uncovered membrane areas compared to its negative mutant in agreement with our previous results. After one month, the biofilm of ST 3534 was thicker and consisted of mountain and valleys structures that were not observed on its mutant. Such three-dimensional structures were not seen on any of the biofilms formed by JFR(+) or JFR(-) either, but both of these biofilms consisted of flat multilayers of cells leaving almost no uncovered membrane areas.

Influence of EPS producing cultures on biofilm formation by potential food pathogens

The EPS produced by JFR seem to interfere with *L. lactis* attachment and biofilm formation, and it also reduced the number of cells of *Bacillus* spp. 10/1 in the biofilm when both strains were co-cultured together compared with the consortia formed by *Bacillus* and JFR EPS negative mutant (Table 4). Absence of antimicrobial activity produced by JFR against *Bacillus* 10/1 (not presented here) was confirmed by agar spot assay (Mohankumar and Murugalatha, 2011).

Effects of surfactants on cell attachment and biofilm formation

Tables 5 and 6 show the outcome of the experiments of adhesion performed with surfactants. In general, it can be inferred that Span 80 significantly increased attachment and biofilm formation by the EPS(+) and EPS(-) LAB whilst Tween 20, decreased attachment and biofilm formation by both types of cultures. However, Span 80 decreased attachment of JFR(-) by 0.2 log cfu cm² and did not affect ST3534 ability to form biofilm even after attachment of preconditioned cells (P<0.05). In the other hand, while Tween 20 was effective on reducing attachment on the four strains, and biofilm formation after attachment of preconditioned cells, a slight increase was observed during biofilm formation on both genetic pairs.

DISCUSSION

Evaluation of attachment and biofilm formation as affected by EPS production

Two opposite adhesive behaviors on RO membranes were found in EPS producing LAB. The EPS produced by ST3534 seem to help in adhesion and biofilm formation to RO membranes, but the EPS produced by JFR(+) seem to negatively interfere with both. JFR(+) produces free EPS that is highly hydrophilic and have high water binding capacity, what is a great feature in some non-fat dairy products, but the free EPS can cause undesirable slippery mouthfeel in some cheeses (Hassan, 2008). Molecular features including composition, molecular weight, charge and branching are likely to be responsible of the differences between EPS that supports or interferes with biofilm. The way the monosaccharides are linked contributes to the rigidity of the polymer and the viscosity and the beta-linkages have been associated to stiffer chains and hence a higher consistency of EPS solutions (Laws and Marshall, 2001). Also, bear acidic groups provide ability to interact electrostatically with cations and to enter into hydrophobic interactions (Marshall et al., 1989). The characterization of EPS is very complex and often, the information available is incomplete. The current methodology used to determine monosaccharide composition of EPS involves extraction procedures that dramatically affect their properties, and therefore, this information has to be considered with caution. Future advances in the analytical techniques are necessary to determine the intact structure of EPS that will lead us to a better understanding of the structure/function relationship.

While the data of role of EPS produced by microorganisms on biofilms formation on RO membranes is scarce, some researchers have been able to associate production of EPS to strength of bacterial adhesion and biofilms on diverse surfaces (Quintero and Weiner, 1995, Langille et al., 2000, Michel et al., 2011).

Influence of EPS on biofilm formation by potential food pathogens

The interfering ability of the EPS produced by JFR(+) on its own cell adhesion and other microorganisms in consortia is a very interesting feature that, to our knowledge, is first time described for *Lactococcus*. Others have previously described antiadhesion interference bacterial polysaccharides some of which exhibited anti-biofilm activity against pathogenic strains (Valle et al., 2006, Kim et al., 2009), or even also disrupt established biofilm of some strains (Jiang et al., 2011). Furthermore, the treatment of abiotic surfaces with some polysaccharide reduced the initial adhesion and biofilm development of strains, such as *Escherichia coli* and *Pseudomonas fluorescens* (Abu Sayem et al., 2011). Some antiadherent bacterial EPS shows technological applications as anti-biofilm agent in food industry and medicine (Kavita et al., 2014). The dairy industry could benefit of using these antiadherent EPS producing starter cultures since the reduction of biofilm adhesion and their suspension into bulk fluids renders the bacterial populations vulnerable to less toxic biocides (Garrett et al., 2008).

Role of hydrophobicity on cell attachment and biofilm formation by EPS producing bacteria

Carbohydrates are viewed as entirely polar molecules, however it has been demonstrated that hydrophobic and van der Waals interactions between carbohydrate and protein contribute to their mechanism of interaction (Quiocho, 1988), which might facilitate lectins binding to sugar moieties in oligo and polysaccharides substrates (Sharon and Lis, 2002). Nonionic surfactants contain a hydrophobic alkyl group that can combine with hydrophobic sites, such as lipids and lipopolysaccharides on the bacterial cell surface, and a hydrophilic polyethylene oxide chain that has high affinity for water (Noda and Kanemasa, 1986). Bacterial surfaces differ on their degree of hydrophobicity among genera, species, and strains. Adsorption of surfactants with different HLB values is expected to modify the bacteria cell surface and its neighboring hydrophobic interactions with surfaces (Clarke, 2002), ultimately affecting adherence and biofilm formation. Modification of the hydrophobicity of the cell surface by Span 80 and Tween 20 affected cell surface hydrophobicity and consequently attachment and biofilm formation. The hydrophobicity and biofilms formed by the EPS(–) cells were in general more affected by surfactant modification than those in the EPS(+) strains possibly due to low affinity of the EPS for the surfactant molecules. Generally, the increase in cell surface hydrophobicity was associated with more intense biofilm formation confirming that hydrophobicity of EPS plays the major role in biofilm formation on RO membranes. The finding of this study also highlights the importance of bacterial cell-membrane

surface hydrophobic/hydrophilic interactions in biofilm formation. This information would be of great interest for membrane filtration manufacturers as it suggests possible control of biofouling of filtration membranes by manipulating the membrane surface chemistry. An antiadhesion approach has being the main focus of membrane designers. In this context, polymer blendings, inorganic additives, grafting and coating methods have been developed to reduce macroscale roughness, preventing or slowing adsorption and microbial attachment. In a recent study on a number of commercial low-fouling membranes, increased hydrophilicity, lower surface charge and greater smoothness were associated with better antifouling performance (Norberg et al., 2007). However, another study found that bacterial adhesion to a substratum is not so much influenced by its hydrophobicity, but by the retention of adhering bacteria under fluctuating shear forces (Bos et al., 2000). The preference of bacteria to hydrophobic or hydrophilic surfaces has been debated. Opposite conclusions have been made over the past decades, and part of the confusion could be attributed to the use of inappropriate experimental systems to study bacterial adhesion, the variety of surfaces studied and the wide range of cell surface hydrophobicity among strains. A reference guide to microbial cell surface hydrophobicity based on contact angles with four diagnostic liquids (water, formamide, methyleneiodide and bromonaphthalene) on 142 isolates of Gram-positive and Gramnegative bacteria concluded that bacterial surfaces can be as hydrophilic as glass or as hydrophobic as wax, and that this diversity in the bacterial world makes it impossible to generalize (van der Mei et al., 1998).

In addition, an antimicrobial approach can be used to attack, disperse or suppress the activity of attached microorganisms. Biocidal agents or effects to kill the organisms, and the suppression of biofilm formation by disrupting bacterial communication or EPS production are some of the research areas that offer opportunities for future implementation in membrane systems from the perspectives of water and wastewater treatments applications (Mansouri et al., 2010). These areas have potential for dairy industry, but need further investigation, and since harsh environmental conditions like presence of sub-lethal concentrations of antimicrobials actually promote exopolysaccharide synthesis (Wingender et al., 1999) a future research direction should be focused on the isolation and effective use of biological enzymes towards the hydrolysis of bacterial EPS that supports cell-cell adhesion to disrupt the biofilm structure in dairy separation membranes with the aim of facilitating the removal of foulants by the CIP protocols.

CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion, EPS produced by LAB may enhance biofilm or interfere with attachment and biofilm formation depending on their molecular composition. ST3534 produces EPS that supported biofilm formation while EPS produced by JFR(+) interfered with attachment and biofilm formation. Growth medium did not affect tendency of the test strains to form biofilm. Similarly, bacterial cell surface charge does not seem to affect attachment or biofilm formation on RO membrane. On the other hand, in general, high cell surface hydrophobicity was associated with greater biofilm formation on RO membranes.

The EPS produced by JFR(+) in milk under pH control reduced colonization of RO membrane by a β -hemolytic *Bacillus* strain but JFR(+) did not show any antimicrobial activity against *Bacillus* and shows potential in technological applications

as anti-biofilm agent.

Chapter 2 Tables and Figures.

Table 1. Counts $(\log_{10} \text{ cfu/cm}^2)$ of EPS(+) and EPS(-) cultures in biofilm formed on RO membranes¹.

		S. therm	S. thermophilus		actis ssp cremoris
Growth medium	Type of culture ²	Count ¹	Std Dev ³	Count ¹	Std Dev ³
M17	EPS(+)	6.46 ^a	0.13	4.55 ^b	0.29
	EPS(-)	5.50 ^b	0.33	6.02 ^a	0.44
		S. thermophilus		L. la	ctis ssp cremoris
		Count ¹	Std Dev ³	Count ¹	Std Dev ³
WPC	EPS(+)	5.96 ^a	0.25	4.33 ^a	0.32
	EPS(-)	5.22 ^b	0.30	5.67 ^b	0.60

¹ Counts (\log_{10} cfu/cm²) are means of three replicates.

^{a-b} Means in the same column without common superscripts are significantly different ($P \le 0.05$).

² EPS(+): exopolysacharides-producing culture; EPS(-): exopolysacharides-negative mutant.

³ Std Dev= Standard deviation.

Table 2. Counts $(\log_{10} \text{ cfu/cm}^2)$ of EPS(+) and EPS(-) cultures² attached to RO

membranes in the absence of growth.

	S. thermophilus		L. la		
Type of culture ²	Count ¹	Std Dev ³	Count ¹	Std Dev ³	
EPS(+)	5.92 ^a	0.60	4.78 ^b	0.21	
EPS(-)	6.12 ^a	0.50	6.16 ^a	0.22	

¹ Data are means of three replicates.

a-b Means in the same row (Tables 1-3) or column (Table 4-5) without common superscripts are significantly different ($P \le 0.05$).

² EPS(+): exopolysacharides-producing culture; EPS(-): exopolysacharides-negative mutant.

³ Std Dev= Standard deviation.

		% cells bo	und	Zeta-potential at different PBS		
Strain	Contact	to xylene ¹		concentrations ¹		
	angle	Biof.	Attach.	1 14	5) (10 14
		cond. ²	cond. ²	1 mM	5 mM	10 mM
ST3534	34.59 ^a	48.61 ^a	55.89 ^a	-19.03 ^a	-11.83 ^a	-10.57 ^a
ST5842	14.30 ^c	10.41 ^b	18.98 ^b	-6.52°	-4.83 ^c	-4.05 ^c
JFR (+)	12.84 ^c	3.47 ^b	0^{b}	-18.33 ^a	-12.6 ^a	-9.74 ^a
JFR(-)	24.12 ^b	76.55 ^a	84.63 ^a	-10.31 ^b	-7.96 ^b	-5.72 ^b

Table 3. Hydrophobicity as determined by MATH (xylene) and Zeta-potential (mV) under different ionic strengths of cell surface of EPS(+) and EPS(-) cultures.

¹ Data are means of three replicates.

^{a-c} Means in the same column without common superscripts are significantly different ($P \le 0.05$). ² MATH was measured under same conditions used in biofilm formation and attachment

² MATH was measured under same conditions used in biofilm formation and attachment experiments.

Biofilm consortia	Organism ⁴	Count ¹	Std Dev ³
JFR(+)	JFR(+)	3.79 ^{cd}	0.18
JFR(-)	JFR(-)	5.40 ^a	0.24
Bacillus	Bacillus	4.41 ^b	0.05
Bacillus + JFR(+)	Bacillus	3.41 ^e	0.18
	JFR(+)	3.59 ^{de}	0.25
Bacillus + JFR(-)	Bacillus	3.93 ^c	0.06
	JFR(-)	5.32 ^a	0.27

Table 4. Counts (log₁₀ cfu/cm²) of JFR(+) and *Bacillus spp*. (grown on milk under pH control) in biofilm formed on RO membranes¹.

¹ Counts (\log_{10} cfu/cm²) are means of three replicates. ^{a-e} Means in the same column without common superscripts are significantly different (*P* ≤ 0.05). ² Std Dev= Standard deviation. ³ Organism within the consortia.

Table 5. Counts ($log_{10} cfu/cm^2$) of EPS(+) cultures after attachment (a), biofilm formation (b) or attachment followed by biofilm (a) on RO membranes in the presence of surfactants¹.

	a.		b.		С.	
	ATTACHMENT		BIOFILM		ATTACHMENT+BIOFILM	
	ST3534	JRF(+)	ST3534	JRF(+)	ST3534	JRF(+)
Control	5.99 ^d	4.80^{f}	6.57 ^c	4.58^{f}	7.40 ^a	6.69 ^{bc}
Tween 20	5.37 ^e	4.74 ^f	7.05 ^{ab}	5.25 ^e	6.47 ^c	6.67 ^{bc}
Span 80	6.62 ^{bc}	5.63 ^{de}	6.61 ^{bc}	6.76 ^{bc}	7.47 ^a	6.72 ^{bc}

¹ Data are means of three replicates. ^{A-F} Means without common superscripts are significantly different ($P \le 0.05$).

Table 6. Counts $(\log_{10} \text{ cfu/cm}^2)$ of EPS(-) cultures after attachment (a), biofilm formation (b) or attachment followed by biofilm (c) on RO membranes in the presence of surfactants.

	a.		b.		С.	
	ATTACHMENT		BIOFILM		ATTACHMENT+BIOFILM	
	ST5842	JRF(-)	ST5842	JRF(-)	ST5842	JRF(-)
Control	6.34 ^{ef}	6.17 ^{ef}	5.23 ⁱ	6.04 ^{fh}	7.12 ^c	7.70 ^{ab}
Tween 20	5.22 ⁱ	5.65 ^{hi}	6.94 ^c	7.05 ^c	6.61 ^{hi}	7.13 ^c
Span 80	6.51 ^{de}	5.81 ^{gh}	6.93 ^{cd}	7.28 ^{bc}	8.03 ^a	8.13 ^a

¹ Data are means of three replicates. ^{A-I} Means without common superscripts are significantly different ($P \le 0.05$).



- A. Plasmid DNA digested with Eco R1:
- : EPS mutant (missing 7 kb band plus small bands around 800-1000 bp)
- + : JFR wild type
- M: 1 kb Plus DNA Marker (Invitrogen)
- B. Undigested plasmid DNA.
- -: EPS mutant (missing large band at the top of the gel 800-1000 bp)
- + : JFR wild type

Figure 2. Liquid M17 cultures of ST3534 (A), ST5842 (B), JFR(+) (C) and JFR(-) (D) in petri dishes grown overnight showing cell aggregation in ST3534 and JFR(+), but not on ST5842 and JFR(-).









Figure 3. TEM micrographs of negatively stained ST3534 (top left), ST5842 (top right), JFR(+) (bottom left), JFR(-) (bottom right) showing lack of fimbria, pilli and flagella on both genetic variants.



07+,537 87+ unflimmt undented Frint Mag: 30300m & 7,0 in 10:25:83 m 05/08/13 match

503 nm HV=201.089 Direct Mag1 1700x Center for Ultrastructural res



87- 82-1.tif 87- unfixed unsambed Frint Bag: 370200 p 7.0)n 9:52:53 e 05/00/13 eacch

500 mm HV-200.0er Direct Meg: 25058 Center for Ultrastructural rea



JER+ 02-2.41F dPR+ unfited unmashed Frist Pag: 52705s § 7.0 in 11104132 a 05/08/13 earch

500 rm mv=200.0mr Direct Heg: 3505x Center for Vitratructural res



JTN: Cl-3m.tif JTN: Unfiled unwathed Frint Mag: 002000 0 1.0 in 10:43:27 x 05/00/13 wareb

100 nm HV=200.0KV Direct Heg: 1000x Dester for Ultrastructural res

Figure 4. SEM micrographs of 3 days old biofilm of ST3534 (A), ST5842 (B), JFR(+) (C), JFR(-) (D) on RO membranes.



Figure 5. SEM micrographs of 1 month old biofilm of ST3534 (A), ST5842 (B), JFR(+) (C), JFR(-) (D) on RO membranes.



Chapter 3

Influence of slime produced by *Bacillus* spp. on membrane biofilm formation ABSTRACT

Bacteria producing exopolymeric substances are thought to have an advantage in biofilm formation due to the role of slime in attachment of bacteria cells to a surface and in maintaining the three dimensional complex structure of the biofilms. To elucidate the role of slime production by non-starters on biofilm formation on RO membranes, the number of attached cells in biofilms formed by two different slime-producing Bacillus strains (Bc and K1) and their non-slime producing mutants (Bc-1 and K1-1) were compared. Biofilms were formed on three membrane pieces during 24 h using sterile TSB as growth medium. The number of attached cells were determined by viable cell enumeration. In addition, the number of cells that can attach to the membranes in the absence of growth was determined after incubating cells at 4°C during 24 h. Biofilms were formed on RO square pieces glued together in pairs exposing only retentate side. Contact angle of lawn of cells formed on TSB agar plates revealed major differences on the hydrophobicity of both organisms with an extreme water repulsion ability of Bc slime and a clearly hydrophilic character of the slime produced by K1. Both slimes resulted to be composed mainly by poly glutamic acid (PGA) although K1 contained a greater carbohydrate content than Bc, suggesting production of polysaccharides in addition to PGA. As reported in our previous work on biofilms formed by EPS producing LAB, hydrophobicity seemed to be clearly correlated with attachment and biofilm formation on RO membranes. Bacteria cell surface hydrophobicity was modified with surfactants and biofilm formation was again studied. Understanding the physic-chemical properties of the bacterial EPS that supports biofilm formation on RO membranes will help to develop new strategies to reduce this problem, such as specific chemical formulations directed towards the most tenacious slimes. The observations from this investigation throw light on the adhesive characteristics of slime produced by *Bacillus* slime on dairy separation membranes and suggest that coating methods that intensifying membrane hydrophilicity and proteolytic treatments towards hydrophobic slimes are key features to focus on.

INTRODUCTION

In the processing of cheese whey, the modern dairy industry utilizes membrane separation technologies (microfiltration or MF, ultrafiltration or UF, nanofiltration or UF and reverse osmosis or RO) to separate and concentrate its valuable components, yielding a wide range of products (whey powder, whey protein concentrate, whey protein isolate, whey protein hydrolisate, lactose, etc). The performance of these filtration processes is compromised by fouling, or the deposition of dissolved solutes, particulates and colloids, that lead to a concentration polarization and cause a decline in flux and quality. One of the most common membrane configurations due to its compact arrangement is the spiral wound membrane module consisting of concentric layers of double membranes made of organic polymers (such as polyamide or polysulfone) wrapped around a tube. The combination of unavoidable fouling, long operation cycles and difficulty to clean these modules lead to the growth of biofilms in and on membrane surfaces. Biofilms are communities of bacteria associated with surfaces consisting of vegetative cells and spores (Semenyuk et al., 2014), which contribute to membrane biofouling, and increase risk of product contamination. Thermoduric bacilli possess a major challenge for the dairy industry, due to their resistance to heat and cleaning agents. Some of the most persistent

strains that are isolated from fluid milk and dairy powders produce slime and pellicles at the air-liquid interphase, and their biofilms are very resistant to cleaning agents. Production of exo-polymeric substances (EPS) is considered a pre-requisite for biofilm formation (Stoodley et al., 2002, Kolter and Greenberg, 2006), and it is commonly believed that slime-producing bacteria have an advantage over non-slime producing bacteria in terms of their adhesive characteristics and biofilm ability.

Our previous research (Chapter 2) showed that the hydrophobicity of the extracellular polysaccharides produced by lactic acid bacteria plays an important role in biofilm formation on dairy separation membranes, and reported a strain of *Lactococcus lactis* ssp. *cremoris* that produces high amounts of EPS (which is strongly hydrophilic) with anti-adherent properties that does not supports biofilm. In order to control biofilms in the dairy industry, information about specific composition of biopolymeric substances within the biofilm matrix is needed. But even more necessary is determining the slime composition and its biofilm function relationship, which would help in the design of chemical/biological formulations to disrupt the biofilm structure of these problematic microorganisms more effectively. Our hypothesis is that the surface hydrophobicity of slime producing *Bacillus* strains is associated with enhanced biofilm formation ability.

The objective of this work was to study the effect of slime production by *Bacillus* spp. on biofilm formation on separation membranes. Parameters related to bacterial adhesion (cell charge, capsule production, and hydrophobicity) were assessed to establish their contribution to differences in biofilm formation among strains.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Source of bacterial cultures

Two slime-producing strains isolated from dairy powder kindly provided by Dr. Sanjeev Anand (South Dakota State University) were used to study biofilm formation (*Bacillus mojavensis* Bc and *Bacillus licheniformis* K1). One non-slime producing variant from each of the two strains (K1-1 and Bc-1 respectively) was used as a control. The mutants were produced by spontaneous mutation after successive passages in Tryptic soy broth (TSB), and selected for the lack of slime production in their colonies on agar. Mutant identity was confirmed by sequencing their ribosomal RNA genes at University of Cornell (NY). Production of slime and pellicles was observed only for Bc and K1 on agar and liquid medium.

Selection of slime-negative mutants

Three replicate clones of strain Bc and of strain K1 were inoculated into flasks with 10 mL of TSB liquid and were grown to stationary phase (37°C under static conditions). Fifty microliter were pipetted from the top layer of the liquid cultures and transferred to another tube with 10 mL of fresh medium and incubated under the same conditions. This was repeated during a period of 10 days and the cultures were checked for colony morphology daily. Eventually, colonies of the same morphology but lacking slime production were observed, isolated and their identity was confirmed by sequencing the 16S RNA genes at the Department of Food Science, Cornell University (Ithaca, NY). Culture samples from each line were stored frozen (-80°C in 5% glycerol). Growth curves were performed using TSB and no significant differences were observed between the slime-positive and negative mutants. TEM images of slime-positive and negative mutants were studied to detect structural differences in their surface that could potentially affect their adhesion properties, such as social motility or adventurous motility structures.

Attachment and biofilm development on RO membranes

Twenty mL of TSB containing 10^7 cfu/mL of the test strain were added to a petri dish containing 3 Reverse Osmosis (RO) membrane pieces (Toray membranes, Poway, CA) per treatment. Each membrane piece consisted of 2 membrane squares (2 x 2 cm) that were glued together to expose the retentate side. This method allowed us to study adherence to only the retentate side (Garcia et al, pending publication). Plates were incubated under static conditions at 37°C (24 h, 72h or 1 month, with daily changes of medium) for biofilm formation experiments, or at 4°C to study attachment in the absence of growth. Each treatment was repeated three times.

Evaluation of biofilm formation

Biofilms were evaluated by using both culturing techniques and microscopic observations. Membranes were rinsed for 30 s using three sterile beakers with 100 mL sterile distilled water to remove loosely attached cells and embedded cells were detached from membranes by stomaching at 230 rpm for 2 min. Counts of attached viable cells were determined by enumeration of microorganisms on TSA for 24 h at 37°C . Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM) was used to observe three-day-old and one-month-old biofilms. Every 24 h membranes were taken using forceps and rinsed as described above to remove loosely attached cells and transferred to a sterile petri dish containing fresh medium. Each membrane piece with three-day-old and one-month-old biofilms was air dried at 22°C under laminar airflow for 24 h (Hassan et al., 2010). Membranes were then sputter coated with a 5 nm layer of gold using a CRC-150 sputtering system (Plasma Science, Inc. Lorton, VA). Specimens were observed using a scanning electron microscope model S-3400N (Hitachi Sci. Systems Ltd., Tokyo, Japan).

Study of the role of slime production on biofilm formation

To confirm the sole role of slime on biofilm differences between slime-positive and slime-negative pairs, factors affecting bacterial adhesion such as surface charge, hydrophobicity and presence of surface structures of the cell surface that are associated with attachment (pilli, fimbriae, flagella and capsule) were studied.

Bacterial surface charge at different ionic strengths were measured for cells (10⁷ CFU/mL) suspended in 1, 5 or 10 mM solutions of PBS at pH 7.4 (Hassan and Frank, 2004). Zeta potentials were measured using Zetasizer Nano series instrument (Malvern Instruments Ltd, Worcestershire, UK).

Absolute cell surface hydrophobicity was determined by measuring contact angle on intact colonies grown on M17 agar plates by the sessile drop technique (Woodward, 1999). A lawn of cells was created by plating 1 mL of an overnight culture on the surface of the agar plate incubated for 12 h at the appropriate growth temperature. A cross section of 75 by 25 mm of the agar was cut with a scalpel and placed on a glass slide. A calibrated micropipette was used to deliver a drop of 10 μ l of sterile distilled water on the surface of the lawn of cells and an image was taken with a camera elevation angle of 0° with respect to the surface where the drop sits so that it looked exactly horizontally at the drop. The static contact angle was measured using ImageJ software (National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD) by manual point selection. If the contact angle is wider than 90°, the cells surface was named hydrophobic. Al least three images were taken on each cell layer preparation and the preparations and measurements were repeated three times.

The cell surface of each strain was examined microscopically by Transmission
Electron Microscopy (TEM) at the University of Georgia (Athens, GA). Twenty microliters of each culture grown on TSB overnight was pipetted and transferred to a sterile vial with 1 mL of fresh medium. A drop of the suspended cells was placed on Formvar coated 100 mesh copper grids (Electron Microscopy Sciences, Hatfield PA) and left to settle for 5 min. The excess liquid and any unbound cells were wicked off with a #1 Whatman filter wedge. A drop of 1% aqueous uranyl acetate was placed on each grid and grids were air dried before imaging on a FEI Tecnai20 TEM (FEI, Inc, Hillsboro OR) operating at 200KeV and images were taken digitally with an AMT camera (AMT, Woburn MA).

Modification of cell surface hydrophobicity by surfactants

Non-toxic nonionic surfactants were shown to modify bacterial cell surface thermodynamic properties (contact angle and surface free energy) and potentially influence the bacterium/surface interaction (Feng et al., 2013). Two nonionic surfactants, Tween 20 and Span 80, with different hydrophilic lipophilic balance (HLB) values were applied to cells to modify surface hydrophobicity as previously described (Chapter 2). Attachment and biofilm formation of the altered cells was then studied. Cells were suspended in a conical tube containing 20 mL of cold TSB broth that was previously stored at 4°C at a final concentration of 10⁷ cells/mL. An excess of the surfactant (0.1 %) was added to the bacterial suspension and the tube was agitated by mechanical stirring in a vortex for 30 s and let stand for 1 min. Then the suspension was transferred to a sterile Petri dish containing 3 RO pretreated membrane pieces, each membrane consisting of two square membrane (2x2 cm) pieces glued together exposing the retentate and the plate was incubated for 24 h in static conditions at 4°C (for attachment in absence of growth) or at 37°C (for biofilm formation). A control without surfactant was used in every experimental condition. The number of viable cells attached to the membranes was determined as described above.

Characterization of the slime of Bacillus strains

The slime of Bc and K1 was isolated from the supernatant of overnight cultures in TSB, and purified by ethanol precipitation, the pellet was washed three times with ethanol, dialyzed against water for 72 h at 4°C, and freeze-dried. Pellicles on the airliquid interphase were collected and purified separately using the same method. The amount of total carbohydrates of the slime was determined by the phenol-sulfuric method (Dubois et al., 1951) and the amount of Total Kjeldahl Nitrogen was determined (AOAC, 2000). A glycosyl composition analysis was performed with Gas Chromatography-Mass Spectrometry (GC-MS) of TMS derivatives of methyl glycosides (TMS) at the Complex Carbohydrate Research Center (University of Georgia, GA). Samples were prepared as previously described by others (York et al., 1985, Merkle and Poppe, 1994). Briefly, a small amount of sample (0.2 mg) mixed with Inositol (20 μ g) as internal standard, was hydrolyzed in 2M trifluoroacetic acid (TFA) at 120°C for 1 h. Methyl glycosides were then prepared from the dry hydrolyzed sample by methanolysis in 1M HCl in methanol at 80°C (16 h or overnight). The methyl glycosides were re-N-acetylated with pyridine and acetic anhydride in methanol (for detection of amino sugars) at room temperature for minimum 30 min. The sample was then per-O-trimethylsilylated by treatment with Tri-Sil (high purity pyridine) at 80° C (0.5 h). GC/MS analysis of the TMS methyl glycosides was performed using a Supelco EC-1 fused silica capillary column ($30m \times 0.25 mm$ ID). Glycosil composition of the sample and the molar percentages of each residue were

elucidated from the spectra. Values were expressed as mole percent of total carbohydrate. Total carbohydrate content was calculated using the Phenol–Sulfuric Acid method (Dubois et al., 1951).

Amino acid analysis of slimes and pellicles was carried out by HILIC direct method at the Redox Center (University of Nebraska, NE). The freeze-dried slime samples were suspended into 1.0 mL of 6N HCl and digested at 95°C overnight (Kambourova et al., 2001). Next day samples were cooled, methanol was added and the samples were evaporated using a stream of dry nitrogen. The final volume was adjusted to 1.0 mL with MeOH. An aliquot of 5 μ L was injected into a BEH amide column (Waters, Parsippany, NJ) and a method for polar metabolites was used to quantify amino acids with the mobile phase starting from 85% ACN and 15% 20 mM NH4OAc + 20 mM NH4OH to 5% ACN and 95 % 20mM NH4OAc + 20 mM NH4OH. The transitions were monitored by MRM –MS. Concentrations were calculated using an external calibration curve and expressed in weight percentage.

The hydrophobicity of the amino acid content was studied using the hydrophobicity index, a measure of the relative hydrophobicity of the amino acids at pH 7. This index indicates how soluble an amino acid is in water at a certain pH. In a protein in solution, hydrophobic amino acids are likely to be located in the interior, whereas hydrophilic amino acids are likely to be exposed to the aqueous environment. Values used were normalized as per the method recommended by Monera et al., (Monera et al., 1995).

In addition the hydrophobicity of the slime pellicles was exanimated visually after gently lifting them and transferring into a beaker containing only water.

Statistical analysis

ANOVA test was performed to determine significant differences between treatment group means of three replicates at 5% of significance using SAS 9.3 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC).

RESULTS

Attachment and biofilm formation by slime-producing Bacillus strains

The ability of the slime producing and non-slime producing strains to adhere (attach) and form biofilm on RO membranes was studied. Regardless of the slime production, the four strains studied attached to RO membranes and formed biofilms. The number of viable cells in biofilm formed by Bc was more than 1 log cfu/cm² greater that its less hydrophobic slime-negative mutant (P<0.05), although both strains have similar counts after initial attachment in absence of growth (Table 1). Since Bc and Bc-1 were genetically identical, except for the slime character, this suggested that the slime produced by Bc helps in cell-cell adhesion during biofilm formation. However, counts lower by about 0.7 log cfu/cm² were found in biofilm formed by K1 compared to K1-1 (P>0.05) (Table 2). Our observations on cell-surface attachment indicated that K1, had an advantage over its slime-negative mutant when it comes to the first step of biofilm formation, which is adhering to the membrane, but did not enhance cell-cell adhesion, or biofilm formation (Table 2).

Hydrophobicity and surface charge

The contact angle of slime-producing *Bacillus* strain Bc was significantly greater than that of slime-producing strain K1 (136.28° and 55.39° respectively). Considering a contact angle of 90° as a threshold, Bc is considered hydrophobic while K1 is hydrophilic (Förch et al., 2009). Their mutants showed a slightly lower contact angle than their parental strains (91.29° for Bc-1 and 30.10° for K1-1). The greater contact angle on the parental strains could be attributed to some of the molecules that are present in the composition of their slimes. The strain Bc, was highly slimy and formed a skin layer that acted as a barrier against water. The EPS(–) mutant of this strain was not slimy but still exhibit a hydrophobic phenotype.

The zeta-potential of Bc, K1 and their slime-negative mutants revealed that the four strains had similar negative surface charge values, and only K1-1 was significantly more negative than its parental strain (Tables 1 and 2). These results were not well correlated with their biofilm or attachment counts, and therefore did not seem to play a major role in attachment and biofilm formation of the test strains.

The slime of the hydrophobic strain Bc seems to contribute to biofilm formation as manifested by greater viable counts, while the slime produced by the hydrophilic strain K1 only improves the initial attachment to the membrane surface but does not enhances biofilm formation (Tables 1 and 2). Since the hydrophobicity of the slime-producing cultures was strongly associated with boosted biofilm on RO membranes, we therefore hypothesized that modifying the surface hydrophobicity of the slime-producing and nonslime-producing bacteria would have an impact on their attachment and biofilm abilities. Surfactants with different hydrophilic lipophilic balance (HLB) values were applied to cells to modify surface hydrophobicity, and results of the attachment and biofilm formation of the altered cells is shown in Table 3. Tween 20 (high HLB) resulted in lower attachment of Bc, while Span 80 (low HLB) improved biofilm formation by K1 (P<0.05).

Microscopic observations

Microscopic examinations were carried out to observe cell surface structures that are known to be involved in adhesion. Individual cells of the slime-producing and nonslime-producing mutants were negatively stained and observed by TEM (Figure 2). While none of these structures were observed on any of the slime positive or negative strains, the slime layer seems as a dark fibrillary network which is lack in the mutant Bc-1 and less intense in K1-1. These observations supported the validation of our mutants as controls to study role of slime on biofilm formation by *Bacillus* strains.

SEM observations revealed a denser biofilm formation by Bc in comparison with Bc-1, and a weaker biofilm formed by K1 compared to K1-1 (Figure 1) showing large areas of cell mass detachment and formation of channels in K1, which was in agreement with the viable cell counts.

Bacillus slime composition

The purified slime of Bc and K1 extracted by ethanol precipitation resulted to be composed mostly by protein, as the hydrophobic and hydrophilic strains had 11.68 and 11.20% TKN respectively, and a total carbohydrate content of 3.6 and 6.5% respectively (Table 4). The carbohydrate fraction in both samples, analyzed by GC/MS analysis, contained Glutamic acid TMS derivative along with the standard monosaccharides. The glycosyl composition of both samples Bc and K1 is fairly similar to each other and the molar percentages of each residue are presented in Table 5. Mannose (Man) was the major monosaccharide in both samples, some Galactose (Gal) and Glucose (Glc) were detected, and Arabinose (Ara) and Xylose (Xyl) were detected in minor amounts.

Amino acid analysis of the EPS revealed very similar composition between

strains and also between supernatant and pellicle fractions, with minor differences in some amino acids (Table 6). Glutamate (Glu) was the most abundant amino acid found in the slimes of Bc and K1 (55.72% 59.51% respectively) and also in their pellicle fractions (44.85% and 50.21% respectively). No significant difference was detected for Glu between Bc and K1 slimes or pellicles (P > 0.05). The second most abundant amino acid found in Bc and K1 slimes (15.52% and 14.01%) and on their pellicles (14.41% and 16.43%), was Aspartate (Asp). Asp content was slightly greater in Bc slime but slightly greater in K1 pellicle (P < 0.05). The amino acid Lysine (Lys) was the third followed by Glutamine (Gln) with similar levels on Bc and K1 slimes, however, on their pellicles Arginine (Arg) was significantly higher than Lys. These amino acids that are in most abundance in both slimes are classified as hydrophilic. The level of Arg and Serine (Ser) in the slime of Bc was slightly higher than K1. Ornitine (Orn) was significantly higher in K1 slime but it was low on K1 pellicle. Finally, the pellicle composition of Bc and K1 was also similar in composition but the levels of Arg, Ser and Histidine (His) were higher in Bc (P < 0.05). Arg and His are classified as moderately hydrophobic at pH 7 (Kovacs et al., 2006). In general, pellicles of both strains were notably richer in hydrophobic amino acids such as Phenylalanine (Phe) or Arg, and lower in Ser.

It is worth mentioning that, even though we found only minor compositional differences between both pellicles, there was a substantial difference in the floating abilities of these pellicles, as after gently lifting them and transferring into a beaker containing only water, Bc's pellicle migrated to the surface, while K1's remained in the bottom of the beaker (Figure 3). This could be due to conformational differences between both polymer structures, with a hydrophilic PGA core, and hydrophobic amino acids

bonded to the exterior of the chains. Also, the greater content of carbohydrates in K1 might contribute to its greater hydrophilicity, as monosaccharides have water-binding capacity.

DISCUSSION

The extracellular matrix has been described as an essential part of biofilm formation by many different organisms (Branda et al., 2006). The variety of exopolymeric substances produced by microorganisms is significant. The structure and composition of these substances determine their biological function, and in the case of some cultures used in fermented foods, their textural properties. The majority of research that has been published on *Bacillus* slime is limited to the models *Bacillus subtilis*, and *Bacillus licheniformis*. It is difficult to exactly compare data presented in our study with previous reports, taking into account that the biofilm ability of a microorganism varies with the surface material, and that the information available on biofilm formation by *Bacillus* isolates from dairy origin on dairy filtration membranes is scarce. Therefore, there is a need for understanding what characteristics make certain types of biopolymers more adhesive than others, to a particular surface material, which in the biofilm context may lead in future to the development of novel control strategies.

In this work, two highly slimy *Bacillus* isolates, obtained from dairy powders and showing different colony morphologies on agar, were studied. The colonies of Bc and K1 were both mucoid but Bc had a velvety layer on top. Both spore-forming organisms were observed to have rather opposite biofilm abilities on RO membranes. To explore the connection between slime-production and biofilm formation and/or attachment in the absence of growth, slime-negative mutants were used. Bc's biofilm forming ability was

greater as compared to its mutant Bc-1, suggesting that Bc slime supports biofilm formation. However, K1's slime did not bear on any supportive effect on biofilm formation judging on the greater counts of its slime-negative mutant K1-1. The observations from this investigation are in agreement with a previous study that highlights the importance of analyzing multiple isolates when attempting to characterize the adhesion of a bacterial species (Joshi et al., 2012).

In our laboratory, cleaning studies with an antimicrobial enzyme showed that biofilm formed by K1 was very weak and easily removable compared with Bc (Chapter 4, Table 9), highlighting the importance of a strong adhesion to resist the action of cleaning agents. From an industrial point of view, it seems more directly applicable to focus on what characteristics of the slimes make them more adhesive and/or biofilms more difficult to eliminate. Since our study revealed the important role of the slime produced by Bc in biofilm formation, we focused on screening physicochemical characteristics that matters to adhesion. Capsulated strains generally possess cell surfaces that are approximately twice as electronegative as those of naturally-occurring noncapsulated strains (Wilson et al., 2001), what seem to apply to most polysaccharide capsules. Both slime-producing strains were negatively charged, however, the differences in zeta-potential observed were not consistent with attachment or biofilm formation due to surface adhesion.

In our previous work, we determined that the hydrophobicity of the EPS formed by *Streptococcus thermophilus* and *Lactococcus lactis* subsp *cremoris* has an important role in the biofilm ability of these lactic acid bacteria to RO membranes. Once again, hydrophobicity, but not charge, was shown to be important to form biofilm on RO

68

membranes independently of the growth medium. Contact angle measurement revealed an extremely hydrophobic surface of the slime-producing Bc strain. The lawn of cells produced by this strain had the tendency to exclude the contact with water and resulted in an almost prefect water sphere. Other authors have observed similar resistance to wetting and gas penetration in *Bacillus subtilis* (Epstein et al., 2011). We previously observed that lactic cultures formed lawn of cells on agar that seem to be strongly hydrophilic, as the water droplet occupied a big area wetting the surface, which was also associated with reduced attachment and biofilm formation on RO membranes (Chapter 2). Similarly, spores hydrophobicity of different species of spore forming bacteria has been associated with greater adhesion to hydrophobic surfaces (Husmark and Ronner, 1990, Ronner et al., 1990).

We modified cell surface hydrophobicity using surfactants with opposite HLB, and observed variations in their adhesive behaviors depending on the initial level of surface hydrophobicity of the strains, and the presence or absence of slime-production. Adsorption of surfactant molecules and their effect on cell surface hydrophobicity was demonstrated previously (Zhong et al., 2008). Interestingly, an increased biofilm formation was observed for K1 cells modified with Span 80, but the highly hydrophobic Bc cells exposed to Span 80 exhibited reduced attachment and significantly lower biofilm. The later could be explained by a reduced number of hydrophobic areas exposed due to the interaction with the hydrophobic moiety of the surfactant molecules, and therefore with the polar moiety directionally oriented towards the environment. Similarly, Tween 20 reduced attachment of Bc significantly, which might be due to their different ability to form multiple layers and micelles under certain circumstances (Zhong et al.,

2008) such as presence or absence of capsule and slime. Our results display the importance of choosing the right agent when cleaning biofilms, as some surfactants may improve bacterial attachment and biofilm formation by increasing their adherence. These findings are of significance to membrane designers, and chemical companies as they suggest that intensifying membrane hydrophilicity and development of cleaning formulations specifically designed towards hydrophobic slimes are key features to focus on to reduce the formation of biofilm on dairy separation membranes by spoilage and potentially disease causing bacteria. Low biofilm forming membranes require low adhesion, and this can be tailored by alteration of the material composition and surface roughness. Surface roughness can amplify the contact angle of water drops (Bico et al., 1999), and microbial cells and other debris can be retained in the cavities. Smoother surfaces with lower hydrophobicity are associated with lower cell adhesion (Myint et al., 2010). Therefore we suggest that efforts must be directed towards exploring new membrane materials or improving coating methods that intensify current membrane hydrophilicity.

The slime composition analysis in our study revealed the glutamic acid as the major component of both slimes, along with minor amounts of other amino acids and monosaccharides. Production of a homopolyamide of Gamma -poly- DL -glutamic acid (γ -PGA) have been reported across several species of *Bacillus* (Ivanovics, 1937, Gardner and Troy, 1979, Morikawa et al., 2006, Cachat et al., 2008). γ -PGA is a commercially important biopolymer with many applications in biopharmaceutical, food, cosmetic and waste-water treatment industries (Manocha and Margaritis, 2010). Some strains have been reported to produce a mixture of PGA and levan (Feng et al., 2015). We believe that

mixed production of PGA and polysaccharide could also likely be the case for K1, given the greater polysaccharide content of its slime. These findings suggest that the PGA production by *Bacillus* strains is likely to be associated with enhanced biofilm formation to RO membranes, however, production of certain expolysaccharides may counteract the adhesive power of PGA.

Pellicle formation in *Bacillus subtilis* has been associated with cell aggregation in clusters, and microscopic observations showed that the extracellular matrix seems necessary for cell chain clustering during pellicle formation (Kobayashi, 2007). In one study, *tasA*, encoding a major protein component of the biofilm matrix (Branda et al., 2006), and *pgsBCA* cluster (poly- γ -glutamate synthase) were intentionally knocked out to enhance levan production in the strain B. amyloliquefaciens NK-1 that produces levan and polyglutamic acid. Mutants deficient only in TasA resulted in deficient biofilm mutants with incomplete pellicles, but surprisingly pgsBCA mutants were unable to form pellicle, a finding that demonstrated the important role of PGA in both pellicle and biofilm formation (Feng et al., 2015). The backbone of PGA is hydrophilic, and can be modified by other amino acids to become amphiphilic (Shima et al., 2013). The great similarity of the composition of *Bacillus* pellicles and slimes suggests that pellicles are not formed by cells floating and growing on the surface as previously suggested (Kobayashi, 2007), but are constituted by the same biopolymers that are modified by amino acids transforming these polymers into amphiphilic molecules that coalesce together and separate from the liquid phase. This postulation would represent a genius biological strategy of certain strains that self-produce a semipermeable physical barrier against the external environmental aggressions that could also serve as a solid surface, to

which these aerobic organisms could attach to gaining access to Oxygen when they grow in liquid medium. Biofilm cleaning experts often describe the formation of membranes over the surface of biofilms incrusted on industrial pipes and other surfaces to be very difficult to disintegrate by chemical treatments. Also, the formation of resistant pellicles would actually contribute significantly to fouling of filtration membranes.

PGA has previously been described as an exopolymer that increases biofilm formation, by means of enhancing cell-surface interactions (Stanley and Lazazzera, 2005). It has also been linked to the mucoid appearance of colonies of *B. subtilis* (Stanley and Lazazzera, 2005, Morikawa et al., 2006). This unusual anionic polyamide consists of glutamate monomers linked via γ -amide linkages and not α -peptide bonds (Ashiuchi and Misono, 2002, Kamei et al., 2010). This remark is of importance when designing cleaning formulations including proteolytic enzymes, as simple amphiphilic α -peptides do not survive proteolysis, but γ -peptides (which have completely different geometries and chemical and biological properties) are known to be extraordinarily stable to the enzymatic cleavage (Seebach et al., 2004). Bc showed marked proteolytic activity when grown in milk (data not presented here), but its pellicle remains intact to the action of its own proteinases. Cleaning formulations often include proteolytic enzymes, which could be inefficient in the degradation of PGA. This information can be used to design an effective CIP treatment, which might include the inclusion of specific proteolytic enzymes that are able to digest this type of amino acid polymers, and disrupt the biofilm matrix to assist in biofilm removal. γ-DL-glutamyl hydrolase (EC 3.4.19.9) has been described as an enzyme that is able to degrade PGA, cleaving the γ -glutamyl bond only between D- and L-glutamic acids of γ -PGA (Suzuki and Tahara, 2003). γ - Glutamyltranspeptidase (GGT, EC 2.3.2.2) participates in γ -PGA degradation in *B. subtilis* that supplies constituent glutamates when nitrogen is limited during stationary phase (Abe et al., 1997). GGT is currently available commercially, which is derived from equine or porcine kidney, but a microbial version could be produced at a lower cost. These enzymes alone or in combination would have potential as new biodegradablecleaning agents for the food industry. To our knowledge these enzymes have not been used in cleaning formulations yet, and future research is necessary to evaluate their potential as cleaning agents for dairy filtration membranes.

This work showed that the hydrophobicity of Bc slimes and pellicles enhances the biofilm formation ability of *Bacillus* spp. and its resistance to cleaning processes and that the mixed production of other carbohydrates polymers in K1 would reduce its hydrophobicity and counteract its adhesiveness. Further studies are necessary to elucidate conformational differences attributed to Bc and K1 slimes that would explain the increased hydrophobicity and adhesive properties of the biofilm supporting slime, and to test specific enzyme candidates in order to find the right tool to disrupt these tenacious biofilms more easily.

CONCLUSIONS

In this study, we compared the attachment and biofilm ability on RO membranes of two *Bacillus* strains that produce slime and mutants lacking slime production. The role of slime production in biofilm formation was studied and related to parameters that affect adhesion such as surface charge and hydrophobicity. This study showed evidence that support our previous observations on lactic acid bacteria and confirms that the hydrophobicity of the EPS, regardless of whether it is composed of extracellular polysaccharides or polyamino acids, plays an important role in biofilm formation on dairy separation membranes. The slime produced by spore forming bacteria enhances biofilm formation on RO membranes by increased hydrophobic interactions between cells and the surface and between cells. The hydrophobicity of the slimes and pellicles might be associated with their amino acid content and their conformation.

The pellicles formed on the air liquid interphase seem to be formed by the same composition as the slime with slight differences, which could be due to a rearrangement of some hydrophobic amino acids into the hydrophilic backbone of PGA. We postulate that the newly amphiphilic PGA molecules would coalesce and separate from the liquid phase functioning as a protective barrier.

We believe that this information is crucial to develop targeted approaches to prevent and disrupt established biofilms in the dairy filtration systems, to extend the life of membranes and to improve the safety and quality of the processed whey.

Chapter 3. Tables and Figures.

Strain	Contact	Zeta-pote	Zeta-potential at different PBS			Attachment
	angle	le concentrations				(Log cfu/cm ²)
	(°)		(mV)		cfu/cm ²)	
	-	1 mM	5 mM	10 mM	TSB	TSB
BC	136.28 ^a	-35.98 ^{A,a}	-24.50 ^{B,a}	-18.75 ^{C,a}	6.16 ^{A,a}	3.18 ^{B,a}
BC-1	91.29 ^b	-35.97 ^{A,a}	-23.7 ^{B,a}	-18.8 ^{C,a}	4.24 ^{A,b}	3.00 ^{B,a}

Table 1. Attachment, biofilm formation, contact angle and surface charge of Bc.

A-C: superscripts with the same letter in a row are not significantly different (P>0.05), ab: superscripts with the same letter in a column are not significantly different (P>0.05).

Strain	Contact	Zeta-potential at different PBS			Biofilm	Attachment
	angle	concentrations (mV)		mV)	(Log	(Log
	(°)	1 mM	5 mM	10 mM	cfu/cm ²)	cfu/cm ²)
K1	55.39 ^a	-31.65 ^{A,b}	-25.62 ^{B,b}	-20.46 ^{C,b}	5.78 ^{A,a}	2.52 ^{B,a}
K1-1	30.10 ^b	-36.783 ^{A,a}	-29.73 ^{B,a}	-25.68 ^{B,a}	6.58 ^{A,a}	$1.48^{\mathrm{B,b}}$

Table 2. Attachment, biofilm formation, contact angle and surface charge of K1.

A-C: superscripts with the same letter in a row are not significantly different (P>0.05). ab: superscripts with the same letter in a column are not significantly different (P>0.05).

Strain	Biofilm (Log cfu/cm ²)			Attachment (Log cfu/cm ²)		
	TSB	T20	S80	TSB	T20	S80
BC	6.16 ^{A,a}	6.07 ^{A,a}	4.53 ^{B,c}	3.18 ^{C,a}	2.06 ^{D,bc}	2.52 ^{D,a}
BC-1	4.24 ^{A,b}	4.08 ^{A,c}	3.66 ^{B,d}	3.00 ^{C,ab}	1.92 ^{D,c}	2.10 ^{D,a}
K1	5.78 ^{B,a}	5.29 ^{B,b}	6.48 ^{A,a}	2.52 ^{C,b}	2.50 ^{C,ab}	2.36 ^{C,a}
k1-1	6.58 ^{A,a}	6.21 ^{AB,a}	$5.72^{B,b}$	1.48 ^{D,c}	2.66 ^{C,a}	2.57 ^{C,a}

Table 3. Study of attachment and biofilm formation by surfactant-modified cells.

A-F: superscripts with the same letter in a row are not significantly different (P>0.05), ad: superscripts with the same letter in a column are not significantly different (P>0.05).

Table 4. Total carbohydrate content and total Kejdahl Nitrogen (TKN) of the slime of theBacillus strains Bc and K1.

Sample	CHO (wt/wt%)	TKN (% wt/wt)
Bc	3.6	11.675
K1	6.5	11.195

Glycosyl residue	Bc	K1
Arabinose	3.2	2.5
Xylose	1.1	0.6
Mannose	67.4	63.7
Galactose	12.6	22.9
Glucose	15.8	10.2

Table 5. Monosaccharide analysis of slime of the *Bacillus* strains Bc and K1.

Values are expressed as mole percent of total carbohydrate.

Strain	В	SC	K1		
Fraction	Slime	Pellicle	Slime	Pellicle	
Glutamate	55.719	44.848	59.505	50.206	
Aspartate	15.526	14.410	14.006	16.427	
Lysine	7.148	9.073	5.683	6.901	
Glutamine	6.733	7.861	5.543	6.945	
Arginine	6.267	12.354	4.038	9.535	
Serine	3.723	1.520	2.366	1.021	
Histidine	0.979	2.054	0.943	1.169	
Phenylalanine	0.928	3.510	1.294	3.621	
Cystine	0.909	0.983	0.524	0.640	
Leucine	0.692	0.925	0.886	1.170	
Isoleucine	0.631	0.896	0.726	0.871	
Ornithine	0.338	0.225	4.118	0.906	

Table 6. Amino acid analysis of slime of *Bacillus* strains Bc and K1.

Values are expressed in weight percentage (wt/wt).

Figure 1. TEM images of slime positive and negative *Bacillus* strains.

A. Bc. B: Bc-1. C: K1. D: K1-1.

Figure 2. SEM images of biofilms formed by slime-positive and negative *Bacillus* at different developmental levels. Three days-old biofilms of Bc (A), Bc-1 (B), K1 (C), and K1-1 (D), and one-month-old biofilms of Bc (E), Bc-1 (F), K1 (G), and K1-1 (H).



Figure 3. Images of flocculation ability of pellicles lifted from slime-produced liquid cultures and suspended in water.



Red arrows point to the hydrophobic pellicle sample of a Bc liquid culture grown in TSB for 24 h at 37°C, which stays at the top of the water solution. Green arrows point to the hydrophilic pellicle sample of a K1 liquid culture grown in TSB for 24 h at 37°C, which sink to the bottom when suspended in a water solution.

Chapter 4

A Novel application of a fungal catalase preparation to control spore-forming bacteria in the dairy industry

ABSTRACT

Spores can resist pasteurization, germinate, and grow in the dairy products during storage, causing spoilage. The aim of this work was to investigate the antimicrobial properties of several catalase preparations (Cat) against spore-forming bacteria isolated from dairy sources and their possible applications in milk and cleaning of separation membranes. The antimicrobial activity of a food grade (FG) commercially available Cat produced by Aspergillus niger, a non-food grade Cat (NFG), and a Cat from bovine liver (BL) against Bacillus sporothermodurans (Bs), Geobacillus stearothermophilus (Gs), Bacillus mojavensis (Bc), Bacillus licheniformis (K1), and Bacillus spp. (10/1) was assessed by the agar diffusion assay and broth microdilution. The effect of FG Cat on biofilms formed by two single strains of slime-producing *Bacillus* (Bc and K1) and a cocktail of four strains (Bc, Bs, Gs and 10/1) was studied alone (150 mg/mL) and after a pretreatment with 0.1% Tween 20-PBS buffer. Lastly, a cocktail of 10³ spores/mL of four strains of *Bacillus* (Bc, Gs, Bs, and 10/1) inoculated in UHT milk was challenged with 0, 6.25 and 12.5 mg/mL of FG Cat for 30 min and the number of survivors was determined. The FG and NFG Cat inhibited the growth of vegetative cells of all tested species of Bacillus at 12.5 mg/mL with inhibition zones of up to 25 mm, while BL did not show any inhibition. The FG Cat reduced the number of viable cells in one-day-old Bc and K1 biofilms by 2 and 4.87 log cfu/cm² respectively (P < 0.05). While the application to a three-day-old multispecies biofilm reduced the viable counts by only $0.73 \log cfu/cm^2$, a

pretreatment with Tween 20 followed by FG, resulted in a 1.18 log cfu/cm² reduction (P < 0.05). The FG Cat at 12.5 mg/mL reduced the number of germinating spores in milk by 36.7%. The FG Cat lost antimicrobial activity after heating at 100°C for 10 min. This works describes for the first time the antimicrobial activity of Cat preparations against bacterial spores, which would create new opportunities for the dairy industry to control germination and outgrowth of sporeforming bacteria (patent pending).

INTRODUCTION

One of the important microbiological problems faced by the dairy industry is the contamination by sporeforming bacteria and their spores. The presence of high counts of spores of thermophilic bacilli is a common issue encountered by dairy powder manufactures in the USA (Murphy et al., 1999). The number of spore forming bacteria in raw milk is normally low if good hygiene practices are implemented in the dairy farms (McGuiggan et al., 2002), but the number gets raised within the manufacturing plant likely due to a multiplication of cells during pasteurization and concentration treatments

Sporeformers cause problems in the processing of dairy and food products such as UHT drinks, infant formulas, sport beverages, and cheese. Spores are naturally resistant to heat, and therefore are not destroyed by pasteurization and can germinate and grow at a wide range of water activity, pH, and oxygen levels. Thermophilic aerobic bacilli are the most frequent contaminants in the dairy industry and their presence indicates failure to control their growth rather than high counts in the raw milk entering the plant. These thermophilic bacilli have a maximum growth temperature of 45-70°C which is common in several sections of dairy manufacturing plants (Burgess et al., 2010), with the optimum growth temperature of 28-35°C and an optimum pH range of 4.9-9.3 (Apostolos, 2014). Most sporeforming strains are able to degrade casein and starch and produce enzymes and metabolic products that lead to flavor and texture defects (Ledenbach and Marshall, 2009).

Biofilms are bacterial communities consisting of vegetative cells and bacterial spores (Semenyuk et al., 2014). Spore forming bacteria can adhere and form biofilms in heat exchangers, evaporators, etc., and proliferate whey they are exposed to high temperatures. Biofilm formation by heat stable microorganisms on milking machines and dairy processing equipment such as heat exchangers and separation membranes has been reported (Langeveld et al., 1995, Tang et al., 2009). Precisely, the foulant of the preheat section of the evaporator has been associated with an increase in vegetative cell growth and sporulation, and therefore constitute a source of contamination (Scott et al., 2007). The formation of biofilm on food contact surfaces can lead to product contamination and inefficient processes.

Strategies to control spore-forming bacilli in dairy plants and dairy products include sanitation, in-process sampling to monitor contamination within the plant, elimination of biofilms, optimization of CIP, and limiting the production run time. The US dairy processors are looking for solutions to produce dairy products containing low spore counts.

Microorganisms in biofilms are more resistant to disinfection agents than in their planktonic state and often, very toxic chemicals are necessary to achieve a "total reduction or no growth". Many fungi's secondary bioactive metabolites are well known for their antimicrobial activities, and are considered food grade. This study investigated the antimicrobial activities of fungal catalase (Cat) preparations and their possible applications in the dairy industry to control sporeforming bacteria. Catalase or hydrogenperoxide oxidoreductase is a hemoprotein that catalyzes the reaction: $2 H_2O_2 = O_2 + 2$ H_2O . Catalase is used in industrial processes to remove residual hydrogen peroxide used as a bleaching and antimicrobial agent in equipment and aseptic packaging of foods and drinks. A few reports showed antimicrobial properties of bovine catalase, but to our knowledge, this is the first time that a fungal catalase is tested against sporeforming bacteria.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Bacterial strains

Sporeforming bacteria (beta-hemolyticus *Bacillus spp., Bacillus sporothermodurans, Geobacillus stearothermophilus, Bacillus mojavensis* and *Bacillus licheniformis*) isolated from used membranes and dairy powders were kindly provided by Dr. Sanjeev Anand, South Dakota State University. *Streptococcus thermophilus* was provided by Chr Hansen (Table 1). *Bacillus mojavensis* and *Bacillus licheniformis* were selected for the biofilm experiments because of their ability to produce slime and one non-slime-producing mutant from each strain was isolated in our laboratory by spontaneous mutation. Strains identification by 16S RNA gene sequencing was done at the Department of Food Science, Cornell University (Ithaca, NY). Cultures were stored in cryovials at -80°C and activated by growing at their optimum temperatures in the appropriate medium broth for 24 h, and then on agar plates to obtain pure culture.

Enzymes

In this study we tested different catalase sources to evaluate their antimicrobial properties. A food grade (FG) catalase 7500 B/g from fungal origin (Bio-cat, Inc. Troy,

VA), a non-food grade (NFG) catalase 500 B/g (Aqua Phoenix, Inc., Hanover, PA), a catalase from bovine liver (BL) 2,000-5,000 U/mg of protein (Sigma-Adrich, Inc. WI) and peroxidase (P) from horseradish 120 - 180 U/mg (Sigma-Adrich, Inc. WI) were tested. Peroxidase was included to evaluate whether the antimicrobial activity of catalase is due to its peroxidatic activity. One unit of catalase decomposes 1.0 micromole of hydrogen peroxide per min at pH 7.0 and 25°C, when the hydrogen peroxide concentration is between 10.3 and 9.2 millimolar (Sigma-Aldrich, 2011). One Baker Unit is defined as the amount of catalase that decomposes 264 mg of hydrogen peroxide under the conditions of the assay. Nonfood grade was dissolved in 10 mM PBS, FG was dissolved in 100 mM PBS, BL was dissolved in 10 mM PBS and P was dissolved in 50 mM K-phosphate containing 0.1% Bovine Serum Albumine at pH 6.0.

Spore preparation

The spores used in this study were prepared by growing each strain separately at 37° C (except for Gs, which was incubated at 55° C) in 10 mL of tryptic soy broth (TSB) for 24 h, and using this culture to inoculate the sporulation medium (Seale et al., 2008) at 1%. The sporulation medium was incubated for a week at the same growth temperature. Ten mL of the sporulation medium were transferred to glass sterile culture tubes and heated in a water bath (Isotemp model 205; Fisher Scientific, Waltham, Massachusetts) at 85°C for 15 min to kill vegetative cells. The tubes were cooled in iced water and spores were harvested by centrifugation (10,000 xg, 15 min at 4°C), and then washed three times in sterile distilled water. After 24 h of storage at 4°C, spores were counted by enumeration on Tryptic Sor Agar (TSA).

Inhibition of spores in milk

Spores of a cocktail of four strains of *Bacillus* (Bc, Gs, Bs, and 10/1) were challenged for 30 min with low concentration of FG catalase. Commercial UHT milk was inoculated with an equal number of spores of each of the four species to achieve a final concentration of 10^3 , 10^2 , and 10^1 spores mL⁻¹. The catalase at two concentrations (6.25 or 12.5 mg/mL) or PBS 100 mM (negative control) was added and tubes were incubated at 37°C with agitation (150 rpm) for 30 min and the number of viable cells was determined by serial dilution and plating on TSA plates. The challenged microorganisms were confirmed by Gram stain and colony morphology to be consistent with *Bacillus* strains. A sterility controls was used to confirm no growth. This experiment was repeated three times. Percent reduction and log_{10} reduction were calculated using the following equations:

[Initial count (CFU/mL) - Test result (CFU/mL)/ Initial count (CFU/mL)] X 100 = Percent Reduction.

 Log^{10} Initial Count (CFU/mL) – Log_{10} Test Results (CFU/mL) = Log10 Reduction.

Agar diffusion test on vegetative cells

To determine the potency of catalase to inhibit the growth of the sporeforming bacteria, the agar diffusion bioassay was used due to its high sensitivity, simplicity and cost effectiveness (Pongtharangkul and Demirci, 2004). A number of wells were made in TSA agar plates using the back of sterile Pasteur pipets and 50 microliters of the enzyme solutions were deposited. Plates were incubated for 1-2 h to allow diffusion of the enzyme into the medium. Then, a lawn of *Bacillus* cells was prepared by spreading each of the test strains separately with a sterile swab in three different directions using 0.1 mL of the inoculum grown overnight in TSB and containing 10⁷ cfu/mL. In addition, two non-sporeforming lactic acid bacteria were tested using M17 broth as a growth medium. Plates were incubated at 37°C overnight and the zone of inhibition was read using a caliper. This experiment was repeated three times.

Determination of MIC by microdilution testing

The minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) assay was used to determine the concentration of catalase that inhibits the visible growth of the microorganisms (vegetative cells and/or spores) using 96-well microdilution trays (USA scientific). For each of the test strains, 100 μ l of the enzyme (4.68-150 mg/mL binary dilutions) were added into the respective well followed by application of 100 μ l of the test strain at a predetermined density of 10⁵ cfu/mL of vegetative cells in PBS (Wiegand et al., 2008). Spores in water were tested at a concentration of 10³ cfu/mL, which is similar to the typical level of spores found in dairy powders in the USA (Watterson et al., 2014). Finally 100 μ l of TSB was added and plates were immediately transferred to the incubator and incubated for 24 h at 37°C under aerobic conditions. The lower concentration that inhibited the visible growth was recorded as the MIC. This experiment was repeated three times.

Effect of catalase on biofilm formed by slime-producing Bacillus

Three double pieces of a Reverse Osmosis (RO) membrane (Toray membranes, Poway, CA), each of them consisting of 2 membrane squares (2 x 2 cm) glued together to expose the retentate side, were pretreated by soaking in sterile distilled water for 5 days with daily water changes and then treated with hydrogen peroxide (0.5 % solution of H_2O_2) followed by rinsing in sterile distilled water three times, and placing in a sterile petri dish.

Two slime-producing *Bacillus* strains, one highly hydrophobic (Bc) and one hydrophilic (K1), and mutants of those strains lacking the slime production (Bc-1 and K1-1 deriving from Bc and K1 respectively by spontaneous mutation in our lab) were tested for their ability to form biofilm. In addition, a cocktail of four strains (Bc, Bs, 10/1 and Gs) was used to form multiple-species biofilm. Strains designation is found in Table 1. Removal of single- and multiple-species biofilm by FG catalase was studied. Twenty mL of TSB were inoculated with 0.1 mL of the culture in late exponential phase containing 10⁷ cfu/mL of a single test strain (Bc, Bc-1, K1 or K1-1), or a cocktail of four strains (Bc, Bs, 10/1 and Gs) and added to the petri dish containing the membrane pieces as described above. Petri dishes containing the membrane pieces were incubated for 72 h at 37°C for biofilm formation under static conditions. Every 24 h membranes were rinsed and transferred to a sterile petri dish containing 20 mL of sterile TSB. Membranes were then rinsed three times in distilled water to remove loosely attached cells and treated with FG catalase in PBS buffer at 150 mg/mL (pH 7) for 30 min at 37°C and agitation at 150 rpm. A treatment of PBS without enzyme was used as control.

Since surfactants increase the wettability of biofilms enhancing the cleaning efficiency (Parkar et al., 2004, Lequette et al., 2010), a pre-treatment with surfactant Tween 20 (0.1%) was also applied for 30 min at 37°C prior to the catalase treatment. A control treatment with only surfactant was included.

For quantification of viable bacteria attached to RO membranes, the membrane pieces were rinsed three times in distilled water to remove unattached cells (Hinsa-Leasure et al., 2013) and embedded cells were detached by stomaching at 230 rpm for 2

min. Counts of attached viable cells were determined by enumeration of microorganisms on TSA agar incubated for 24 h at 37°C. Each test was repeated 3 times.

Characterization of the antimicrobial activity

Effect of heat on the antimicrobial properties of catalase

Cat preparations were heated at different temperatures and the effect of heat on the antimicrobial properties of Cat was studied. One mL of catalase at 150 mg/mL was transferred to a 1.5 mL microtube and heated in a dry bath incubator (Fisher Scientific, Waltham, Massachusetts) at 100°C for 10 min or pasteurized at 63°C for 30 min following by cooling in iced water for 5 min. Inhibition of growth of strains 10/1, Bs, Bc and Gs was tested with the enzyme before and after the heat treatment. Briefly, 100 μ l of the enzyme was mixed with 100 µl of an overnight culture of each of the *Bacillus spp*. strains and 100 µl of sterile TSB. A growth control without enzyme was also included. Tubes were incubated for 24h at 37°C. Since the boiled samples were cloudy due to protein aggregation during denaturation by heat, turbidity could not be used to indicate growth, so 10 µl of each tube was spotted onto TSA plates and visible growth was recorded after 24 h of incubation at 37°C. The MIC of the pasteurized enzyme (at 1.5-25 mg/mL binary concentrations) was tested by microdilution assay following the method described above. Each culture was added at 10^5 cfu/mL and a control without enzyme was included. Each test was repeated three times. In addition, the catalase activity of the FG was tested by mixing one drop of FG at 150 mg/mL before the heat treatment (N), or after pasteurization (P) or boiling (H) and one drop of 3% hydrogen peroxide over a microscope glass slide. The immediate apparition of bubbles was indicative of positive reaction for catalase activity.

Sporostatic test

The sporostatic test was used to determine at what stage does Cat inhibits the development of a spore to a vegetative cell, or whether it is the actual prevention of germination or outgrowth (Hugo, 1971).

A spore preparation of *B. mojavensis* (Bc) was prepared as described above, and 100 μ l of spore solution at 10,000 cfu/mL was added to a sterile microtube containing 800 μ l of sterile TSB and treated with 100 μ l of FG Cat (150 mg/mL), and incubated for 24 h at 37°C. No growth was observed. Then catalase was removed from the spore suspension by microfiltration and diafiltration using a 0.45 μ m filter, and spores were washed three times with TSB. Later spores were resuspended in TSB and incubated in this growth medium for 24 h at 37°C to study reactivation of germination and growth. Growth was confirmed by the apparition of turbidity. A loop fool of the liquid culture was streaked on TSA for evaluation of colony morphology and culture purity. The test was repeated three times.

Identification of the major proteins of Cat preparations

The FG and NFG Cat preparations were separated by SDS Poly Acrylamide Gel Electrophoresis. Samples prepared at 6.25, 12.5, and 25% (wt/vol) were diluted in Laemmli buffer (62.5 mM Tris-HCl, pH 6.8, 2% SDS, 25% glycerol, 0.01% bromophenol blue) at 5%. One extra sample of each enzyme (prepared at 25% and diluted as previously described) was reduced with 2% β -bercaptoethanol and heated at 95°C for 10 min. Fifteen μ l of each sample and of the molecular weight marker Precision plus dual color standard (Bio-rad, Hercules, CA) were loaded in a Mini-PROTEAN® TGXTM precast gel (Bio-rad, Hercules, CA) and the electrophoresis was run for 30 min at

200 V.

Protein bands were observed after staining gel by submerging in 0.1% Amido Black stain solution for 1 h, followed by one step of de-staining with 10% Acetic Acid overnight, and a second step of de-staining with 10% Acetic Acid for two days. The molecular weight of the bands was compared with the standard and gels were sent to the Redox Biology Center, University of Nebraska-Lincoln (Lincoln, NE) for protein sequencing. Bands were cut from the gels with a clean scalpel into small pieces. Proteins were extracted 3 times with 50 mM NH_4HCO_3 (ABC) in 50% acetonitrile (ACN). The gels were then dried with 100 μ L of ACN and the solvent evaporated at 50°C. The gels were then rehydrated in 50 mM ABC and trypsin was added at 5% of the amount of protein. The digestion proceeded overnight at 37°C. The supernatant was then removed and the peptides were extracted from the gel using acidified 60% ACN 3 times. The extracts and supernatant are combined, speed vacuum dried and resuspended in 0.1 % formic acid before running on the Thermo LTQ. This instrument performs shotgun proteomics and selects precursor ions for fragmentation. The MS/MS spectra are later used for confirmation and assignment of the peptides.

RESULTS

Inhibition of spores in milk

The study was conducted to evaluate the inhibitory activity of Cat, especially a commercially available food grade preparation (FG), on spores in milk. The outcome of the Cat preparations reducing the number of germinating spores in milk is displayed in Table 2.

A cocktail of spores from four isolates (Bc, Bs, Gs, 10/1) was inoculated into

UHT at different concentrations and challenged with FG at two concentrations during 30 min at 37°C. Table 2 shows the percentage of reduction as calculated by the number of survivors after the exposure to FG. The percentage reduction of germinating spores was correlated with the concentration of spores and enzyme in the solution. The food grade catalase at 12.5 mg/mL reduced the number of germinating spores by 36.7% in milk inoculated with 1000 spores/mL. The highest percentage reduction (68.4%) in germinating spores was achieved in milk inoculated with 10 spores/mL.

Determination of the MIC of Cat

Once we confirmed the inhibitory effect of Cat in spores we proceed to evaluate the susceptibility of vegetative cells of different species of spore forming bacteria to different enzyme preparations in agar (Table 3, Figure 1), and also in broth to determine which is the minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) of Cat against spores (Table 4) and vegetative cells (Table 5). The NFG Cat produced inhibition zones on TSA of up to 25 mm and FG produced zones of up to 21 mm (Figure 1, Table 3). Of all strains tested, vegetative cells of Bacillus spp. 10/1 were the most susceptible to NFG and FG Cat while the less susceptible one was Gs. Increasing the concentration of both FG and NFG resulted in a greater inhibition of growth in TSA. In general, NFG was more effective in inhibiting the growth of sporeforming bacteria at lower concentrations than FG. The NFG enzyme at 10 mg/mL produced a halo of inhibition in TSB agar plates by the agar diffusion method while the FG enzyme did not. No antimicrobial activity was observed using BL or P for any of the sporeforming vegetative cells or spores (Table 3). The effectiveness of FG on spores and vegetative cells by the broth microdilution method was species-dependent (Tables 4-5). The MIC of FG for three of the four spores tested (Bs,
Bc, and 10/1) was 12.5 mg/mL. The MIC for Gs was one fold higher. *G. stearothermophilus* spores, which is reported to have high resistance to heat and oxidizing chemicals than other *Bacillus* species, required a relatively high enzyme concentration to completely inhibit germination. The susceptibility of vegetative cells of strains Bs and 10/1 was greater than their respective spores. Nevertheless, very similar MIC was observed for Bc and Gs vegetative cells and their spores.

Effect of catalase on biofilm formed by slime-producing Bacillus

The results of applying Cat to biofilms on reduction of viable counts are shown in Tables 8-10. The NFG Cat reduced (P < 0.05) the number of viable cells in biofilm formed by slime-producing *Bacillus* strain Bc in more than 1 log cfu/cm² (Table 8). The FG Cat reduced (P < 0.05) the number of viable cells in the one-day-old biofilm of the slime-producing strains Bc and K1 by 2 and 4.87 log cfu/cm² respectively (Table 9). Interestingly, the highly hygrophobic slime of Bc seem to have a better protective action than the slime of K1 (Chapter 3). However, the application of FG Cat to a three-day-old multispecies biofilm reduced the viable counts by only 0.73 log cfu/cm² (Table 10). A pretreatment with Tween 20 followed by FG, resulted in a 1.18 log cfu/cm² reduction (Table 10).

Characterization of the antimicrobial activity

Tables 6-7 and Figure 2 show the effect of heat on the stability of the antimicrobial activity of Cat. Heating the FG Cat solution at 100°C for 10 min abolished both, the Cat activity (hydrogen peroxide hydrolysis), and its antimicrobial activity against all *Bacillus* species (Table 6, Figure 2), although pasteurization (63°C for 30 min) did not affect any of the two activities (Table 7, Figure 2). This confirmed that the

inhibition compound was a protein in nature.

The sporostatic test confirmed that the antimicrobial activity of the Cat preparations was sporostatic, non sporicidal, as the spores were able to germinate and grow normally in TSB after the Cat was removed by microfiltration.

Finally the identification of size of the proteins in Cat preparations is revealed in Figure 3 and their sequence results are showed in Figure 4. Both NFG and FG preparations were separated by SDS-PAGE, which showed two major protein bands. One upper protein band migrated in the agarose gel with a relative molecular mass of 80 kDa, which is similar in size to Cat from A. niger, and the lower band corresponded to a protein of 225 KDa, which is comparable to the Cat produced by *Streptomyces coelicolor* (Kim et al., 1994) (Figure 3). Both bands were purified and identified by shotgun sequencing. Mascot searches were done with the mass spectrometry data to identify proteins from the Fungi database (Figure 4). The higher molecular weight protein was identified as Catalase R and the lower molecular weight was identified as Glucose Oxidase. Glucose Oxidase (GOx) is an enzyme that catalyzes the reaction between oxygen and glucose forming hydrogen peroxide and gluconolactone. Gluconolactone can react spontaneously with water forming gluconic acid, which lower the pH of the solution. We actually observed a pH decrease in the milk inoculated with Cat, which we had to control by increasing our buffering capacity and reducing the exposure time to rule out a pH inhibition. The production of hydrogen peroxide could explain at least a portion of the antimicrobial activity of the Cat preparation.

DISCUSSION

Catalase belongs to the superfamily of hemoproteins. The exact mechanism of the

antimicrobial activities of the fungal Cat preparation is unknown. It has been suggested that the bactericidal activity of apohemoproteins (called hemocidins from: HEMOglobin microbiCIDal peptides) is related to their polycationic nature and exceptional α -helical conformation in hydrophobic environments. They would act on the negatively charged bacterial membranes by a 'carpet-like' mechanism forming aggregates that lead to membrane destabilization and disruption (Mak et al., 2000). It was also proposed that the antimicrobial activities of hemoproteins is primarily associated with the abundance of amphipathic α -helical domains of a characteristic bipolar distribution of charged and hydrophobic amino-acid residues (Dubin et al., 2005). This suggested that the mode of action is similar to that of the classical peptide antibiotics (Dubin et al., 2005). Hemocidins have strong antimicrobial activities in the micromolar range (Mak et al., 2000). Both production and application of hemocidins as drugs or preservatives were claimed in a patent (PL 187999) (Dubin et al., 2005). There are three classes of heme proteins involved in detoxification of H₂O₂, catalase, catalase-peroxidase, and peroxidase. There are few reports of the antimicrobial properties of Cat enzymes, and none of those from the fungal origin.

On exposure to acids, Cat completely dissociates into subunits at pH values lower than 3, which is accompanied by a reduction in the Cat activity and an increase in peroxidatic activity (Samejima and Yang, 1963, Klebanoff, 1969, Paul et al., 1973, Jackett et al., 1980). The pH of the medium containing the enzyme preparation decreased to about 3.0 at the enzyme concentration of 150 mg/mL, 4 at 75mg/mL, 4.7 at 37.5mg/mL, and 6.5 at 18.75mg/mL, while it remained unchanged at lower enzyme concentrations. The duration of Cat exposure in our experiments (30 min) did not allow the pH to drop by more than 0.1 unit. We observed that germination of lower concentrations of spores in water $(10^1, \text{ and } 10^2 \text{ cfu/mL})$ was completely inhibited with 6.25 mg/mL of FG Cat at pH 6.5 in the broth microdilution.

Multiple-species biofilms showed a greater resistance to FG Cat than singlespecies biofilm. The higher resistance of multiple-species biofilm to cleaning was previously reported (Singh, 2012). Our results suggest that the success of Cat preparations in removing biofilm is dependent on the thickness of biofilm (number of attached cells) and the strength of the biofilm (which is directly affected by hydrophobicity of bacterial and membrane surfaces, Chapter 3). Cat preparations, however, shows potential in the cleaning and sanitation of RO membranes in combination with other agents such as surfactants. Finally its inhibitory power against spoilage bacteria can be exploited in cleaning of food contact surfaces.

The inhibition of the antimicrobial activity by temperature indicated the protein nature of the antimicrobial agent in fungal Cat preparations. Our work offers evidence of a strong contamination of GOx in the preparation, which is commonly extracted in combination with Cat. In *A. niger*, Cat enzymes are typically located in the cytoplasm and peroxisomes, although some mutants produce extracellular Cat into the medium, which is more suitable for industrial production and purification (Rogalski et al., 1998). The separation of the two enzymes from the extracted matter is costly, and often avoided, to reduce the cost of the commercial preparation. GOx system itself has antimicrobial activity due to the hydrogen peroxide formed, and the lowering of pH produced by gluconic acid production. In example, honey bees produce GOx and deposit it in the honey, acting as a natural preservative (Eteraf-Oskouei and Najafi, 2013). The enzymatic

production of H_2O_2 by GOx would be limited by the simultaneous Cat hydrolysis, and therefore we had a rational motive to question its contribution to the total antimicrobial properties of the enzymatic preparation. However, is possible that in the presence of glucose in the system, GOx can generate H_2O_2 at a significant greater rate than Cat is transforming it. H_2O_2 is a very toxic substance and due to its strong oxidizing power, rapidly inactivates the catalase (Sizer, 1944). That is why a continuous synthesis of new catalase is necessary in living cells to obtain long-term peroxide protection (Cho and Bailey, 1976). Although the role of catalase R (CatR) on the antimicrobial properties of the fungal Cat preparations is still unclear, it is well known that some hemoproteins are bactericidal (ACA hemocidins) with a similar mode of action to that of the classical peptide antibiotics. Blastp analysis revealed that CatR from A. niger has 54% identity to CotJC from *B. subtilis*, which affects spore coat composition. Future studies need to be conducted to test whether CatR inhibits *Bacillus* and or other spore forming bacteria by mimicking a spore coat protein letting the cell think that it is in sporulation phase, and therefore inhibiting growth. Other hypothesis would be that the effect of Cat is due to the peroxidase activity of the enzyme. It could have the ability to (under low steady state concentrations of H_2O_2) use H_2O_2 in peroxidatic reactions responsible of the antimicrobial activity (by conversion of an oxidizable cofactor from a weak to strong antimicrobial agent) (Klebanoff, 1969). We observed no antimicrobial effect using peroxidase from horseradish.

It is worth mentioning that the commercial enzyme preparations were prepared from powder presentation and dissolved in a phosphate buffer solution and no additives were added. This means that a stabilization work could potentially improve the antimicrobial activity of the enzymes. Stabilization of enzymes to prevent inactivation due to unfolding during industrial applications is crucial in order to be economically viable (Tavares et al., 2013), and this can be achieved by means of additives such as ionic species, hydrophobic co-solvents and polymers (Costa et al., 2002, Nita et al., 2007).

CONCLUSIONS

This work describes for the first time the marked broad-spectrum antimicrobial activity of Fungal Cat preparations against spore-forming bacteria that causes spoilage of milk and dairy products. The antimicrobial activity of food grade Cat inhibited the growth of spores in milk, and reduced the viable counts of biofilms formed by slimeproducing sporeforming bacteria on RO membranes.

A severe heat treatment (boiling) abolished the antimicrobial activity and the catalase activity, but a moderate heat treatment (pasteurization) did not affect any of those activities of the Cat preparations. The spore inhibitory activity of the Cat preparations was sporostatic, as confirmed by the observation of germination and growth after removal of the Cat from spore suspensions.

Sequencing of the Cat preparations revealed presence of CatR and GOx. GOx would contribute to the antimicrobial activity by production of the bactericidal compound hydrogen peroxide. This naturally occurring enzyme preparation could serve as an attractive natural food grade additive to control germination and outgrowth of heat stable microorganisms and enhance product safety and quality in the food and non-food industry.

Chapter 4. Tables and Figures.

Strain	Identification	Source
Bs	Bacillus sporothermodurans	Dairy powder
Gs	Geobacillus stearothermophilus	Dairy powder
10/1	Bacillus spp.	Used dairy RO membrane
Bc	Bacillus mojavensis	Dairy powder
Bc-1	Bacillus mojavensis	Mutant derived from Bc
K1	Bacillus licheniformis	Dairy powder
K1-1	Bacillus licheniformis	Mutant derived from K1
ST	Streptococcus thermophilus	Chr Hansen®

Table 1. List of bacterial strains used in this study

Catalase entration (mg/mL)	Percentage	of reduct lifferent c	ion (%) of a cocl oncentrations in	ktail of sp UHT mi	oores inoculate lk (pH) ¹	ed at
conc	log 3		log 2		log 1	
-	Avg	SD	Avg	SD	Avg	SD
6.25	22.86 (6.63)	14.16	28.59 (6.63)	7.77	29.12 (6.64)	16.08
12.5	36.69 (6.51)	13.93	49.86 (6.51)	15.51	68.45 (6.51)	28.20

Table 2. Effect of FG catalase on a cocktail of spores in milk

Percentage or reduction of spores (cfu/mL) in milk are means of three replicates.

Avg: Average. SD: Standard deviation.

¹ In parentheses, pH of the milk at the end of the 30 min treatment.

	Enzyme																			
			FG			NFG BL					Р									
Organism	150	75	37	18	9	100	50	25	12.5	10	5	2.5	1.25	0.6	0.3	100	50	25	12.5	6
Bs	18	16	14	12	10	20	19	18.5	18	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Bc	13.8	12.4	11	10	10	21	20	19	19	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
10/1	ND	21	19	16	10	25	22	21	20	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Gs	ND	15	11.5	5	0	11.5	11	10	9	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

Table 3. Zone of inhibition (mm) of catalase against vegetative cells of sporeforming bacteria by agar diffusion.

ND: Not determined.

FG: Food-grade catalase. NFG: Non-food-grade catalase. BL: catalase from bovine liver. P: Peroxidase.

Table 4. Estimation of the MIC of FG catalase on spores of *Bacillus* by broth microdilution.

Strain	50	25	12.5	6.25	3.12	1.56	0	0
Bs	-	-	-	+	+	+	+	-
Bc	-	-	-	+	+	+	+	-
10/1	-	-	-	+	+	+	+	-
Gs	-	-	+	+	+	+	+	-

Catalase concentration (mg/mL) Growth control Sterility control

Record of growth after 24 h of incubation. +: Visible growth. -: No visible growth. The test was repeated three times.

	Cat	alase co	oncentra	ation (n	ng/mL)	Growth control	Sterility control
Strain	25	12.5	6.25	3.25	1.56	0	0
Bs	-	-	-	-	-	+	-
Bc	-	+	+	+	+	+	-
10/1	-	-	-	-	-	+	-
Gs	-	+	+	+	+	+	-

Table 5. Estimation of the MIC of FG catalase on vegetative cells of *Bacillus* by broth microdilution.

Record of growth after 24 h of incubation. +: Visible growth. -: No visible growth. The test was repeated three times.

	Heat tro	Heat treatment							
Strain	С	Ν	Н	Р					
Bs	+	-	+	-					
Bc	+	-	+	-					
10/1	+	-	+	-					
Gs	+	-	+	-					

Table 6. Effect of heat treatment on antimicrobial properties of catalase

Record of growth after 24 h of incubation. +: Visible growth. -: No visible growth. C: Control without enzyme. N: Non-heated catalase (at final concentration of 50 mg/mL). H: 100°C 10 min (50 mg/mL). P: 63°C 30 min (50 mg/mL). The test was repeated three times.

	Non heated catalase						Paster	urized	catala	Growth	Sterility	
(mg/mL)							(mg/mL)				control	control
Strain	25	12.5	6.25	3.25	1.56	25	12.5	6.25	3.25	1.56	0	0
Bs	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	+	-
Bc	-	+	+	+	+	-	-	+	+	+	+	-
10/1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	+	-
Gs	-	+	+	+	+	-	-	+	+	+	+	-

Table 7. Effect of moderate heat treatment (63°C for 30 min) on MIC of catalase by broth microdilution

Record of growth after 24 h of incubation. +: Visible growth. -: No visible growth. The test was repeated three times.

Strain	Treatment	Counts	SD
Bc	Control	6.10 ^a	0.13
Bc	Cat15	4.88 ^b	0.51

Table 8. Effect of NFG catalase on single species biofilm removal

Control: PBS 10 mM without enzyme. Cat15: NFG catalase at concentration of 15

mg/mL. The counts (log cfu/mL) are means of three replicates was repeated three times.

SD: Standard deviation.

^{a-b} Means with the same letter superscript are not significantly different.

Strain	Treatment	Counts	SD
Bc	Control	3.84 ^c	0.19
Bc	Cat150	1.80 ^e	0.63
K1	Control	4.87 ^d	0.30
K1	Cat150	0.00^{f}	0.00
Bc-1	Control	2.31 ^b	0.23
Bc-1	Cat150	0.00^{f}	0.00
K1-1	Control	5.52 ^a	0.29
K1-1	Cat150	4.23 ^c	0.18

Table 9. Effect of FG catalase on single species biofilm removal

Counts are means (Log cfu/cm²) of three replicates. SD: Standard deviation. Control: PBS 100 mM without enzyme. Cat150: FG catalase dissolved in PBS 100 mM at concentration of 150 mg/mL.

^{a-f} Means with the same letter superscript are not significantly different.

	3 days old biofilm			
Treatment	Counts	SD		
Control PBS	4.64 ^a	0.19		
Catalase 150 mg/mL	3.91 ^b	0.29		
Control T20 0.1% only	4.10 ^b	0.14		
Sequential 0.1%T20 + Catalase 150mg/mL	3.47 ^c	0.18		

Table 10. Effect of FG catalase on multiple species biofilm removal

Counts are means (Log cfu/cm²) of three replicates. SD: Standard deviation. Control: PBS 100 mM without enzyme. Cat150: FG catalase dissolved in PBS 100 mM at concentration of 150 mg/mL. T20: Tween 20 dissolved in PBS 100 mM at 0.1% (wt/vol). ^{a-c} Means with the same letter superscript are not significantly different. Figure 1. Determination of susceptibility of sporeforming and non-sporeforming Grampositive organisms to FG catalase (150 mg/mL) by agar diffusion.



Figure 2. Effect of heat treatment on the catalase activity of FG (150 mg/mL) when tested with 3% hydrogen peroxide.



N: Non-heated FG. P: FG pasteurized at 63°C for 30 minutes. H: FG heated at 100°C for

10 minutes.



From left to right, the first four wells were loaded with NFG using a non-reduced sample at 25 mg/mL and reduced samples at 6.25 mg/mL, 12.5 mg/mL and 25 mg/mL respectively. The last four wells were loaded with FG using a non-reduced sample at 25 mg/mL, and reduced samples at 6.25 mg/mL, 12.5 mg/mL and 25 mg/mL respectively. The last well to the right was loaded with the molecular weight marker (MWM).

Figure 4. Analysis of the sequence of the proteins of FG preparation purified from gel.

A. Upper protein band

Match to: CATR_ASPNG Score: 1258
Catalase R (EC 1.11.1.6) - Aspergillus niger
Found in search of G:\Core\LTQ\2015 06 01 South Dakota\C1.mgf

Nominal mass (M_r) : **80411;** Calculated pI value: **5.44** NCBI BLAST search of <u>CATR ASPNG</u> against nr Unformatted sequence string for pasting into other applications

Taxonomy: Aspergillus niger

Cleavage by Trypsin: cuts C-term side of KR unless next residue is P Sequence Coverage: 22%

Matched peptides shown in Bold Red

1MRHFWLLPAVAGIAGAQCPYLSGEMSFTQEQDNAGDTIEVTEQPIDNTLY51VNDTGSYMTTDFGTPISDQTSLKAGPRGPTLLEDFIFRQKLQRFDHERVP101ERVVHARGAGAYGTFKSYADVSNVTAADFLSANDKETPMFCRFSTVVGFR151GSVDTARDVHGHACRFYTDEGNYDIVGINFAPFFIQDAIQFPDLVHAIKP201MPNNEIPQAATAHTSAWDFFSQQSTALHSALWLMSGNGIPRSFRHMNGYG251VHSFFVAANGTSKVVRTPKKSQQGVASLVWDEAQAAGKNSDYHRQDLY301NAMPNGHYPKYELQAQIMDEADMLRFGPDLLDPTKLVPEEVVPTPLGMM301GGPNFEQIPVNRPRKPVHNNNRDGFGQQQIPTNNWAYTPNSMSNGYPMQA451NQTQGHGFFTAPYRYASGHLVRQTSPTFNDHWSQPAMFWNSLIPAEQQMV501VNAIVFENSKVNSHVRKNVVNQLMVNNNLAVRVARGLGLDEPSPNPTY511YTSNKTSNVGTGFGPLLSUSGUQVGFLASNSHESIKQGQAMAAQFSAAG601VDLIVITAYADGVNTTYALSAIDFDALIIADGVQSLFASPALANQMNS511GSSETTEKIAKEVLEGLYTFRFVDRALDELDSSRSGYT

B. Lower protein band

```
Match to: GOX_ASPNG Score: 1276
Glucose oxidase precursor (EC 1.1.3.4) (Glucose oxyhydrase) (GOD)
Found in search of G:\Core\LTQ\2015_06_01 South Dakota\L2.mgf
```

Nominal mass (M_r): **65597**; Calculated pI value: **5.02** NCBI BLAST search of <u>GOX ASPNG</u> against nr Unformatted <u>sequence string</u> for pasting into other applications

Taxonomy: Aspergillus niger

Cleavage by Trypsin: cuts C-term side of KR unless next residue is Sequence Coverage: 40%

Matched peptides shown in Bold Red

1	MQTLLVSSLV	VSLAAALPHY	1RSNGIEASL	LTDPKDVSGR	TVDYIIAGGG
51	LTGLTTAARL	TENPNISVLV	IESGSYESDR	GPIIEDLNAY	GDIFGSSVDH
101	AYETVELATN	NQTALIRSGN	GLGGSTLVNG	GTWTRPHKAQ	VDSWETVFGN
151	EGWNWDNVAA	YSLQAERARA	PNAKQIAAGH	YFNASCHGVN	GTVHAGPR DT
201	GDDYSPIVKA	LMSAVEDR GV	PTKKDFGCGD	PHGVSMFPNT	LHEDQVR SDA
251	AREWLLPNYQ	RPNLQVLTGQ	YVGK VLLSQN	GTTPR AVGVE	FGTHKGNTHN
301	VYAKHEVLLA	AGSAVSPTIL	EYSGIGMKSI	LEPLGIDTVV	DLPVGLNLQD
351	QTTATVR SRI	TSAGAGQGQA	AWFATFNETF	GDYSEK AHEL	LNTKLEQWAE
401	EAVARGGFHN	TTALLIQYEN	YRDWIVNHNV	AYSELFLDTA	GVASFDVWDL
451	LPFTR GYVHI	LDK DPYLHHF	AYDPQYFLNE	LDLLGQAAAT	QLARNISNSG
501	AMQTYFAGET	IPGDNLAYDA	DLSAWTEYIP	YHFRPNYHGV	GTCSMMPK EM
551	GGVVDNAARV	YGVQGLRVID	GSIPPTQMSS	HVMTVFYAMA	LK ISDAILED
601	YASMQ				

Chapter 5

Evaluation of natural depolymerases isolated from bacteriophages and bacteria on disrupting the biofilm matrix – A proof of concept

ABSTRACT

The performance of whey concentration membranes is compromised by the formation of biofilms, which are very difficult to clean. Biofilms are formed by microbial cells attached to the surface and embedded in exopolymeric substances (EPS) that form the matrix of the biofilm. A series of preliminary studies were conducted to evaluate the potential of natural depolymerases, obtained from bacteriophages and from bacterial species with ability to degrade microbial exopolymeric substances, to remove biofilm. In a first study, a bacteriophage infective for the EPS producing lactic acid bacteria Lactococcus lactis ssp. cremoris [JFR(+)] was isolated from a dairy plant environment by swabbing. Our hypothesis is the bacteriophage must produce enzymes to break down the capsule to be able to attack and recognize their membrane receptors. Therefore we attempted to concentrate and purify extracellular depolymerases from phage suspension. Phage particles were isolated from plaques on M17 agar and propagated in liquid cultures of their host. Cultures were filtered through 0.22 µm filters to remove bacteria and phage particles were removed by high-speed centrifugation at 75,600xg for 60 min. Crude enzyme extracts from this supernatant were applied for 30 min in agitation to biofilms formed by the host strain JFR(+) on RO membrane pieces. Then membranes were rinsed three times with distilled water and the remaining attached cells were detached by mechanical homogenization with a stomacher and enumerated by serial dilution. No significant differences were observed between treated biofilms and the control. Results

might be due to a strong bond of the EPS degrading enzymes to phage particles, or to the fact that the EPS produced by the host strain does not participate in cell adhesion. In a second study, crude enzymes were obtained from the supernatant free of cells of JFR(+)grown in 10% WPC solutions during 3 days. The solutions, which were highly ropy at 24 h, lost ropiness completely by the end of the fermentation, so we hypothesized that EPS degrading enzymes were released after long fermentation due to cell lysis and prepared crude enzymes by centrifugation and ultrafiltration plus diafiltration. Total protein was quantified and enzyme activity of crude enzymes was evaluated by the Api-ZYM test and by determination of reducing sugars. The crude enzyme extracts, which showed a strong beta-galactosidase activity, were tested against biofilms formed on RO membranes by slime-producing *Bacillus* strains Bc and K1 for 30 min in agitation. We observed no significant reduction of viable counts in biofilms treated with JFR(+) crude enzymes, possibly for the lack of specificity of these enzymes to degrade the EPS produced by *Bacillus*, or to a poor stability of the enzymes. In a third study we obtained crude enzymes from supernatant of a culture of *Bacillus mojavensis* strain Bc in tryptic soy broth. This culture was positive for amylopectin degradation by the iodine method in agar plates, and was suspected to produce EPS degrading enzymes after observing reduction in viscosity of yogurt prepared with ropy cultures and inoculated with Bc. The crude enzyme extract reduced the viable counts of ST3534 in biofilms formed on RO membranes by about 0.2 $\log cfu/cm^2$, and was not considered statistically significant (P>0.05). The relatively poor performance of the crude enzyme was probably due to the lack of specificity of the enzymes against the EPS produced by ST3534. Results of this investigation show how enzyme specificity may be an issue in developing an effective

enzymatic cleaning treatment to disrupt the biofilm matrix, and suggest that a mixture of enzymes with different hydrolytic capabilities against different polysaccharides and protein polymers must be used in combination with other cleaning agents.

INTRODUCTION

During the whey processing by membrane filtration, membrane selectivity is affected by fouling or the buildup of adsorbed macromolecules, gels and deposited particles on or in the membrane surface, which cause concentration polarization. To control fouling and reduce the problem of pore blocking, filtration is run at increased cross-flow velocities. Biofouling, or the undesired accumulation of microorganisms on the membrane surface is a critical issue in membrane filtration that limits process performance, and increases cost. The long periods between successive cleaning cycles (Muthukumaran et al., 2005) are in favor of biofilm formation, which may serve as a continuous contamination source for food spoilage bacteria and pathogens in the finished product (Herzberg and Elimelech, 2007, Tang et al., 2009). Biofilms are multicellular communities encased in a self-produced polymeric matrix (EPS) (Chmielewski and Frank, 2003), and therefore EPS is thought to act as the cementing agent that holds cells together and contribute to the biofilm stability. Previously we observed that an EPS producing strain of S. thermophilus produced more biofilm than its EPS(-) genetic variant. The opposite was observed in *Lactococcus lactis* ssp. cremoris. Therefore, we concluded that the extent of biofilm and its structure would be affected by the type of EPS produced. Certain EPS producing starters can also support biofilm formation by non-EPS producing bacteria or harbor them (Hassan et al., 2004). Since some EPS are likely to play a major role in formation and stability of biofilm, it would be beneficial to

apply EPS degrading enzymes as a mechanism to destabilize this matrix that can help in biofilm removal. Therefore we hypothesized that depolymerase enzymes or EPS degrading enzymes which catalyze the decomposition of the EPS into smaller molecules can disrupt the biofilm matrix and help disintegrate the biofilm structure.

Bacteriophages are viruses that infect bacteria, and there have been reports of some bacteriophages that are able to colonize and infect EPS producing bacteria, by producing depolymerases that degrade the capsular polysaccharides in order to attach to the cell and recognize their membrane receptors (Drulis-Kawa et al., 2012). Phage-borne polysaccharide depolymerases in combination with phage-induced cell lysis have shown efficacy in reducing biofilms (Hughes et al., 1998). Engineered enzymatic bacteriophage have been investigated in dispersing biofilms of *E. coli* using enzyme DspB from *Actinobacillus actinomycetemcomitans* which selectively hydrolyzes beta-1,6-N-acetyl-D-glucosamine (a crucial adhesin necessary for biofilm formation and integrity in *Staphylococcus aureus* and *E. coli* k-12)(Itoh et al., 2005, Lu and Collins, 2007).

Some bacterial strains are known to produce depolymerases (Pason et al., 2006). One way to determine the efficacy of these enzymes in degrading bacterial EPS would be by texture analysis. The hypothesis was that production of depolymerases in the milk would degrade the complex EPS produced by the LAB culture into smaller simpler molecules and therefore, the texture of the fermented product would be affected. The genus *Bacillus*, and specially the model organism *B. subtilis* secretome have been studied in detail and many extracellular proteins have been described (Tjalsma et al., 2004). Some strains of *B. subtilis* produce enzymes that degrade a variety of molecules such as lipids, glutathione, phytic acid and extracellular nucleic acids under low nitrogen conditions (Priest, 1977, Tjalsma et al., 2004). In addition, other polysaccharidedegrading enzymes produced by *Bacillus* such as levanase or amylase are well known (Saito, 1973, Kunst et al., 1977, Ray, 2000, Deutch, 2002). α -Amylase from *Bacillus licheniformis* ATCC 9945 was able to produce the hydrolysis of 91% of a 30% starch suspension after 24 h (Sokarda Slavic et al., 2015).

Some EPS producing bacteria produce enzymes that degrade their own EPS. In our laboratory we observed that the highly ropy LAB strain JFR(+) produces very viscous fermented dairy products, that are stable at refrigeration temperature, but those products loosed ropiness if fermentation was prolonged beyond 24h. This loss of ropiness after long fermentation was observed in JFR(+) cultures in agar and in liquid media as well. This phenomenon was described previously and it seems to be temperature dependent so by hence, it is likely that this culture possesses the ability to biodegrade its own EPS.

The objectives of the this study are to evaluate the potential of application of several depolymerases obtained from i) bacteriophages infecting EPS producing cultures, ii) from EPS producing culture *Lactococcus lactis* ssp. cremoris strain JFR(+) which is able to degrade their own EPS after long fermentation, and iii) *Bacillus mojavensis* strain Bc with the ability to degrade polysaccharides; to remove biofilms by degrading the EPS and disrupting the biofilm matrix.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Isolation of bacteriophages infecting EPS degrading bacteria

Bacteriophages were isolated from cheese whey. For phage isolation, we collected cheese whey weekly at the pilot plant of South Dakota State University from a cheddar

cheese bath after cooking. In addition, samples for phage isolation were taken by swabbing various zones from dairy plant environment and swabs were soaked in whey. Whey was filtered with Whatman paper followed by microfiltration with 0.22µm filter to remove bacteria (at this point was considered a potential phage suspension). Nine mL of sterile M17 broth containing 0.5% lactose and 10mM of Calcium chloride in a culture tube was inoculated at 0.2% with the same cheese starter culture (DVS 970, Chr Hansen) that was used to make the cheese. The tube was incubated for 30 min at 30°C in a water bath. Then, 2 mL of filtered phage suspension was added under aseptic conditions and the tube was incubated for additional 4 h at the same temperature to encourage lysis (Auad and Raya, 2001). Tube was centrifuged at 5,000 xg for 15 min at 4° C. The supernatant containing the phage lysates was filtered with 0.22µm filter and stored at 4°C. One hundred μ l of an overnight culture of the lactic culture tested for phage susceptibility [EPS(+) L. lactis subsp. cremoris JFR(+) or its EPS(-) mutant strain JFR(-), and the EPS(+) S. thermophilus ST3534 and its EPS(-) mutant ST5842] was mixed in triplicate microtubes with 100 μ l of the phage suspension that had been propagated in DVS 970 and 20 μ l of calcium chloride 100 mM. This tube was incubated at 30°C for 30 min in a water bath and then, mixed with 3 mL of soft agar and poured on M17 plates. The plates were incubated at 30°C overnight. After various weeks of whey sampling, several plaques of lysis were observed in both JFR(+) and JFR(-) cell lawns. These plaques were picked with a sterile micropipette tip and transferred to a tube containing 50 mL of sterile M17 broth and inoculated with JFR(+) or JFR(-) overnight cultures for phage propagation as described above.

Partial purification of EPS degrading enzymes from bacteriophages

The soft agar layer containing phage plaques and its enzymes was scratched with a sterile loop and transferred to a sterile tube containing 50 mL of fresh M17 broth, mixed, and then filtered through a 0.22 μ m filter to separate bacteria from phage and enzymes. The phage suspension was then transferred to a Beckman tube and ultracentrifuged at 75,600 xg for 60 min on a JA2550 rotor at 4°C to separate phage particles from soluble enzymes. The pH of supernatant was adjusted from 4-4.4 to 7 with NaOH 1N. Five mL of the phage-free suspension were used to infect cells to ensure phage absence and the rest was stored at -70°C. Two mL of phage free suspension were added to 43 mL of M17 broth and inoculated with 100 μ l of an overnight culture of JFR(+) or JFR(-) respectively and incubated for 3 h at 30°C. Five mL of Calcium chloride 100mM were added and tubes incubated overnight at 30°C. A control of bacterial growth with no phage was also included at the time.

Application of crude enzymes from bacteriophages

An in vitro study was performed in our lab to test the efficacy of crude bacteriophage enzymes in the treatment of biofilm formed by EPS producer lactic acid bacteria on reverse osmosis membranes from dairy industry. For a preliminary trial with crude enzymes, biofilm was formed in a microtiter plate assay as previously described (Zmantar et al., 2010).

Crude enzyme solutions were used to clean biofilm formed on RO membranes. Ten pieces of double membranes $(2x2 \text{ cm}^2)$ glued together exposing the retentate side, were used to form biofilm with JFR(+). A membrane pretreatment consisting of daily passages in sterile distilled water for 5 days followed by sanitation with 0.5% H₂O₂, and then 3 rinsing steps with sterile distilled water, preceded the inoculation with 50 mL of M17 broth (0.5% lactose) at 10^8 cfu/mL in a petri dish and the plate containing the membranes was incubated at 30°C during 24 h. Then membranes were rinsed three times in 100 mL of distilled water to remove loosely attached bacteria and transferred to three separate petri dishes in groups of three for depolymerase treatments. One plate contained 15 mL of 1:4 parts of the crude enzyme solution from JFR(+) infected culture, a second plate contained 15 mL of 1:4 parts of the crude enzyme solution from JFR(-) infected culture and another plate containing PBS as negative control. One membrane was incubated in sterile broth for sterility control.

Application of crude enzymes from EPS producing culture after long fermentation

In our laboratory, we observed that cultures of an EPS producing strain of *L. lactis* subsp. *cremoris* [JFR(+)] that produced high ropiness in milk, whey and M17 broth, lost ropiness after long incubation times (greater than 24 h). The loss of ropiness was hypothesized to be due to a shortening of the long chains of EPS, likely due to enzyme degradation. The ropy character of the medium fermented for 8-24 h was kept constant at 4°C at least for weeks. The influence of temperature on the EPS degradation was an indication of enzymatic activity. Ropiness and viscosity of a JFR(+) culture in a 10% WPC solution after long incubation was assessed. A 10% solution of WPC was heated at 95°C for 15 min and cooled at 30°C. The solution was inoculated with JFR(+) at 1%, incubated at 30°C for 3 days using two fermentation pH profiles for enzyme production. First, fermentation was carried in 50 mL tubes, and pH was allowed to drop freely via auto acidification during 24h before been neutralized with NaOH 5N. In a follow up experiment, fermentation was performed in a Bioflo bioreactor in which 4 L of 10% solution of WPC sterilized by autoclaving was maintained at constant pH of 7 with NaOH 5N and constant stirring.

In both types of fermentations, the samples were aseptically withdrawn daily and ropiness was determined visually (Folkenberg et al., 2006, Mende et al., 2012) after fermentation by pulling a spoon full from the sample beaker and classifying the length of the thread on a five-point scale, meaning (–) for non-ropy up to (++++) for very ropy samples. In addition, viscosity was measured at different time intervals using a Stresstech viscoanalyzer (ATS rheosystems, State College, PA) under shear stress control using a shear rate ramp from 0.1 to 300 s⁻¹. Viscosity was expressed in mPa·s.

The Api-Zym test was used on the cell-free supernatant of crude enzyme preparations of JFR(+) cultures after long incubation to identify enzymatic activities. The Api-Zym test is a commercial semi quantitative test by Biomerieux (Marcy-l'Étoile, France), that is designed to analyze and identify enzymatic activities on cell extracts, either intracellular, cell bound or extracellular. The kit is able to detect the following activities: Alkaline and acid phosphatases, butyrate esterase, caprylate esterase, lipase, myristate lipase, leucine, valine and cystine aminopeptidases, trypsin, chymotrypsin, phosphoamidase, alpha-galactosidase, β -galactosidase, β -glucuronidase, α -glucosidase, β glucosidase, β -glucosaminidase, β -mannosidase, and α -fucosidase.

The supernatant of JFR(+) grown in 10% WPC after long incubation (3 days) was partially concentrated by ultrafiltration (UF) plus diafiltration using AMICON Ultra-15 regenerated cellulose centrifugal filters of cutoff 10KDa (Millipore, Molsheim, Francia) and used as the crude enzyme for biofilm removal. The EPS degrading activity was studied by the detection of released reducing sugars with a spectrometer Cary 50 Bio spectrophotometer (Varian, Palo alto, CA) using 3,5-dinitrosalicyclic acid (DNS) (Miller, 1959) and Xanthan gum 0.1% as substrate after 30 min of incubation at 37°C and the specific activity was corrected to the protein content. The protein content was determined by the method of Bradford (Bradford, 1976) using the Bio-Rad protein assay and a standard curve of bovine serum protein (Sigma-Aldrich, San Luis, MO).

Single species biofilms formed as described above by static conditions on RO membranes using slime producing strains *Bacillus mojavensis* strain Bc and *B*. *licheniformis* strain K1 were treated separately with 20 mL of PBS (control) or the same volume of PBS containing 0.1mL or 0.2 mL of the crude extracts for 30 min at 37°C in a shaking incubator at 100 rpm. The number of attached cells was enumerated after rinsing the membranes and detaching cells with a stomacher at 230 rpm for 2 min. Cells were suspended in PBS and serially diluted and plated in tryptic soy agar (TSA) plates for enumeration of viable cells. Plates were incubated at 37°C for 24 h.

Application of crude enzymes from amylolytic bacteria to biofilms formed on RO membranes

A slime-producing strain of *Bacillus mojavensis* Bc isolated from a dairy powder was streaked on basic agar containing amylopectin to evaluate possible production of extracellular enzymes for polysaccharide degradation by the formation of clear zones surrounding colonies. The basic medium contained only amylopectin as the sole carbon source and was prepared with 2g of (NH₄)₂SO₄, 100mg of KCl, 500mg of K₂HPO₄, 500mg of MgSO₄.7H₂O, 2g of amylopectin (carbon source) and 15g of agar in 1 liter of distilled water, and was autoclaved for 20 min at 121°C (Shawky Gebreil, 2011). Amylopectin degradation was revealed by the iodine method (Allen, 1918), in which a clear zone around the cells appears after plates were floated in a saturated iodine solution [0.005% (wt/vol) of I₂ and 0.05% (wt/vol) of KI]. In addition, Bc colonies were streaked on agar plates containing the EPS produced by ST3534. These EPS containing plates were prepared by adding 1.5% agar to a M17 liquid overnight culture of ST3534 that was previously adjusted to pH 7 with NaOH 1N. Clear zones were observed under the uv light after staining EPS for 15 min with 10 mL of the fluorescent dye Calcofluor White M2R (Sigma-Aldrich, San Luis, MO) prepared at 200 mg/mL in a dark room. This dye binds polysaccharides with beta-1->4 or beta-1->3 linkages (Wood, 1980).

This culture inoculated at 1000 cfu/mL was observed to reduce viscosity of a fermented 10% solution of WPC30 inoculated with ropy yogurt cultures (YCX-11, YFL-702 and YoFlex-premium) after 4h of incubation when compared with control (without *Bacillus*) using Stresstech rheometer (ATS rheosystems, State College, PA) at 100 s⁻¹.

The strain Bc was used to obtain a crude preparation of extracellular enzymes and the crude preparation was applied to biofilms formed by the EPS producing *Streptococcus thermophilus* strain ST3534. A flask containing 500 mL of TSB was inoculated with 1 mL of an overnight culture of Bc in TSB, and incubated at 37°C during 24 h. Then 250 mL of the culture were transferred to a sterile flask (treatment A). The cells of an overnight culture of ST3534 in 10 mL of M17 broth were harvested by centrifugation (5,000xg), washed with PBS, and dissolved in 1 mL of PBS, which was aseptically added to 250 mL of the overnight culture of Bc and was incubated for 30 min at 37°C to stimulate the production of EPS degrading enzymes (treatment B). Fifteen mL of the supernatants free of cells obtained by centrifugation at 5,000 xg and microfiltration (0.22µm) were concentrated by ultrafiltration (UF) plus diafiltration using AMICON Ultra-15 regenerated cellulose centrifugal filters of cutoff 10KDa (Millipore, Molsheim, Francia) and centrifuging to remove small molecules such as salts, sugars, amino acids and minerals which to avoid the presence of nutrients that can enhance microbial growth and were used as crude enzymes. The same ultracentrifugation procedure was applied to a solution of TSB and this was applied to the biofilms as control.

Biofilms formed as described above by static conditions on RO membranes using ST3534 were treated with a 0.5% (vol/vol) crude enzyme extract for 30 min at 37°C in a shaking incubator at 100 rpm. The number of attached cells was enumerated after rinsing the membranes and detaching cells with a stomacher at 230 rpm for 2 min. Cells were suspended in PBS and serially diluted and plated in M17 agar plates for enumeration of viable cells. Plates were incubated at 37°C for 24 h.

Statistical analysis

All experiments were performed in three replicates. Statistical analysis was completed using computer program SAS 9.3 TS LEVEL 1M0 W32_7PRO platform. The pair-wise comparisons between treatments using a Student's T-test were performed to examine whether pair means were significantly different. ANOVA test was performed to determine significant differences between more than two means. The significance level was set at 5%.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Bacteriophage crude-enzymes

Plaque assay revealed numerous plaques of lysis. JFR(–) showed greater phage sensitivity than JFR(+), which might be due to the lack of interference of the EPS layer with phage attachment to cell surface phage receptors. The ability of the phage to infect JFR(+) was thought to be due to the production of phage depolymerases that degrade the

EPS layer and allow the phage to encounter its receptors.

To evaluate the action of crude enzymes from a bacteriophage isolated from a dairy plant environment the host strain JFR(+) was used for biofilm formation. This is because although depolymerases are likely to have broader activity than their parent bacteriophages among closely related bacteria, different species of bacteria produce different polysaccharides components, and therefore a depolymerase that digest the EPS produced by one bacteria may not be active against that produced by other species (Harper et al., 2014).

The results of biofilm formation by JFR(+) and removal using the phage-free enzyme suspension thawed at room temperature yielded no biofilm reduction compared with control on microtiter plates (data not presented). Crude phage enzyme solutions were then evaluated with biofilm formed on RO membranes (Table 1). The viable cell count analysis revealed a difference of $0.5 \log cfu/cm^2$ between number of attached cells of JFR after treatment with control versus JFR(-) derived crude phage enzymes, however, the difference was not statistically significant (P > 0.05). It was concluded that the crude enzyme preparation was not effective in disrupting biofilms of JFR(+) under the conditions of the experiment. It is possible that the bacteriophage isolated that infect JFR do not produce EPS degrading enzymes, even though it was hypothesized that this would be a requirement for the recognition and binding during the infective process of a phage active against cells that are surrounded by capsular polysaccharides (Poranen and Domanska, 2008), such as JFR(+). It is likely that the enzymes are linked to the phage particles. Partial purification of enzymes from phages were previously tested for activity against slime polysaccharide produced by cultures of *P. aeruginosa* infected with bacteriophage particles, although it was concluded that depolymerase activity was strongly bond to the phage particle (Bartell and Orr, 1969). It is also possible that a EPS

degradation of JFR did not reduced biofilm formation as this EPS was found to interfere negatively with bacterial adhesion (Chapter 2). Additional experiments with other EPS producing organisms and further enzyme separation steps are necessary. Supplementary test are also required to evaluate bacteriophage enzyme location and stability.

Further attempts to produce crude phage enzymes failed due to the lack of plaques on JFR(+) or JFR(-) cultures. These results indicate possibly a very poor stability of the phage under storage at 4°C and -70°C. A focused study of the conditions that increase phage viability (use of solvents or additives) leading to its ability to infect the host cells would be necessary in future. Another possibility is that the culture might have developed resistance to phage infection. These difficulties, along with the long time required for new phage screening, directed the further scope of our research towards the evaluation of depolymerases from bacterial origin.

Depolymerases from EPS producing culture that degrades its own EPS

Without any pH control, at 24 h of incubation, the WPC solution was highly ropy and viscous (++++), but after 24 h viscosity decreased progressively (+++), until all ropiness disappeared after 3 days (–). Similarly, ropiness decreased under conditions of constant pH control in a Bioflo bioreactor and constant stirring (Figure 1), viscosity was maximum at 7 h of incubation (7.6±1.4cP), decreasing after 24h (4.8±1.2cP) until minimum viscosity was reached at 48h of incubation (2.4±0.6cP) and solution became very thin at 72 h (1.75±0.32cP). After three days of incubation, when ropiness completely disappeared, medium was centrifuged to remove cells and aggregated proteins, and crude enzyme extracts were prepared from the supernatant. The crude enzymes from JFR(+) tested contained 156-188 µg of protein/mL and a estimated specific activity of 9.9U/mg of protein, which was reduced to 5.19 U/mg after concentration and desalting.

EPS producing cultures have a significant effect on the physicochemical properties of dairy products, and one of the most noticeable changes is the increase in viscosity. The molecular weight of the exopolysaccharides has been correlated with the thickening properties of the cultures (Behare et al., 2010). The EPS of *L. lactis* ssp. *cremoris* strain JFR(+) has been extensively characterized, and the presence of a 4-glucan and a rhamnose polymers has been detected (Pottier, 2012). The reduction of ropiness in the WPC medium observed during this work was likely to be produced by EPS degradation into smaller molecules.

Multiple enzymatic activity was detected on the crude extracts by API-ZYM (Biomerieux) including intense leucine arylamidase, acid phosphatase, and β galactosidase activity, and moderate esterase lipase, naphtol phosphohydrolase activity (Figure 2). Supernatant of overnight M17 cultures of JFR(+) free of cells were negative for β -galactosidase, indicating an increased permeability after long incubation possibly by means of cell lysis, consistent with an observed reduction in viable counts. The EPS degradation was not observed to be a result of pH reduction by lactic acid production as the pH was controlled in the fermenter, but possibly due to the release of intracellular enzymes of lysed cells after long fermentation. This hypothesis was supported by the presence of β -galactosidase in the cell-free crude enzyme extracts, and it's absence in the cell-free supernatant of fresh cultures.

It is possible that the depolymerization of EPS from JFR(+) is due to the action of β -galactosidase released into the medium or that the enzyme responsible of degrading EPS is other enzyme alone, or a combination of multiple enzymes that act successively.

Moving forward, extensive purification and protein characterization is necessary to determine this. Commercially available beta-galactosidases typically are derived from different sources including *Aspergillus* (no significant similarity with *Lactococcus* enzyme at DNA level), *Escherichia coli* (60% similarity), *Bacteroides fragilis* or *Xanthomonas*. It could be possible to produce β -galactosidase from JFR commercially, since the DNA sequence of β -galactosidase from *Lactococcus* has been elucidated and the gene has been cloned, and over expressed in *E. coli* (Vincent et al., 2013). Others have described depolymerizing activity of β -galactosidase from different sources towards EPS (van Casteren et al., 2000), however, the application of this enzyme from *Lactococcus* in biofilms have not been studied.

Results from the evaluation of crude enzymes from JFR(+) showed no significant reduction in viable counts of cells in biofilms formed with Bc or K1 (Table 2). The EPS of Bc and K1 was studied (Chapter 3) and it was found that was mainly composed of poly glutamic acid (PGA), and since glutamic acid is an amino acid, proteases would be needed to hydrolyze this polymer. Since several proteinases have been described in *L. lactis* ssp. *cremoris* (Bruinenberg et al., 1992, Meijer et al., 1996) the crude enzyme of JFR possibly would include diverse proteolytic enzymes however, the PGA seem to be quite resistant to degradation by JFR crude enzymes. PGA is a homo poly amino acid formed by glutamate units linked together by γ -amide linkages and not α -peptide bonds, a fact that was revealing as γ -amide bonds are remarkably stable to the action of proteases (Seebach et al., 2004). Another factor that might have influenced the activity of the enzymes in the biofilm trials is the presence of whey proteins in the medium used to obtain the crude enzymes. Even though a great portion of denatured proteins was
removed by centrifugation, the solution was still dense and the high protein content greatly interfered with the purification process. Concentration of proteins by UF reduced the activity of the enzymes, which could also indicate that the presence of other proteins was interfering negatively with the EPS degrading enzymes.

Application of crude enzymes from amylolytic *Bacillus* strain to biofilms formed on RO membranes

Production of polysaccharide degrading extracellular enzymes by *B. mojavensis* strain Bc was revealed in agar plates containing amylopectin and stained by the iodine method, and in M17 plates containing a EPS(+) culture ST3534 and stained with Calcofluor (Figure 3). In addition, we also detected a reduction of viscosity on 10% solutions of WPC30 fermented with ropy cultures (data not presented here), and inoculated with strain Bc at 10^3 cfu/mL. We hypothesized that viscosity reduction could be due to enzymatic degradation of EPS by Bc.

The crude enzyme extract obtained from Bc contained $186 \pm 16 \ \mu g/mL$ of protein. The results of application of crude enzymes from Bc on biofilms formed by EPS producing *S. thermophilus* strain ST3534 showed a reduction of only 0.2 log cfu/cm² of viable counts (*P*>0.05) (Table 3). Crude extracts of extracellular α -amylase from *B. subtilis* have been previously tested against pathogenic bacteria and have been reported to cause biofilms reductions of 51.81-73.07% (Kalpana et al., 2012). The poor reduction of viable counts of biofilms by crude enzyme extracts from Bc might be improved with a purification of the crude enzyme preparation, however, more work needs to be done to obtain information about the present enzymes, such as determining the size of the enzymes and or its net charge that can help in the purification process. In addition, it is

possible that more than one enzyme participate in the degradation of the EPS, making the purification process an arduous task that would require long time. The failure of Bc crude enzymes in disrupting most of the biofilms formed by EPS producing LAB strain is likely because of a different slime composition, suggesting again, a strong substrate specificity of the EPS degrading enzymes that could potentially limit its applicability in a multispecies biofilm. This can be explained by lack of specificity of the depolymerases from this culture, and the reduced viscosity could be due to whey protein degradation. The clear zones around Bc colonies in agar plates prepared with EPS producing ST3534 could also be produced by proteolytic activity, since the EPS was not opaque to show a difference, and the fluorescent dye used might have stained the cell wall of yeasts extracts that were included in the broth, or to the agar polysaccharide itself. However, since the crude enzyme was concentrated by UF, this might have caused the loss of certain cofactors necessary for the activity of the EPS degrading enzymes of Bc. Future enzyme purification and stabilization work needs to be conducted to confirm this hypothesis.

CONCLUSIONS

Crude enzyme extracts from the supernatant of JFR(+) cultures infected with a bacteriophage strain isolated form a dairy plant did not produced any reduction of biofilm formed by cultures of JFR(+) under the experimental conditions. This was possibly because of an unsuccessful enzyme separation due to the EPS degrading enzymes being associated to the phage particles.

Highly ropy cultures of JFR(+) in 10% WPC lost ropiness completely after prolonged incubation of solutions at pH 7. These enzymes showed high β -galactosidase

activity but were not active against slime of biofilms formed by *Bacillus*. Similarly, the crude enzymes obtained from a highly proteolitic *Bacillus* strain (Bc) that produced amylopectin degrading enzymes, did not produce sufficient biofilm reduction of polysaccharide-producing *S. thermophilus* (ST3534). A combination of enzymes and other cleaning agents might be necessary to achieve acceptable levels of biofilm reduction, especially in the presence of EPS producing cultures.

EPS degrading enzymes from natural sources, including bacteriophage and bacteria, may have potential in biofilm matrix disruption applications. Our preliminary work using crude enzymes against biofilms formed by single species of EPS producing strains suggests a strong specificity or incompatibility with the EPS components tested, and generally a poor stability of these enzymes, which will have to be addressed prior to the development of such a strategy. Our results indicated that efficacy was dependent on the type of the EPS of the biofilm, and therefore crude enzymes obtained from single specie are anticipated to have limited efficacy against multispecies biofilms, due to heterogeneity of the structural components that make the EPS. Future studies need to be conducted using a mixture of broad-spectrum proteolytic enzymes in combination with enzymes specific against the EPS produced by the most adhesive microorganisms of the biofilm of interest.

Chapter 5. Tables and Figures.



Figure 1. Ropiness test of 10% WPC after long fermentation with JFR at constant pH of 7.

Figure 2. Determination of enzymatic activity of JFR crude enzyme extract by the API-ZYM test. The colorimetric reactions reveal intense leucine arylamidase (6), acid phosphatase (11), beta-galactosidase (14), and moderate esterase lipase (4) and naphtol phosphohydrolase (12).



Figure 3. Clear zones surrounding *Bacillus* colonies streaked on basic agar containing amylopectin (A) and M17 agar containing EPS from a culture of ST3534 (B stained with Calcofluor and observed under UV light, C, unstained) indicating possible polysaccharide degradation produced by extracellular enzymes.



	• •	Phage extract		Difference (log cfu/cm ²)	
Repeat	Control (log cfu/cm ²)	JFR(+) Phage extract (log cfu/cm ²)	JFR(-) Phage extract	Control- JFR(+)	Control- JFR(-)
1	7.12	7.06	6.98	0.06	0.14
2	7.14	7.34	6.39	-0.20	0.75
3	7.20	7.18	6.87	0.02	1.11
Average	7.15 ^a	7.21 ^a	6.69 ^a	-0.06	0.46
SD	0.04	0.14	0.45	0.03	0.10

Table 1. Application of crude enzyme solution of phage on biofilms formed by JFR.

Superscripts with the same letter in a row are not significantly different.

Treatment	Strain				
	Bc		K1		
	Counts	SD	Counts	SD	
Control	4.08^{a}	0.29	4.85 ^a	0.91	
E1	3.85 ^a	0.19	4.73 ^a	0.10	
E2	3.73 ^a	0.04	4.15 ^a	0.43	

Table 2. Counts of attached cells of *Bacillus* Bc and K1 on biofilms treated with increasing concentrations of crude enzyme solution of JFR(+).

Counts are means (Log cfu/cm²) of three replicates. SD: Standard deviation.

Control: PBS without enzymes. E1: 100 μ l of crude enzyme were applied in 20 mL of PBS. E2: 200 μ l of crude enzyme were applied in 20 mL of PBS.

Superscripts with the same letter in a column are not significantly different.

Table 3. Counts of attached cells of ST3534 on biofilms treated with crude enzymesolution of *Bacillus* Bc.

Treatment	Counts	SD
Control	4.61 ^a	0.16
Bc	4.40^{a}	0.28
Bc+ST	4.53 ^a	0.06

Counts are means (Log cfu/cm²) of three replicates. SD: Standard deviation. Control: ultra-filtered TSB fresh solution free of cultures and/or enzymes. Bc: Crude enzyme extract from the supernatant of a culture of *Bacillus mojavensis* strain Bc. Bc+ST: Crude enzyme extract from the supernatant of *Bacillus mojavensis* strain Bc that was challenged with ST3534.

Superscripts with the same letter in a column are not significantly different.

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

The formation of microbial biofilms in dairy processing equipment is an unavoidable phenomenon that continues to challenge manufacturers and presents quality and safety issues. Decades of extensive research on biofilms performed under specific conditions have been done, however often the conclusions cannot be generalized due to the heterogeneity of the different environments. Control strategies depend on the nature of the microorganisms on a particular environment and the peculiarity of the surfaces that hold the biofilms. The present research work offers new insights on the role of EPS in biofilm formation in dairy filtration systems by bacteria of interest such as cheese starters and spoiling bacteria. Contrary to what was generally believed, not all bacterial exopolymers are actually involved in the adhesion process as, while the results of this work validates the adhesive function of some types of EPS (in strains ST3534 and Bc) we also observed the opposite behavior of others (JFR and K1).

The EPS produced *by Streptococcus thermophilus* strain ST3534 significantly increased the biofilm formation on polyamide RO membranes. Moreover, ST3534 also enhanced biofilm formation by a β -hemolytic *Bacillus* strain (10/1) that had the potential to cause food poisoning. The EPS showed significant hydrophobicity for this strain as seen by contact angle and MATH measurements. Also, macroscopic cell aggregation and cell adhesion to polypropylene conical tubes were observed in liquid cultures, showing its affinity for hydrophobic surfaces.

The EPS from *Lactococcus lactis* ssp. *cremoris* strain JFR showed anti-adherent properties. A significantly lower attachment and biofilm formation was observed for JFR(+) compared with its EPS(-) mutant. Moreover, when both pairs were separately co-

cultured with *Bacillus* spp. 10/1, less number of *Bacillus* cells were observed in the biofilms in the presence of JFR(+) than in the presence of JFR(-), which suggest its potential as biological anti-biofilm agent. This EPS producing LAB itself could prove suitable as a competitive exclusion microorganism to prevent biofilm formation by pathogenic bacteria. The anti-biofilm property was not related to antimicrobial activity, as demonstrated by the spot agar assay, but to the anti-adherent property of the EPS itself, more likely due to its extreme hydrophilicity as shown by contact angle and MATH. This hydrophilicity was also indicated by the low adherence of cells to hydrophobic polypropylene tubes even after centrifugation, which resulted in difficulties during the cell harvesting.

Surface charge alone did not explain the different biofilm behaviors observed between EPS(+) and EPS(-) pairs, and therefore may not be associated with the adhesive properties of the EPS producing bacteria, as both EPS(+) LAB organisms showed marked greater negative charge than their EPS(-) mutants. Hydrophobicity was observed to be associated with adhesion and it appeared to enhance the attachment and biofilm formation of LAB to RO membranes.

Treatment of planktonic cells with surfactants modified the surface hydrophobicity of the EPS(+) and EPS(-) LAB and spore forming bacteria to different degrees. Overall, a surfactant with very low HLB improved bacterial attachment and even reduced the anti-adherent behavior of the EPS produced by JFR(+), although under the conditions of the experiment, this anti-biofilm behavior was not completely abolished. In addition, using a surfactant with high HLB, we observed reduced attachment of strains producing biofilm-supporting EPS. Based on these observations, we suggest the design of cleaning formulation that include high HLB surfactants to remove the more stubborn biofilms, which are likely to be hydrophobic. The search of strategies to modify membrane surfaces to intensify hydrophilicity, to prevent the attachment of cells and reduce risk of biofilm formation by the potential spoilage and disease-causing bacteria should also be prioritized.

A slight greater negative charge was observed on both EPS(-) *Bacillus* strains compared with their slime-positive parental strains. Once again, hydrophobicity was associated with adhesion of the slime producing *Bacillus* strains. Both strains tested (Bc and K1) produced PGA which has been previously associated with cell-aggregation, but K1 is likely to produce additional polymers based on the greater carbohydrate content of its pure slime material. The additional polymer may counteract the adhesive properties of PGA, judging by the lower attachment of K1 than its slime (-) mutant.

The slime of the *Bacillus* strains was analyzed, and both contained the PGA polymer, which is common in the genus *Bacillus*, and is formed by glutamate molecules linked by γ -amide bonds, which are known to be stable to the classical proteases. This means that the classical cleaning enzymes would not be useful in disrupting biofilms formed by this type of microorganisms, which are common in membrane biofilms in the dairy industry.

During the completion of early studies, we performed necessary tests such as spot agar assays and bacteriocin test to rule out any antimicrobial activity of certain cultures that were used in mixed species biofilms. For example, to test production of Nisin or Lacticin by JFR that could explain the reduced adhesion of *Bacillus* 10/1 to RO membranes in the presence of JFR(+). At one point, we observed antimicrobial activity in one of our culture supernatants, but we could determine that this was due to Catalase (Cat), which was added with the intention of removing hydrogen peroxide. The inhibition of spores and their vegetative cells by Cat was previously not reported, and therefore, our investigation was redirected to test the antimicrobial activity of Cat on biofilms formed by EPS producing *Bacillus* spp. and other spore forming bacteria of interest in dairy industry. This also gave us the opportunity to evaluate the resistance of the slime to antimicrobial agents. Food grade Cat preparations produced significant growth inhibition of multiple spore-forming bacteria that cause spoilage of milk and dairy products, including spores and vegetative cells. The inhibitory activity was determined to be sporostatic.

The Cat preparations significantly reduced viable counts in biofilms of both slime and non-slime producing strains, while a 100% of cells in planktonic state were killed. The different hydrophobicity levels of the EPS producing *Bacillus* strains were associated with the resistance of their biofilms to cleaning with antimicrobial preparations of fungal Cat. Multi-species biofilms were more resistant to the Cat preparation than single-species biofilms, possibly due to the complex nature of their EPS. Commercial Cat preparations from fungal origin contain GOx, as demonstrated by agarose electrophoresis and protein sequencing, which contributes to the antimicrobial properties by production of hydrogen peroxide. Both enzymes are generally recognized as safe and food grade.

Crude enzyme extracts from a bacteriophage isolate that attack JFR(+) produced no significant reduction in the counts of biofilms formed by JFR, and a greater screening for bacteriophage isolates would be necessary to obtain depolymerases enzymes that are able to hydrolase EPS. An especial selection of depolymerases that degrade hydrophobic EPS should be more interesting when the aim is to use them for the removal of biofilms. This work can be costly and time consuming, and requires a careful quality assurance procedure to ensure production of only the enzymes avoiding introducing active phages into the dairy plant.

Crude enzyme extracts from WPC solutions fermented with JFR(+) after long incubation showing ropiness disappearing were not capable of removing biofilms formed on RO membranes by single cultures of slime-producing *Bacillus* strains Bc and K1 respectively obtained from dairy products. The slime of these strains was mostly composed by PGA although there might be other polysaccharides present. This could be ascribed to the great resistance of γ -amide bond of PGA to the action of hydrolases.

Bacillus mojavensis strain Bc showed extracellular amylolytic activity in agar plates containing amylopectin as the sole carbon source, and reduced viscosity of WPC solutions fermented with ropy yogurt cultures. In addition, this organism showed marked proteolytic activity in milk. Crude enzyme extracts from TSB cultures fermented with the slime-producing strain Bc were not able to remove biofilms formed by the EPS producing strain ST3534 on RO membranes. This could be attributed to the low specificity of the EPS degrading enzymes against the hydrophobic EPS produced by ST3534.

Future studies are necessary to improve the efficacy of crude enzymes from EPS degrading bacteria in removing biofilms. Taking all the observations above into consideration, future work must be done in multiple species biofilms obtained from the field preferably with a cocktail of different hydrolytic enzymes, targeting the most resilient polysaccharide and proteins from the different microorganisms of interest. In

addition, better biofilm removal results should be expected in combination with other cleaning agents such as surfactants that can help in the solubilization of degraded molecules.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Abe, K., Y. Ito, T. Ohmachi, and Y. Asada. 1997. Purification and properties of two isozymes of gamma-glutamyltranspeptidase from Bacillus subtilis TAM-4. Biosci Biotechnol Biochem 61(10):1621-1625.

Abu Sayem, S. M., E. Manzo, L. Ciavatta, A. Tramice, A. Cordone, A. Zanfardino, M. De Felice, and M. Varcamonti. 2011. Anti-biofilm activity of an exopolysaccharide from a sponge-associated strain of Bacillus licheniformis. Microbial cell factories 10.

Allen, P. W. 1918. A Simple Method for the Classification of Bacteria as to Diastase Production. Journal of bacteriology 3(1):15-17.

An, Y. H. and R. J. Friedman. 1997. Laboratory methods for studies of bacterial adhesion. J Microbiol Methods 30(2):141-152.

Anand, S., D. Singh, M. Avadhanula, and S. Marka. 2014. Development and Control of Bacterial Biofilms on Dairy Processing Membranes. Compr Rev Food Sci F 13(1):18-33.

Ang, W. S., S. Lee, and M. Elimelech. 2006. Chemical and physical aspects of cleaning of organic-fouled reverse osmosis membranes. Journal of Membrane Science 272(1–2):198-210.

Anwar, H., J. L. Strap, and J. W. Costerton. 1992. Establishment of aging biofilms: possible mechanism of bacterial resistance to antimicrobial therapy. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 36(7):1347-1351. AOAC. 2000. Official Methods of Analysis. 17th ed ed. 933.05. Association of Official Analytical Chemists, Gaithersburg, MD.

Apostolos, S. A. 2014. The Microbiology of Raw Milk. Pages 22-68 in Dairy Microbiology. CRC Press.

Ashiuchi, M. and H. Misono. 2002. Biochemistry and molecular genetics of polygamma-glutamate synthesis. Applied microbiology and biotechnology 59(1):9-14.

Aspinall, G. O. 1983. Classification of polysaccharides. Page 1 in The polysaccharides. Vol. 2. Academic Press Inc., New York (USA), London (UK).

Auad, L. and R. R. Raya. 2001. Methods for Isolation and Titration of Bacteriophages from Lactobacillus. Pages 203-207 in Food Microbiology Protocols. J. F. T. Spencer and A. L. Ragout Spencer, ed. Humana Press, Totowa, NJ.

Bartell, P. F. and T. E. Orr. 1969. Distinct slime polysaccharide depolymerases of bacteriophage-infected Pseudomonas aeruginosa: evidence of close association with the structured bacteriophage particle. J Virol 4(5):580-584.

Baruah, G. L., A. Nayak, and G. Belfort. 2006. Scale-up from laboratory microfiltration to a ceramic pilot plant: Design and performance. Journal of Membrane Science 274(1–2):56-63.

Behare, P. V., R. Singh, S. K. Tomar, R. Nagpal, M. Kumar, and D. Mohania. 2010. Effect of exopolysaccharide-producing strains of Streptococcus thermophilus on technological attributes of fat-free lassi. Journal of dairy science 93(7):2874-2879. Bergman, N. H. 2011. Bacillus anthracis and Anthrax. John Wiley & Sons, Hoboken, New Jersey.

Bico, J., C. Marzolin, and D. Quere. 1999. Pearl drops. Europhys. Lett. 47(2):220-226.

Blaschek, H. P., H. H. Wang, and M. E. Agle. 2007. Biofilms in the food environment. Blackwell Publishing Professional.

Block, S. S. 2001. Disinfection, sterilization, and preservation. 5th ed. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, Philadelphia, PA.

Bork, P. 2000. Analysis of amino acid sequences. Vol. 54. Academic Press, San Diego, California.

Bos, R., H. C. van der Mei, J. Gold, and H. J. Busscher. 2000. Retention of bacteria on a substratum surface with micro-patterned hydrophobicity. FEMS microbiology letters 189(2):311-315.

Bower, C. K. and M. A. Daeschel. 1999. Resistance responses of microorganisms in food environments. Int J Food Microbiol 50(1-2):33-44.

Bradford, M. M. 1976. A rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of microgram quantities of protein utilizing the principle of protein-dye binding. Analytical biochemistry 72:248-254.

Branda, S. S., F. Chu, D. B. Kearns, R. Losick, and R. Kolter. 2006. A major protein component of the Bacillus subtilis biofilm matrix. Molecular microbiology 59(4):1229-1238.

Branda, S. S., J. E. Gonzalez-Pastor, S. Ben-Yehuda, R. Losick, and R. Kolter. 2001. Fruiting body formation by Bacillus subtilis. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 98(20):11621-11626.

Bruinenberg, P. G., P. Vos, and W. M. De Vos. 1992. Proteinase overproduction in Lactococcus lactis strains: regulation and effect on growth and acidification in milk. Appl Environ Microbiol 58(1):78-84.

Buehner, K. P., S. Anand, and G. D. Djira. 2015. Prevalence of thermoduric bacteria and spores in nonfat dry milk powders of Midwest origin. Journal of dairy science 98(5):2861-2866.

Buehner, K. P., S. Anand, and A. Garcia. 2014. Prevalence of thermoduric bacteria and spores on 10 Midwest dairy farms (vol 97, pg 6777, 2014). Journal of dairy science 97(12):8008-8008.

Burgess, S. A., D. Lindsay, and S. H. Flint. 2010. Thermophilic bacilli and their importance in dairy processing. International journal of food microbiology 144(2):215-225.

Cachat, E., M. Barker, T. D. Read, and F. G. Priest. 2008. A Bacillus thuringiensis strain producing a polyglutamate capsule resembling that of Bacillus anthracis. FEMS microbiology letters 285(2):220-226.

Casas-Godoy, L. and G. Sandoval. 2015. Proteases and their inhibitors: from basic to high-throughput screening. Comb Chem High Throughput Screen (1875-5402 (Electronic)).

Characklis, W. G. 1990. Physiological ecology in biofilm systems. in Method Enzymol.W. G. Characklis and K. C. Marshall, ed. John Wiley & sons, New York.

Characklis, W. G. and K. C. Marshall. 2001. Biofilms. Vol. 1. Wiley.

Chmielewski, R. A. N. and J. F. Frank. 2003. Biofilm Formation and Control in Food Processing Facilities. Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety 2(1):22-32.

Cho, Y. K. and J. E. Bailey. 1976. the influence of peroxide-stabilizing agents on enzyme deactivation by peroxide hydrogen. Biotechnology and bioengineering 19:157-158.

Clarke, A. E. W., I.A. 2002. Carbohydrate-protein interaction. Vol. 9.

Costa, S. A., T. Tzanov, A. F. Carneiro, A. Paar, G. M. Gubitz, and A. Cavaco-Paulo. 2002. Studies of stabilization of native catalase using additives. Enzyme and microbial technology 30(3):387-391.

De Vuyst, L., F. De Vin, F. Vaningelgem, and B. Degeest. 2001. Recent developments in the biosynthesis and applications of heteropolysaccharides from lactic acid bacteria. Int Dairy J 11(9):687-707.

De Weger, L. A., C. I. van der Vlugt, A. H. Wijfjes, P. A. Bakker, B. Schippers, and B. Lugtenberg. 1987. Flagella of a plant-growth-stimulating Pseudomonas fluorescens strain are required for colonization of potato roots. Journal of bacteriology 169(6):2769-2773.

Deutch, C. E. 2002. Characterization of a salt-tolerant extracellular a-amylase from Bacillus dipsosauri. Letters in applied microbiology 35(1):78-84.

Drulis-Kawa, Z., G. Majkowska-Skrobek, B. Maciejewska, A. S. Delattre, and R. Lavigne. 2012. Learning from bacteriophages - advantages and limitations of phage and phage-encoded protein applications. Curr Protein Pept Sci 13(8):699-722.

Dubin, A., P. Mak, G. Dubin, M. Rzychon, J. Stec-Niemczyk, B. Wladyka, K. Maziarka, and D. Chmiel. 2005. New generation of peptide antibiotics. Acta biochimica Polonica 52(3):633-638.

Dubois, M., K. Gilles, J. K. Hamilton, P. A. Rebers, and F. Smith. 1951. A colorimetric method for the determination of sugars. Nature 168(4265):167.

Dumitriu, S. 1998. Polysaccharides: Structural Diversity and Functional Versatility. Marcel Dekker, Inc., New York.

Dvorak, G. 2005. Disinfection 101. Center for Food Security and Public Health, Ames, IA.

Epstein, A. K., B. Pokroy, A. Seminara, and J. Aizenberg. 2011. Bacterial biofilm shows persistent resistance to liquid wetting and gas penetration. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 108(3):995-1000.

Eteraf-Oskouei, T. and M. Najafi. 2013. Traditional and modern uses of natural honey in human diseases: a review. Iran J Basic Med Sci 16(6):731-742.

FAO. 2003. Food energy – methods of analysis and conversion factors. Vol. 2016, Rome.

Feng, J., Y. Gu, Y. Quan, W. Zhang, M. Cao, W. Gao, C. Song, C. Yang, and S. Wang.

2015. Recruiting a new strategy to improve levan production in Bacillus

amyloliquefaciens. Sci Rep 5:13814.

Feng, W., S. Swift, and N. Singhal. 2013. Effects of surfactants on cell surface tension parameters and hydrophobicity of Pseudomonas putida 852 and Rhodococcus erythropolis 3586. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces 105:43-50.

Field, R. 2010. Fundamentals of Fouling. Membranes for Water Treatment. WILEY-VCH Verlag & Co., KGaA, Weinheim.

Flemming, H.-C., J. Wingender, Griegbe, and C. Mayer. 2000. Physico-chemical properties of biofilms. Pages 19–34 in Biofilms: recent advances in their study and control. E. L.V., ed. Harwood Academic Publishers, Amsterdam.

Flemming, H. C., T. R. Neu, and D. J. Wozniak. 2007. The EPS matrix: the "house of biofilm cells". Journal of bacteriology 189(22):7945-7947.

Florjanic, M. and J. Kristl. 2011. The control of biofilm formation by hydrodynamics of purified water in industrial distribution system. Int J Pharm 405(1-2):16-22.

Folkenberg, D. M., P. Dejmek, A. Skriver, and R. Ipsen. 2006. Interactions between EPSproducing Streptococcus thermophilus strains in mixed yoghurt cultures. J Dairy Res 73(4):385-393.

Folsom, J. P. and J. F. Frank. 2006. Chlorine resistance of Listeria monocytogenes biofilms and relationship to subtype, cell density, and planktonic cell chlorine resistance. J Food Prot 69(6):1292-1296.

Förch, R., H. Schönherr, and A. T. A. Jenkins. 2009. Contact Angle Goniometry. Page

471 in Surface design: applications in bioscience and nanotechnology. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim.

Fuquay, J. W., P. F. Fox, and P. L. H. McSweeney. 2011. Encyclopedia of Dairy Sciences 2nd Edition, Four-Volume set. Vol. 4. Academic Press.

Gardner, J. M. and F. A. Troy. 1979. Chemistry and biosynthesis of the poly(gamma-Dglutamyl) capsule in Bacillus licheniformis. Activation, racemization, and polymerization of glutamic acid by a membranous polyglutamyl synthetase complex. The Journal of biological chemistry 254(14):6262-6269.

Garrett, T. R., M. Bhakoo, and Z. B. Zhang. 2008. Bacterial adhesion and biofilms on surfaces. Prog Nat Sci 18(9):1049-1056.

GEA. 2012. Membrane Filtration in the Dairy Industry.

Hanby, W. E. and H. N. Rydon. 1946. The capsular substance of Bacillus anthracis. The Biochemical journal 40(2):xxi.

Harper, R. D., M. H. Parracho, J. Walker, R. Sharp, G. Hughes, M. Werthén, S. Lehman, and S. Morales. 2014. Bacteriophages and Biofilms. Antibiotics 3(3).

Hassan, A. N. 2008. ADSA Foundation Scholar Award: Possibilities and challenges of exopolysaccharide-producing lactic cultures in dairy foods. J Dairy Sci 91(4):1282-1298.

Hassan, A. N., S. Anand, and M. Avadhanula. 2010. Microscopic observation of multispecies biofilm of various structures on whey concentration membranes. Journal of Dairy Science 93(6):2321-2329.

Hassan, A. N., D. M. Birt, and J. F. Frank. 2004. Behavior of Listeria monocytogenes in a Pseudomonas putida biofilm on a condensate-forming surface. Journal of food protection 67(2):322-327.

Hassan, A. N. and J. F. Frank. 2004. Attachment of Escherichia coli O157:H7 grown in tryptic soy broth and nutrient broth to apple and lettuce surfaces as related to cell hydrophobicity, surface charge, and capsule production. Int J Food Microbiol 96(1):103-109.

Hassan, A. N., J. F. Frank, M. A. Farmer, K. A. Schmidt, and S. I. Shalabi. 1995.Observation of Encapsulated Lactic Acid Bacteria Using Confocal Scanning LaserMicroscopy. Journal of Dairy Science 78(12):2624-2628.

Hennebert, E., B. Maldonado, P. Ladurner, P. Flammang, and R. Santos. 2015. Experimental strategies for the identification and characterization of adhesive proteins in animals: a review. Interface focus 5(1):20140064.

Herzberg, M. and M. Elimelech. 2007. Biofouling of reverse osmosis membranes: Role of biofilm-enhanced osmotic pressure. Journal of Membrane Science 295(1–2):11-20.

Hinsa-Leasure, S. M., C. Koid, J. M. Tiedje, and J. N. Schultzhaus. 2013. Biofilm Formation by Psychrobacter arcticus and the Role of a Large Adhesin in Attachment to Surfaces. Appl Environ Microbiol 79(13):3967-3973.

Holt, J. G. 1994. Bergey's Manual of Determinative Bacteriology. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.

Hughes, K. A., I. W. Sutherland, and M. V. Jones. 1998. Biofilm susceptibility to bacteriophage attack: the role of phage-borne polysaccharide depolymerase. Microbiology 144 (Pt 11):3039-3047.

Hugo, W. 1971. Inhibition and Destruction of the Microbial Cell. Elsevier, Nottingham, England.

Hurwitz, G., G. R. Guillen, and E. M. V. Hoek. 2010. Probing polyamide membrane surface charge, zeta potential, wettability, and hydrophilicity with contact angle measurements. Journal of Membrane Science 349(1-2):349-357.

Husmark, U. and U. Ronner. 1990. Forces involved in adhesion of Bacillus cereus spores to solid surfaces under different environmental conditions. The Journal of applied bacteriology 69(4):557-562.

Itoh, Y., X. Wang, B. J. Hinnebusch, J. F. Preston, 3rd, and T. Romeo. 2005. Depolymerization of beta-1,6-N-acetyl-D-glucosamine disrupts the integrity of diverse bacterial biofilms. Journal of bacteriology 187(1):382-387.

Ivanovics, G. E., L. 1937. Ein Beitrag zum Wesen der Kapselsubstnz des Milizbrandbazillus. Z. Immunitatsforsch (90):5-19.

Jackett, P. S., V. R. Aber, and D. B. Lowrie. 1980. The susceptibility of strains of Mycobacterium tuberculosis to catalase-mediated peroxidative killing. Journal of general microbiology 121(2):381-386.

Jacobsen, N. E. 2007. PREFACE. Simplified Theory, Applications and Examples for

Organic Chemistry and Structural Biology. Pages i-xv in NMR Spectroscopy Explained. John Wiley & Sons, Inc.

Jiang, P., J. Li, F. Han, G. Duan, X. Lu, Y. Gu, and W. Yu. 2011. Antibiofilm activity of an exopolysaccharide from marine bacterium Vibrio sp. QY101. PloS one 6(4):e18514.

Jonsson, H. 2010. Exploring the structure of oligo- and polysaccharides. Synthesis and NMR spectroscopy studies. in Department of Organic Chemistry. Vol. Doctor. Stockholm University, Stockholm.

Joshi, L. T., D. S. Phillips, C. F. Williams, A. Alyousef, and L. Baillie. 2012. Contribution of spores to the ability of Clostridium difficile to adhere to surfaces. Appl Environ Microbiol 78(21):7671-7679.

Kalpana, B. J., S. Aarthy, and S. K. Pandian. 2012. Antibiofilm activity of alpha-amylase from Bacillus subtilis S8-18 against biofilm forming human bacterial pathogens. Applied biochemistry and biotechnology 167(6):1778-1794.

Kambourova, M., M. Tangney, and F. G. Priest. 2001. Regulation of polyglutamic acid synthesis by glutamate in Bacillus licheniformis and Bacillus subtilis. Appl Environ Microbiol 67(2):1004-1007.

Kamei, T., D. Yamashiro, T. Horiuchii, Y. Minouchi, and M. Ashiuchi. 2010. Identification and biochemical characterization of membranous short-chain polyglutamate from Bacillus subtilis. Chem Biodivers 7(6):1563-1572.

Kavita, K., V. K. Singh, A. Mishra, and B. Jha. 2014. Characterisation and anti-biofilm

activity of extracellular polymeric substances from Oceanobacillus iheyensis. Carbohyd Polym 101:29-35.

Kim, H., J. S. Lee, Y. C. Hah, and J. H. Roe. 1994. Characterization of the major catalase from Streptomyces coelicolor ATCC 10147. Microbiology 140 (Pt 12):3391-3397.

Kim, Y., S. Oh, and S. H. Kim. 2009. Released exopolysaccharide (r-EPS) produced from probiotic bacteria reduce biofilm formation of enterohemorrhagic Escherichia coli O157:H7. Biochemical and biophysical research communications 379(2):324-329.

Kinloch, A. J. 1987. Adhesion and Adhesives: Science and Technology. Springer Science & Business Media.

Klebanoff, S. J. 1969. Antimicrobial activity of catalase at acid pH. Proceedings of the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine. Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine 132(2):571-574.

Kline, K. A., S. Falker, S. Dahlberg, S. Normark, and B. Henriques-Normark. 2009. Bacterial adhesins in host-microbe interactions. Cell host & microbe 5(6):580-592.

Kobayashi, K. 2007. Bacillus subtilis pellicle formation proceeds through genetically defined morphological changes. Journal of bacteriology 189(13):4920-4931.

Kolter, R. and E. P. Greenberg. 2006. Microbial sciences: the superficial life of microbes. Nature 441(7091):300-302.

Kovacs, J. M., C. T. Mant, and R. S. Hodges. 2006. Determination of intrinsic hydrophilicity/hydrophobicity of amino acid side chains in peptides in the absence of

nearest-neighbor or conformational effects. Biopolymers 84(3):283-297.

Kumar, P., N. Sharma, R. Ranjan, S. Kumar, Z. F. Bhat, and D. K. Jeong. 2013. Perspective of membrane technology in dairy industry: a review. Asian-Australas J Anim Sci 26(9):1347-1358.

Kunst, F., M. Steinmetz, J. A. Lepesant, and R. Dedonder. 1977. Presence of a third sucrose hydrolyzing enzyme in Bacillus subtilis: constitutive levanase synthesis by mutants of Bacillus subtilis Marburg 168. Biochimie 59(3):289-292.

Langeveld, L. P. M., R. M. G. E. vanMontfortQuasig, A. H. Weerkamp, R. Waalewijn, and J. S. Wever. 1995. Adherence, growth and release of bacteria in a tube heat exchanger for milk. Neth Milk Dairy J 49(4):207-220.

Langille, S. E., G. G. Geesey, and R. M. Weiner. 2000. Polysaccharide-specific probes inhibit adhesion of Hyphomonas rosenbergii strain VP-6 to hydrophilic surfaces. Journal of industrial microbiology & biotechnology 25(2):81-85.

Laws, A. P. and V. M. Marshall. 2001. The relevance of exopolysaccharides to the rheological properties in milk fermented with ropy strains of lactic acid bacteria. Int Dairy J 11(9):709-721.

Ledenbach, L. H. and R. T. Marshall. 2009. Microbiological Spoilage of Dairy Products. Compendium of the Microbiological Spoilage of Foods and Beverages, Food Microbiology and Food Safety.

Lequette, Y., G. Boels, M. Clarisse, and C. Faille. 2010. Using enzymes to remove

biofilms of bacterial isolates sampled in the food-industry. Biofouling 26(4):421-431.

Liu, Y., S. F. Yang, Y. Li, H. Xu, L. Qin, and J. H. Tay. 2004. The influence of cell and substratum surface hydrophobicities on microbial attachment. Journal of biotechnology 110(3):251-256.

Lowry, O. H., N. J. Rosebrough, A. L. Farr, and R. J. Randall. 1951. Protein measurement with the Folin phenol reagent. The Journal of biological chemistry 193(1):265-275.

Lu, T. K. and J. J. Collins. 2007. Dispersing biofilms with engineered enzymatic bacteriophage. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 104(27):11197-11202.

Mak, P., K. Wojcik, J. Silberring, and A. Dubin. 2000. Antimicrobial peptides derived from heme-containing proteins: hemocidins. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek 77(3):197-207.

Manocha, B. and A. Margaritis. 2010. A novel Method for the selective recovery and purification of gamma-polyglutamic acid from Bacillus licheniformis fermentation broth. Biotechnology progress 26(3):734-742.

Mansouri, J., S. Harrisson, and V. Chen. 2010. Strategies for controlling biofouling in membrane filtration systems: challenges and opportunities. J Mater Chem 20(22):4567-4586.

Marshall, P. A., G. I. Loeb, M. M. Cowan, and M. Fletcher. 1989. Response of microbial adhesives and biofilm matrix polymers to chemical treatments as determined by

interference reflection microscopy and light section microscopy. Appl Environ Microbiol 55(11):2827-2831.

Marvasi, M., P. T. Visscher, and L. Casillas Martinez. 2010. Exopolymeric substances (EPS) from Bacillus subtilis: polymers and genes encoding their synthesis. FEMS microbiology letters 313(1):1-9.

Maukonen, J., J. Matto, G. Wirtanen, L. Raaska, T. Mattila-Sandholm, and M. Saarela. 2003. Methodologies for the characterization of microbes in industrial environments: a review. J Ind Microbiol Biotechnol 30(6):327-356.

McDonald, L. C., R. F. McFeeters, M. A. Daeschel, and H. P. Fleming. 1987. A differential medium for the enumeration of homofermentative and heterofermentative lactic Acid bacteria. Appl Environ Microbiol 53(6):1382-1384.

McGuiggan, J. T. M., D. R. McCleery, A. Hannan, and A. Gilmour. 2002. Aerobic sporeforming bacteria in bulk raw milk: factors influencing the numbers of psychrotrophic, mesophilic and thermophilic Bacillus spores. Int J Dairy Technol 55(2):100-107.

Meijer, W., J. D. Marugg, and J. Hugenholtz. 1996. Regulation of Proteolytic Enzyme Activity in Lactococcus lactis. Appl Environ Microbiol 62(1):156-161.

Mende, S., L. Krzyzanowski, J. Weber, D. Jaros, and H. Rohm. 2012. Growth and exopolysaccharide yield of Lactobacillus delbrueckii ssp. bulgaricus DSM 20081 in batch and continuous bioreactor experiments at constant pH. J Biosci Bioeng 113(2):185-191.

Merkle, R. K. and I. Poppe. 1994. Carbohydrate composition analysis of glycoconjugates

by gas-liquid chromatography/mass spectrometry. Methods Enzymol. (230):1-15.

Mesnage, S., E. Tosi-Couture, P. Gounon, M. Mock, and A. Fouet. 1998. The capsule and S-layer: two independent and yet compatible macromolecular structures in Bacillus anthracis. Journal of bacteriology 180(1):52-58.

Michel, C., F. Garrido, E. Roche, S. C. Belval, and M. C. Dictor. 2011. Role of Exopolymeric Substances (EPS) in the Stability of the Biofilm of Thiomonas arsenivorans Grown on a Porous Mineral Support. J Microbiol Biotechnol 21(2):183-186.

Miller, G. L. 1959. Use of dinitrosalicilic acid reagent for determination of reducing sugars. Analytical Chemistry 31(3):426.

Mohankumar, A. and N. Murugalatha. 2011. Characterization and Antibacterial Activity of Bacteriocin Producing Lactobacillus Isolated from Raw Cattle Milk Sample. Int. J. Biol. 3(3):128.

Mollea, C., L. Marmo, and F. Bosco. 2013. Valorisation of Cheese Whey, a By-Product from the Dairy Industry. in Food Industry. I. Muzzalupo, ed. InTech open science, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.5772/53159</u>.

Monera, O. D., T. J. Sereda, N. E. Zhou, C. M. Kay, and R. S. Hodges. 1995. Relationship of sidechain hydrophobicity and alpha-helical propensity on the stability of the single-stranded amphipathic alpha-helix. Journal of peptide science : an official publication of the European Peptide Society 1(5):319-329.

Morikawa, M., S. Kagihiro, M. Haruki, K. Takano, S. Branda, R. Kolter, and S. Kanaya.

2006. Biofilm formation by a Bacillus subtilis strain that produces gamma-polyglutamate. Microbiology 152(Pt 9):2801-2807.

Morita, N., M. Takagi, and S. Murao. 1979. A New Gel-Forming Polysaccharide Produced by Bacillus subtilis FT-3 Its Structure and its Physical and Chemical Characteristics. Bulletin of the University of Osaka Prefecture. Ser. B, Agriculture and biology 31:27-41.

Mosteller, T. M. and J. R. Bishop. 1993. Sanitizer Efficacy Against Attached Bacteria in a Milk Biofilm. Journal of food protection 56(1):34-41.

Murphy, P. M., D. Lynch, and P. M. Kelly. 1999. Growth of thermophilic spore forming bacilli in milk during the manufacture of low heat powders. Int J Dairy Technol 52(2):45-50.

Muthukumaran, S., S. Kentish, S. Lalchandani, M. Ashokkumar, R. Mawson, G. W. Stevens, and F. Grieser. 2005. The optimisation of ultrasonic cleaning procedures for dairy fouled ultrafiltration membranes. Ultrason Sonochem 12(1-2):29-35.

Myint, A. A., W. Lee, S. Mun, C. H. Ahn, S. Lee, and J. Yoon. 2010. Influence of membrane surface properties on the behavior of initial bacterial adhesion and biofilm development onto nanofiltration membranes. Biofouling 26(3):313-321.

Nita, M., A. Raducan, P. M., and D. Oancea. 2007. Stabilization of catalase in the presence of additives. Analele Universitatii din Bucuresti – Chimie, Anul XVI (serie noua) 2:39 – 44.

Noda, Y. and Y. Kanemasa. 1986. Determination of hydrophobicity on bacterial surfaces by nonionic surfactants. Journal of bacteriology 167(3):1016-1019.

Norberg, D., S. Hong, J. Taylor, and Y. Zhao. 2007. Surface characterization and performance evaluation of commercial fouling resistant low-pressure RO membranes. Desalination 202(1-3):45-52.

O'Sullivan D, J. and T. R. Klaenhammer. 1993. Rapid Mini-Prep Isolation of High-Quality Plasmid DNA from Lactococcus and Lactobacillus spp. Appl Environ Microbiol 59(8):2730-2733.

Palmer, J., S. Flint, and J. Brooks. 2007. Bacterial cell attachment, the beginning of a biofilm. Journal of industrial microbiology & biotechnology 34(9):577-588.

Parkar, S. G., S. H. Flint, and J. D. Brooks. 2004. Evaluation of the effect of cleaning regimes on biofilms of thermophilic bacilli on stainless steel. J Appl Microbiol 96(1):110-116.

Pason, P., K. L. Kyu, and K. Ratanakhanokchai. 2006. Paenibacillus curdlanolyticus strain B-6 xylanolytic-cellulolytic enzyme system that degrades insoluble polysaccharides. Appl Environ Microbiol 72(4):2483-2490.

Paul, B. B., R. R. Strauss, R. J. Selvaraj, and A. J. Sbarra. 1973. Peroxidase mediated antimicrobial activities of alveolar macrophage granules. Science 181(4102):849-850.

Peinemann, K.-V. a. P. N., S. 2010. Membranes for Water Treatment: Volume 4.

Pongtharangkul, T. and A. Demirci. 2004. Evaluation of agar diffusion bioassay for nisin

quantification. Applied microbiology and biotechnology 65(3):268-272.

Poranen, M. M. and A. Domanska. 2008. Virus entry to bacterial cells. Page 251 in Desk Encyclopedia of General Virology. B. W. J. Mahy and M. H. V. Van Regenmortel, ed. Academic Press, Oxford (UK).

Portilla, J. A. 2008. Synthesis, characterization and biomedical applications of microbial polymalic and polyglutamic acids derivatives. in Escuela Técnical Superior de Ingeniería Industrial. Universidad Politécnica de Cataluña, Barcelona (Spain).

Portilla-Arias, J. A., M. Garcia-Alvarez, A. M. de Ilarduya, and S. Munoz-Guerra. 2007. Thermal decomposition of microbial poly(gamma-glutamic acid) and poly(gammaglutamate)s. Polym Degrad Stabil 92(10):1916-1924.

Pottier, M. 2012. Polysaccharides of microorganisms. in Department of Chemistry. Vol. Master of Science. University of Guelph, Guelph, ON (Canada).

Priest, F. G. 1977. Extracellular enzyme synthesis in the genus Bacillus. Bacteriol Rev 41(3):711-753.

Quintero, E. J. and R. M. Weiner. 1995. Physical and Chemical Characterization of the Polysaccharide Capsule of the Marine Bacterium, Hyphomonas Strain Mhs-3. J Ind Microbiol 15(4):347-351.

Quiocho, F. A. 1988. Molecular features and basic understanding of protein-carbohydrate interactions: the arabinose-binding protein-sugar complex. Current topics in microbiology and immunology 139:135-148.

Ray, R. R. 2000. Purification and characterization of extracellular beta-amylase of Bacillus megaterium B(6). Acta Microbiol Immunol Hung 47(1):29-40.

Ridgway, H., K. Ishida, G. Rodriguez, J. Safarik, T. Knoell, and R. Bold. 1999. Biofouling of membranes: Membrane preparation, characterization, and analysis of bacterial adhesion. Method Enzymol 310:463-494.

Rogalski, J., J. Fiedurek, and A. Gromada. 1998. Purification of extracellular catalase from Aspergillus niger. Acta microbiologica Polonica 47(1):31-43.

Romeo, T. 2008. Bacterial Biofilms.

Ronner, U., U. Husmark, and A. Henriksson. 1990. Adhesion of bacillus spores in relation to hydrophobicity. The Journal of applied bacteriology 69(4):550-556.

Rosenberg, M. 1984. Bacterial adherence to hydrocarbons: a useful technique for studying cell surface hydrophobicity. Fems Microbiol Lett (22):289–295.

Rutherfurd, S. M. and G. S. Gilani. 2009. Amino acid analysis. Curr Protoc Protein Sci Chapter 11:Unit 11 19.

Saito, H., M. Yokoi, and Y. Yoshioka. 1989. Effect of hydration on conformational change or stabilization of (1 .fwdarw. 3)-.beta.-D-glucans of various chain lengths in the solid state as studied by high-resolution solid-state carbon-13 NMR spectroscopy. Macromolecules 22(10):3892-3898.

Saito, N. 1973. A thermophilic extracellular -amylase from Bacillus licheniformis. Archives of biochemistry and biophysics 155(2):290-298. Samejima, T. and J. T. Yang. 1963. Reconstitution of Acid-Denatured Catalase. The Journal of biological chemistry 238:3256-3261.

Sansinenea, E. 2012. Bacillus thurigiensis biotechnology. Springer Science & Business Media, Puebla, Mexico.

Schäfer, T., O. Kirk, T. V. Borchert, C. C. Fuglsang, S. Pedersen, S. Salmon, H. S. Olsen,
R. Deinhammer, and H. Lund. 2005. Enzymes for Technical Applications. Pages 377-437
in Biopolymers. Polyamides and Complex Proteinaceous Materials. Vol. 7. Wiley-VCH
Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA, New York.

Scott, S. A., J. D. Brooks, J. Rakonjac, K. M. R. Walker, and S. H. Flint. 2007. The formation of thermophilic spores during the manufacture of whole milk powder. Int J Dairy Technol 60(2):109-117.

Seale, R. B., S. H. Flint, A. J. McQuillan, and P. J. Bremer. 2008. Recovery of spores from thermophilic dairy bacilli and effects of their surface characteristics on attachment to different surfaces. Appl Environ Microb 74(3):731-737.

Seebach, D., A. K. Beck, and D. J. Bierbaum. 2004. The world of beta- and gammapeptides comprised of homologated proteinogenic amino acids and other components. Chem Biodivers 1(8):1111-1239.

Semenyuk, E. G., M. L. Laning, J. Foley, P. F. Johnston, K. L. Knight, D. N. Gerding, and A. Driks. 2014. Spore formation and toxin production in Clostridium difficile biofilms. Plos One 9(1).
Sessions, A. L. 2009. Preparation of TMS Derivatives for GC/MS.

Sharma, M. and S. K. Anand. 2002. Biofilms evaluation as an essential component of HACCP for food/dairy processing industry – a case. Food Control 13(6-7):469-477.

Sharon, N. and H. Lis. 2002. How proteins bind carbohydrates: lessons from legume lectins. Journal of agricultural and food chemistry 50(22):6586-6591.

Shawky Gebreil, A. 2011. Diversity of microbial communities in biofilms growing on hexachlorohexane and related substrates. in Helmhlotz Centre for Infection Research, Faculty of Natural Science. Vol. PhD. University Saarbrücken, TU-Braunschweig, Braunschweig,Germany.

Shima, F., T. Akagi, T. Uto, and M. Akashi. 2013. Manipulating the antigen-specific immune response by the hydrophobicity of amphiphilic poly(gamma-glutamic acid) nanoparticles. Biomaterials 34(37):9709-9716.

Sigma-Aldrich. 2011. Cell Dissociation: Enzymes. Page 167 in Cell culture manual 2011-2014.

Singh, D. A., S. 2012. Evaluating the efficacy of a typical CIP protocol for cleaning membrane biofilms under in vitro conditions. J. Dairy Sci. 95(Suppl. 2):22.

Sizer, I. W. 1944. Temperature activation and inactivation of the crystalline catalasehydrogen peroxide system. J. Biol. Chem. 154:461-473.

Sokarda Slavic, M., M. Pesic, Z. Vujcic, and N. Bozic. 2015. Overcoming hydrolysis of raw corn starch under industrial conditions with Bacillus licheniformis ATCC 9945a

alpha-amylase. Applied microbiology and biotechnology.

Spreer, E. 1998. Cleaning and disinfection in a dairy. Pages 423-436 in Milk and product dairy technology. Marcel Dekker, New York.

Stanley, N. R. and B. A. Lazazzera. 2005. Defining the genetic differences between wild and domestic strains of Bacillus subtilis that affect poly-gamma-dl-glutamic acid production and biofilm formation. Molecular microbiology 57(4):1143-1158.

Stein, W. H. and S. Moore. 1950. Chromatographic determination of the amino acid composition of proteins. Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol 14:179-190.

Stoodley, P., K. Sauer, D. G. Davies, and J. W. Costerton. 2002. Biofilms as complex differentiated communities. Annual review of microbiology 56:187-209.

Sutherland, I. W. 1990. Introduction and definition. Heteropolysaccharides. Page 7 in Biotechnology of microbial exopolysaccharides. J. Baddiley, N. H. Carey, W. G. Higgins, and W. G. Potter, ed. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (UK), New York (USA), Melbourne (Australia).

Suzuki, T. and Y. Tahara. 2003. Characterization of the Bacillus subtilis ywtD gene, whose product is involved in gamma-polyglutamic acid degradation. Journal of bacteriology 185(7):2379-2382.

Tamime, A. Y. 2008. Cleaning-in-place : dairy, food and beverage operations. Society ofDairy Technology series. Oxford, U.K. ; Ames, Iowa : Blackwell Pub., 2008.3rd ed.

Tamime, A. Y. 2012. Membrane Processing : Dairy and Beverage Applications. Society of Dairy Technology Series. Wiley-Blackwell, Chichester, West Sussex, UK.

Tang, X., S. H. Flint, J. D. Brooks, and R. J. Bennett. 2009. Factors affecting the attachment of micro-organisms isolated from ultrafiltration and reverse osmosis membranes in dairy processing plants. J Appl Microbiol 107(2):443-451.

Tavares, A. P. M., R. O., and E. A. Macedo. 2013. New Generations of Ionic Liquids Applied to Enzymatic Biocatalysis. Ion Liquids -New Aspects for the Future. Intech open.

Tjalsma, H., H. Antelmann, J. D. Jongbloed, P. G. Braun, E. Darmon, R. Dorenbos, J. Y. Dubois, H. Westers, G. Zanen, W. J. Quax, O. P. Kuipers, S. Bron, M. Hecker, and J. M. van Dijl. 2004. Proteomics of protein secretion by Bacillus subtilis: separating the "secrets" of the secretome. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 68(2):207-233.

Vadillo-Rodriguez, V., H. J. Busscher, H. C. van der Mei, J. de Vries, and W. Norde. 2005. Role of lactobacillus cell surface hydrophobicity as probed by AFM in adhesion to surfaces at low and high ionic strength. Colloid Surface B 41(1):33-41.

Valle, J., S. Da Re, N. Henry, T. Fontaine, D. Balestrino, P. Latour-Lambert, and J. M.
Ghigo. 2006. Broad-spectrum biofilm inhibition by a secreted bacterial polysaccharide.
Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America
103(33):12558-12563.

van Casteren, W. H., M. Eimermann, L. A. van den Broek, J. P. Vincken, H. A. Schols, and A. G. Voragen. 2000. Purification and characterisation of a beta-galactosidase from Aspergillus aculeatus with activity towards (modified) exopolysaccharides from Lactococcus lactis subsp. cremoris B39 and B891. Carbohydrate research 329(1):75-85.

van der Mei, H. C., R. Bos, and H. J. Busscher. 1998. A reference guide to microbial cell surface hydrophobicity based on contact angles. Colloid Surface B 11(4):213-221.

van Loosdrecht, M. C., J. Lyklema, W. Norde, G. Schraa, and A. J. Zehnder. 1987. The role of bacterial cell wall hydrophobicity in adhesion. Appl Environ Microbiol 53(8):1893-1897.

van Loosdrecht, M. C., J. Lyklema, W. Norde, and A. J. Zehnder. 1989. Bacterial adhesion: A physicochemical approach. Microbial ecology 17(1):1-15.

Vaningelgem, F., M. Zamfir, F. Mozzi, T. Adriany, M. Vancanneyt, J. Swings, and L. De Vuyst. 2004. Biodiversity of exopolysaccharides produced by Streptococcus thermophilus strains is reflected in their production and their molecular and functional characteristics. Appl Environ Microbiol 70(2):900-912.

Vincent, V., N. Aghajari, N. Pollet, A. Boisson, S. Boudebbouze, R. Haser, E. Maguin, and M. Rhimi. 2013. The acid tolerant and cold-active beta-galactosidase from Lactococcus lactis strain is an attractive biocatalyst for lactose hydrolysis. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek 103(4):701-712.

Vos, P. G., G.; Jones, D.; Krieg, N.R.; Ludwig, W.; Rainey, F. A.; Schleifer, K-H; Whitman, W.B. 2011. Bergey's Manual of Systematic Bacteriology: Volume 3: The Firmicutes. Springer Science & Business Media. Vu, B., M. Chen, R. J. Crawford, and E. P. Ivanova. 2009. Bacterial extracellular polysaccharides involved in biofilm formation. Molecules 14(7):2535-2554.

Wagner, J. 2001. Membrane filtration handbook. Practical tips and hints. Osmonics, Inc., http://www.massey.ac.nz/~ychisti/MHandbook.pdf.

Walstra, P., J. T. M. Woulters, and T. J. Geurts. 2006. Fouling and sanitising. Pages 399-410 in Dairy Science and Technology. 2nd edn ed. CRC Press (Taylor and Francis Group), Boca Raton, FL.

Watterson, M. J., D. J. Kent, K. J. Boor, M. Wiedmann, and N. H. Martin. 2014. Evaluation of dairy powder products implicates thermophilic sporeformers as the primary organisms of interest. Journal of Dairy Science 97(4):2487-2497.

Wiegand, I., K. Hilpert, and R. E. W. Hancock. 2008. Agar and broth dilution methods to determine the minimal inhibitory concentration (MIC) of antimicrobial substances. Nat Protoc 3(2):163-175.

Wiencek, M. and J. S. Chapman. 1999. Water Treatment Biocides: How Do They Work and Why Should You Care? Pages 25-30 in CORROSION. NACE International, San Antonio, Texas.

Wilson, W. W., M. M. Wade, S. C. Holman, and F. R. Champlin. 2001. Status of methods for assessing bacterial cell surface charge properties based on zeta potential measurements. J Microbiol Methods 43(3):153-164.

Wingender, J., R. N. Thomas, and H.-C. Fleming. 1999. Microbial Extracellular

Polymeric Substances. Characterization, Structure and Function. Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg.

Wong, A. C. 1998. Biofilms in food processing environments. Journal of dairy science 81(10):2765-2770.

Wood, P. J. 1980. Specificity in the interaction of direct dyes with polysaccharides. Carbohydrate research 85(2):271-287.

Woodward, R. P. 1999. Contact Angle Measurements Using the Drop Shape Method.

Wu, S. 1982. Polymer interface and adhesion. MARCEL DELKER, Inc., Wilmington, Delaware.

Xu, C. 2007. Optimized Procedures For Extraction, Purification And Characterization Of Exopolymeric Substances (EPS) From Two Bacteria (Sagittula Stellata And Pseudomonas Fluorescens Biovar Ii) With Relevance To The Study Of Actinide Binding In Aquatic Environments. in Oceanography. Texas A&M University, Texas.

York, W. S., A. G. Darvill, M. McNeil, T. T. Stevenson, and P. Albersheim. 1985. Isolation and characterization of plant cell walls and cell-wall components. . Methods Enzymol. (118):3-40.

Zeman, L. J. and A. L. Zydney. 1996. Microfiltration and Ultrafiltration: Principles and Applications. Marcel Dekker, New York.

Zhong, H., G. M. Zeng, J. X. Liu, X. M. Xu, X. Z. Yuan, H. Y. Fu, G. H. Huang, Z. F. Liu, and Y. Ding. 2008. Adsorption of monorhamnolipid and dirhamnolipid on two

Pseudomonas aeruginosa strains and the effect on cell surface hydrophobicity. Applied microbiology and biotechnology 79(4):671-677.

Zmantar, T., B. Kouidhi, H. Miladi, K. Mahdouani, and A. Bakhrouf. 2010. A microtiter plate assay for Staphylococcus aureus biofilm quantification at various pH levels and hydrogen peroxide supplementation. The new microbiologica 33(2):137-145.